

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2017

Nurses' Reflection, Compassion Fatigue, and Work Burnout - A Correlational Analysis

Sarah Urban Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations Part of the <u>Nursing Commons</u>

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Health Sciences

This is to certify that the doctoral dissertation by

Sarah Urban

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. Leslie Hussey, Committee Chairperson, Nursing Faculty Dr. Mary Verklan, Committee Member, Nursing Faculty Dr. Eileen Fowles, University Reviewer, Nursing Faculty

> Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

Walden University 2017

Abstract

Nurses' Reflection, Compassion Fatigue, and Work Burnout-A Correlational Analysis

by

Sarah J. Urban

MSN, Pensacola Christian College, 2012

BSN, Pensacola Christian College, 2010

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Nursing

Walden University

August 2017

Abstract

Compassion fatigue and work-related burnout are harmful reactions to patient situations and work environments that negatively affect nurses' well-being and ability to provide safe, effective patient care. However, research is needed to understand how reflection as a self-care response to patient situations is related to nurses' development of work burnout, compassion fatigue, and secondary traumatic stress, a type of compassion fatigue. The purpose of this correlational, cross-sectional quantitative study was to determine the relationship between hospital-based acute care nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. The study was based on Hentz and Lauterbach's model for reflective practice and Kearney, Weininger, Vachon, Harrison, and Mount's self-awareness-based model of self-care. Internet-based surveys consisting of demographic items, the Groningen Reflective Ability Scale, and the Compassion Fatigue-Short Scale were distributed to a randomly selected sample of 2,000 registered nurses in the southeastern United States. Spearman correlation, Pearson correlation, and binary linear regression analyses revealed no significant relationship between the variable of reflection and the variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among hospital-based acute care nurses. Incidental findings revealed significant positive correlations among compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. The study findings can be used to effect positive social change and inform future research within the nursing profession by highlighting reflective nursing practice and providing awareness of the positive relationships among compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout in nurses.

Nurses' Reflection, Compassion Fatigue, and Work Burnout-A Correlational Analysis

by

Sarah J. Urban

MSN, Pensacola Christian College, 2012

BSN, Pensacola Christian College, 2010

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Nursing

Walden University

August 2017

Acknowledgments

I would like to thank my family and friends for all their support, encouragement, and prayers while I completed my dissertation, especially my parents, who have invested so much in helping me become the person I am today. Also, I appreciate my dissertation committee's incredible patience and willingness to help during the entire dissertation process. Most of all, the credit for completing this work goes to my Lord and Savior Jesus Christ, because "His compassions fail not. They are new every morning: great is thy faithfulness" (Lamentations 3:22-23, King James Version).

List of Tables	V
List of Figures	vi
Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study	1
Background	3
Problem Statement	5
Purpose of the Study	7
Research Question and Hypotheses	7
Theoretical Foundation for the Study	8
Nature of the Study	9
Definitions	10
Reflection	11
Compassion Fatigue	11
Secondary Traumatic Stress	11
Work Burnout	
Assumptions	12
Scope and Delimitations	14
Limitations	16
Significance	19
Summary	20
Chapter 2: Literature Review	22
Literature Search Strategy	24

Table of Contents

25
25
27
31
33
33
40
55
67
67
70
72
74
74
74
76
77
78
79
80
82
85

Instrumentation and Operationalization of Constructs	
Data Analysis Plan	
Threats to Validity	99
Threats to External Validity	
Threats to Internal Validity	100
Threats to Construct and Statistical Conclusion Validity	100
Ethical Procedures	102
Access to Subjects	
Treatment of Human Subjects	
Data Treatment	
Other Ethical Issues	
Summary	106
Chapter 4: Results	107
Data Collection	
Time Frame	
Recruitment and Response Rate	
Discrepancies From Study Plan in Data Collection	109
Sample	109
Results	116
Descriptive Statistics of Sample Variables	
Statistical Analysis	
Summary	126

Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations	127
Interpretation of the Findings	127
Study Findings and Current Literature	127
Study Findings and Theoretical Framework	131
Limitations of the Study	132
Recommendations	134
Implications	135
Implications for Positive Social Change	135
Additional Implications	136
Recommendations for Practice	137
Conclusion	137
References	139
Appendix A: Subject Recruitment Email	167
Appendix B: Study Reminder Email	168
Appendix C: Permission to Use the Groningen Reflective Ability Scale (GRAS)	169
Appendix D: Permission to Use the Compassion Fatigue—Short Scale (CF-Short	
Scale)	170
Appendix E: Compassion Fatigue—Short Scale (CF-Short Scale)	171
Appendix F: Survey—Demographic Items and Subject Eligibility Item	172

List of Tables

Table 1. Professional Characteristics of Sample—Workplace Characteristics
Table 2. Professional Characteristics of Sample—Professional Development and
Experience
Table 3. Personal Characteristics of Sample
Table 4. Comparison of Sample Characteristics With 2014-2015 State Nursing
Workforce Data
Table 5. Descriptive Statistics for Variable Operationalization 118
Table 6. Spearman's Rho Bivariate Correlation Matrix With Confidence Intervals 121
Table 7. Summary of Binary Linear Regression Analyses Between Scores on Reflection
and Scores on Compassion Fatigue and Secondary Traumatic Stress With Univariate
Outliers Removed
Table 8. Summary of Binary Linear Regression Analyses Between Scores on Reflection
and Scores on Compassion Fatigue and Secondary Traumatic Stress Including
Univariate Outliers
Table 9. Pearson Bivariate Correlation Matrix With Univariate Outliers Removed 124
Table 10. Pearson Bivariate Correlation Matrix With Univariate Outliers 125

List of Figures

Figure 1. Theoretical foundation synthesizing propositions of the model for reflective	
practice and the self-awareness-based model of self-care.	32

Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study

Reflection has been recognized as a quality inherent in nurses' critical thinking and practice (Asselin, Schwartz-Barcott, & Osterman, 2013). When nurses reflect on situations they encounter in practice, they may experience negative as well as positive effects on their psychological and physical well-being (Asselin et al., 2013; Koh et al., 2015; Stein & Grant, 2014). As nurses progressively encounter various patient and workplace situations, they may also develop negative physical, psychological, emotional, and spiritual changes that are associated with the two phenomena of compassion fatigue and work burnout (Austin, Saylor, & Finley, 2017; Coetzee & Klopper, 2010; Hegney et al., 2014; Kaur, Sambasivan, & Kumar, 2013; Neville & Cole, 2013). Theoretically, low reflection during encounters with patient and workplace situations may lead to less selfawareness and, subsequently, contribute to the progressive development of compassion fatigue and work burnout (Hentz & Lauterbach, 2005; Kearney, Weininger, Vachon, Harrison, & Mount, 2009). Few researchers have examined the effects that reflection may have on nurses' psychological and physical well-being, especially on the occurrence of compassion fatigue and work burnout. I explored the relationships between the occurrence of reflection and the occurrence of compassion fatigue and work burnout among registered nurses practicing in hospital-based acute care environments.

Understanding the relationship between the occurrence of reflection and the occurrence of compassion fatigue and work burnout among nursing professionals has important implications for nursing practice and education. The two phenomena of compassion fatigue and burnout may affect nurses' caring ability and skills, increase

nurses' job turnover, and lead to poor-quality patient care (Cimiotti, Aiken, Sloane, & Wu, 2012; Kaur et al., 2013; Rudman & Gustavsson, 2012; Sawatzky, Enns, & Legare, 2015; Van Bogaert et al., 2014). In addition, compassion fatigue may manifest itself in several detrimental forms, including *secondary traumatic stress*, a state in which traumatic memories of patient suffering lead to negative psychological and physical changes in the caregiver (Coetzee & Klopper, 2010; Figley, 1995). Several scholars have recommended engaging in reflection to decrease compassion fatigue based on the assumption that it may decrease compassion fatigue or work burnout (Romano, Trotta, & Rich, 2013; Sheppard, 2016). However, little available research evidence clarifies the exact relationship between levels of reflection and levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among nurses in the United States. Further research is needed so that nurses can properly integrate reflection into practice in a way that minimizes their risk of developing compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout.

In addition, clarifying the relationship between nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue and work burnout could positively affect social change in the nursing profession and healthcare in general. The prevalence of nursing professionals' compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, or work burnout varies from as low as 26% to as high as 81% of samples of nurses in the United States (Sacco, Ciurzynski, Harvey, & Ingersoll, 2015; Sheppard, 2015). Nursing leaders and scholars need additional information about compassion fatigue, work burnout, and the effects of reflection on nurses (Asselin et al., 2013; Cocker & Joss, 2016; van Mol, Kompanje, Benoit, Bakker, & Nijkamp, 2015). Data about the phenomena of reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout could be used to inform positive change within nursing practice and education environments and to inform interventions to reduce the stigmatizing and harmful occurrence of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among nurses (Sheppard, 2015). Positively changing the social environment of nursing practice could ultimately improve the quality and safety of nursing care given to patients.

In this introductory chapter, I describe the study background, research problem, purpose, and research question and hypothesis. I also outline a theoretical framework for the study. Finally, the chapter contains details on the nature of the research, variable definitions, assumptions, scope and delimitations, limitations, and significance of the study.

Background

Compassion fatigue has been defined as emotional, physical, social, intellectual, and spiritual changes that occur with nurses' progressive exposure to stress and nursepatient interactions (Coetzee & Klopper, 2010). Another phenomenon related to compassion fatigue is *work burnout*, which has been defined as emotional, mental, and physical exhaustion in response to job-specific interpersonal stress (Maslach, Schaufeli, & Leiter, 2001; Pines & Aronson, 1988). Among nurses, compassion fatigue and work burnout are serious conditions that have been associated with significant problems such as moral distress, decreased job satisfaction, intent to leave nursing positions, low perceptions of patient care, and increased healthcare-associated infections (Cimiotti et al., 2012; Kaur et al., 2013; Kelly, Runge, & Spencer, 2015; Luquette, 2016; Maiden,

Georges, & Connelly, 2011; Rudman & Gustavsson, 2012; Rushton, Batcheller, Schroeder, & Donahue, 2015; Sheppard, 2015). Among nurses and other caregivers, compassion fatigue may also result in traumatic memories of patient suffering that lead to the negative psychological and physical changes of the phenomenon known as *secondary traumatic stress* (Coetzee & Klopper, 2010; Figley, 1995). Many psychological and emotional factors have been associated with compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, or work burnout among nurses and other healthcare professionals, including empathy, depression, level of self-care or resilience, and low emotional intelligence (Cho & Jung, 2014; Dasan, Gohil, Cornelius, & Taylor, 2015; Drury, Craigie, Francis, Aoun, & Hegney, 2014; Hegney et al., 2014; Zeidner, Hadar, Matthews, & Roberts, 2013). Overall, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout may negatively affect nurses physically, psychologically, and psychosocially. Negative physical, psychological, and psychosocial changes in nurses may ultimately decrease their well-being and the quality of the patient care that they provide.

The same patient and workplace situations that lead to the development of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout may involve the process of reflection. Reflection, a sense-making mental process of understanding experiences in nursing practice, has been identified as a key aspect of nurses' thinking processes, feelings, self-awareness, and actions (Asselin et al., 2013; Bulman, Lathlean, & Gobbi, 2012). Theoretically, self-awareness resulting from reflection may negatively affect the development of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work

burnout (Hentz & Lauterbach, 2005; Kearney et al., 2009). Among nurses, reflection has been associated with both negative effects, such as anxiety and recurring painful memories, and positive effects, such as empathetic care and self-care practices (Asselin et al., 2013; Sheppard, 2015). For example, some researchers have found that self-care practices and interventions including reflection may help to decrease work burnout but not compassion fatigue or secondary traumatic stress (Chan, Wong, Tsui, & Tam, 2016; Koh et al., 2015). However, researchers have not yet clearly determined the exact relationship between reflection and the specific patient-care and workplace-related responses of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and burnout among hospital-based acute care nurses in the United States.

Problem Statement

Compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout are harmful phenomena resulting from nurses' exposure to stressful patient and workplace situations (Coetzee & Klopper, 2010; Figley, 1995; Maslach et al., 2001; Meyer, Li, Klaristenfeld, & Gold, 2015). Over 25% of nurses across a variety of settings have been found to have moderate to high levels of compassion fatigue, and over 30% of samples of nurses across the United States may have work burnout (Aiken et al., 2012; Branch & Klinkenberg, 2015; Hinderer et al., 2014; Hunsaker, Chen, Maughan, & Heaston, 2015; Mason et al., 2014). Compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout may decrease nurses' physical, psychological, psychosocial, spiritual, and professional well-being as well as their ability to provide safe, compassionate patient care (Aiken et al., 2012; Anglade, 2014; Cimiotti et al., 2012; Drury et al., 2014; Hegney et al., 2014; Kaur et al.,

2013; Neville & Cole, 2013; Sawatzky et al., 2015). Researchers have clearly defined and assessed many factors that are related to compassion fatigue and work burnout, but they have not clearly identified all factors that may affect the development of compassion fatigue and work burnout.

Although the relationship between reflection and compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and burnout is not clearly understood, scholars recommend reflection as a mechanism to decrease compassion fatigue among nurses (Romano et al., 2013; Sheppard, 2016). According to Hentz and Lauterbach's (2005) model for reflective practice and Kearney et al.'s (2009) self-awareness-based model of self-care, low reflection during interactions with patients and the work environment may lead to less self-awareness and subsequently contribute to compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress. Compassion fatigue may contribute to work burnout (Kearney et al., 2009). Few researchers have validated the theoretical relationship between the concept of reflection and the problems of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among hospital-based acute care nurses in the United States. For example, reflection as a self-care or coping mechanism has been found to be negatively related to compassion fatigue or burnout among limited populations of hospice and palliative care workers but not among registered nurses in acute care settings (Alkema, Linton, & Davies, 2008; Koh et al., 2015). Therefore, studies are needed to provide a greater understanding of the relationship between reflection and compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout; to inform the proper integration of reflection into

nursing practice; and to inform interventions to decrease compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and burnout among hospital-based acute care nurses.

Purpose of the Study

The purpose of the study is to determine the relationship, if any, between hospitalbased acute care nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. I used a cross-sectional, correlational quantitative design to discover whether the variable of reflection is related to the variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. The study could be used to inform further studies to determine causation and prediction between the variable of reflection and the variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout.

Research Question and Hypotheses

The research study was guided by the following question: What is the relationship between hospital-based acute care nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout? Based on the research question, the null hypothesis was as follows:

H0: There is no significant relationship between hospital-based acute care nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout.

The alternative hypothesis was the following:

H1: There is a significant relationship between hospital-based acute care nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout.

Theoretical Foundation for the Study

The study was based on Hentz and Lauterbach's (2005) model for reflective practice and Kearney et al.'s (2009) self-awareness-based model of self-care. Few authors have developed conceptual or theoretical models that address both concepts of reflection and compassion fatigue; however, synthesizing the model for reflective practice and the self-awareness-based model of self-care provided an appropriate study foundation. According to Hentz and Lauterbach's model for reflective practice, reflection leads to awareness, specifically self-awareness. In the self-awareness-based model of self-care, Kearney et al. further developed the concept of self-awareness by discussing that low self-awareness during interactions with patient suffering and the work environment may lead to clinicians' empathy of liability, a negative form of empathy, and loss of perspective. Subsequently, empathy of liability and loss of perspective contribute to compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress disorder (Kearney et al., 2009). Compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress may directly promote the development of work-related burnout (Kearney & Weininger, 2011). Further research on the model for reflective practice and the self-awareness-based model of self-care has demonstrated their validity among healthcare professionals and nurses (Sansó et al., 2015; Williams, Gerardi, Gill, Soucy, & Taliaferro, 2009). Based on the model for reflective practice and the self-awareness-based model of self-care, reflection as an aspect of self-awareness could theoretically be a contributing factor to compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout.

Nature of the Study

Based on the existing research, study background, study variables, and hypotheses, I used a quantitative, cross-sectional, correlational research method to determine whether there is a relationship between hospital-based acute care nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. A correlational quantitative research design was appropriate for the study to determine relationships between variables (Curtis, Comiskey, & Dempsey, 2016). Because few researchers have explored the relationships between the variable of reflection and the variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout, a nonexperimental, correlational approach was selected to clarify relationships before designing and testing specific interventions involving the variables (Curtis et al., 2016). Several researchers have successfully used correlational studies to examine topics related to compassion fatigue as well as reflection and the related concept of selfreflection (Sansó et al., 2015; Slocum-Gori, Hemsworth, Chan, Carson, & Kazanjian, 2013; Stein & Grant, 2014). The study findings may be useful as a foundation for future experimental, quasi-experimental, or nonexperimental studies.

The research question and its associated hypotheses included four variables: reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. A correlational study design was undertaken to determine positive or negative relationships between reflection and each of the variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout; therefore, no causal relationships were implied for variable classification as dependent or independent (Grove, Burns, & Gray, 2013). Reflection was operationally defined using the Groningen Reflective Ability Scale (GRAS), and compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout were operationally defined using the Compassion Fatigue—Short Scale (CF-Short Scale) and its subscales (Adams, Boscarino, & Figley, 2006; Aukes, Geertsma, Cohen-Schotanus, Zwierstra, & Slaets, 2007). Therefore, each variable was quantified as questionnaire scores for nurses' levels of reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout.

Quantitative Internet-based surveys were used to collect data about the variables of reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. The surveys consisted of demographic items, the GRAS, and the CF-Short Scale and were distributed to registered nurses in a state of the southeastern United States (Adams et al., 2006; Aukes et al., 2007). To accept or reject the null hypothesis, I planned to use twoway multivariate analysis of variance (MANOVA) and simple regression analyses to analyze nurses' survey scores for relationships between nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout.

Definitions

Operationalization of the variables of reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout is presented in this section. In addition to developing operational definitions, I have considered each variable's conceptual definition and use in scholarly literature. Both the operational and conceptual definitions of each variable are used throughout the study.

Reflection

Reflection has been considered a way of being that includes thoughts, feelings, self-awareness, and action in a sense-making mental process of understanding experiences in nursing practice (Asselin et al., 2013; Bulman et al., 2012; Tashiro, Shimpuku, Naruse, Matsutani, & Matsutani, 2013). In the study, I examined reflection as a mental process among registered nurses practicing in hospital-based acute care settings. I operationalized experience-related reflection as nurses' total scores on the 23-item Groningen Reflective Ability Scale (GRAS; Aukes et al., 2007).

Compassion Fatigue

Coetzee and Klopper (2010) defined *compassion fatigue* as emotional, physical, social, intellectual, and spiritual changes that occur with nurses' progressive exposure to stress and nurse-patient interactions. I operationally defined the concept of compassion fatigue using the Compassion Fatigue—Short Scale (CF-Short Scale; Adams et al., 2006). Because compassion fatigue may theoretically lead to burnout according to Kearney et al. (2009), I measured nurses' overall levels of compassion fatigue.

Secondary Traumatic Stress

Secondary traumatic stress is a specific type of compassion fatigue that occurs as nurses are exposed to others' suffering or traumatic events (Coetzee & Klopper, 2010; Figley, 1995). Specifically, nurses experiencing secondary traumatic stress develop negative physical, psychological, and psychosocial changes due to remembering or knowing about others' suffering and traumatic experiences (Coetzee & Klopper, 2010; Figley, 1995, 2002). Secondary traumatic stress has been considered either a synonym for compassion fatigue or a concept separate from compassion fatigue (Figley, 2002; Jenkins & Warren, 2012; Kearney et al., 2009). For the purposes of the study, I considered secondary traumatic stress to be a specific manifestation of compassion fatigue. I operationalized secondary traumatic stress using the five-item secondary traumatic stress subscale of the CF-Short Scale (Adams et al., 2006).

Work Burnout

Burnout, especially work-related burnout, is a concept that has been closely associated with compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress (Figley, 1995; Kearney et al., 2009). Theoretically, burnout may be a result of exposure to work environments as well as the patient suffering that typically contributes to compassion fatigue or secondary traumatic stress (Kearney et al., 2009). Because of the close association of burnout with the work environment, I have referred to the concept of burnout as *work burnout* for the purposes of the study. According to Pines and Aronson (1988), burnout is emotional, mental, and physical exhaustion among those included in situations involving emotions. Low personal accomplishment, depersonalization, and emotional exhaustion may also characterize a person experiencing burnout in the workplace (Maslach & Jackson, 1981). I operationalized work burnout as hospital-based acute care nurses' total scores on the eight-item job burnout subscale of the CF-Short Scale (Adams et al., 2006).

Assumptions

The structure and nature of the study were based on several assumptions. One assumption was that the subjects would provide instrument-based survey responses that

accurately represented their levels of reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. Nurses experiencing work burnout, secondary traumatic stress, and compassion fatigue may experience emotional or psychological changes that could influence survey responses (Coetzee & Klopper, 2010; Maslach & Jackson, 1981). The stigmatizing nature of compassion fatigue could also influence nurses' responses (Sheppard, 2015). Reflection may affect nurses and nursing students emotionally, potentially contributing to anxiety, repetitive self-questioning, and emotional detachment (Asselin et al., 2013; Rees, 2013). Therefore, I took several measures to promote accurate responses and improve response rates for accurate result analysis and interpretation (Halbesleben & Whitman, 2013). Because the Internet-based surveys used for data collection were confidential, the subjects could complete the survey on their own time with results approximately equivalent to paper survey methods (Weigold, Weigold, & Russell, 2013). Further, because the study was not affiliated with a specific healthcare facility, subjects may have had less fear of retaliation from an employer than subjects of a facility or organization-sponsored study might have had. Despite attempts to increase accurate responses, I assumed that subjects' responses were valid.

Second, I assumed that the subjects had representative levels of reflection, compassion fatigue, work burnout, and secondary traumatic stress. Nurses who felt strongly about the topics may have been more likely to respond to the study, affecting nonresponse bias (Halbesleben & Whitman, 2013). However, the assumption that nurses have representative levels of the major variables used in the study was not a major limitation, because the primary objective of the research was to examine the relationships between variables, not to examine the prevalence of variables.

Scope and Delimitations

The scope of the study was the correlation between reflection and compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among practicing, hospital-based acute care registered nurses. I selected a quantitative correlational research focus to determine whether the theoretically related study variables were truly related among registered nurses practicing in hospital-based acute care settings (Hentz & Lauterbach, 2005; Kearney et al., 2009). Future researchers could use the study results to examine the causative nature of relationships; to develop physical, psychosocial, emotional, or spiritual interventions for compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout; to promote the proper integration of reflection into practice; and to educate nursing students about reflection and its interactions with compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. Although many factors could potentially be related to compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout; the scope of the study was limited to the single factor of reflection.

Another specific focus of the study in relation to its validity was the selected population. Reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout have each been documented to occur within nursing populations in the United States (Aiken et al., 2012; Asselin & Fain, 2013; Asselin et al., 2013; Hinderer et al., 2014; Smart et al., 2014). Many of the situations that registered nurses encounter in practice may contribute to reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout as well as the physical, emotional, psychological, psychosocial, and spiritual risks associated with these phenomena (Asselin et al., 2013; Coetzee & Klopper, 2010; Hinderer et al., 2014). Nurses in many practice settings may experience reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout; however, hospital-based acute care nurses were selected specifically as the target population because they comprised the largest section of the United States' nursing workforce as of 2015 (Smart et al., 2014; U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2016). Therefore, examining the correlation between the concept of reflection and the concepts of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout has been a very relevant problem for the specific population of hospital-based acute care registered nurses in the United States.

There were several delimitations in the study. First, I selected a population of acute care nurses registered in one state due to the impracticality of sampling all hospitalbased acute care nurses in the United States. I further delimited the target population of acute care nurses to registered nurses who were employed at the time of the study within hospital-based acute care settings in one state in the southeastern United States. Although restricting the population decreased the generalizability of the study findings to nursing populations in other states, examining a specific population improved the feasibility of the study. According to the U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics (2016), 1,587,040 nurses work in general medical and surgical hospitals in the United States. Therefore, I restricted the study scope and generalizability to a population of registered nurses employed in hospital-based acute care settings in one state.

A second major delimitation in the study was the choice of the model for reflective practice and the self-awareness-based model of self-care as a theoretical framework (Hentz & Lauterbach, 2005; Kearney et al., 2009). Other existing models such as Stein and Grant's (2014) self-reflection and insight path model and Figley's (2002) compassion stress and fatigue model addressed reflection and self-reflection separately from compassion fatigue, work burnout, and secondary traumatic stress (Aukes, Cohen-Schotanus, Zwierstra, & Slaets, 2009). However, the model for reflective practice and the self-awareness-based model of self-care contain a common concept of self-awareness that can be used to link the two models' propositions (Hentz & Lauterbach, 2005; Kearney et al., 2009). Considering both Hentz and Lauterbach's (2005) model for reflective practice and Kearney et al.'s (2009) self-awareness-based model of self-care, reflection may potentially influence the development of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. In addition, few studies have validated the conceptual relationships among reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout as they are expressed in the two models (Hentz & Lauterbach, 2005; Kearney et al., 2009; Sansó et al., 2015; Williams et al., 2009). The study findings have helped to determine the usefulness of the model for reflective practice and the self-awareness-based model of self-care, especially as the models are applied to hospital-based acute care nursing populations in the United States.

Limitations

Performing a correlational study limited potential inferences based on the study results (Curtis et al., 2016). However, future researchers could use correlational data on the relationships between reflection and the concepts of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout to inform studies that examine causation or intervention. Greater understanding of relationships among the study variables may help future researchers to properly safeguard subjects' well-being. Therefore, the limitation of study design was not a significant concern for the study.

Second, the assumption that the chosen instruments accurately measured selected variables limited the study to concepts as operationalized by the GRAS and CF-Short Scale (Adams et al., 2006; Aukes et al., 2007). Each variable may have included other relevant aspects not assessed by the GRAS and CF-Short Scale. One area that decreased the limitation of concept measurement was that the validity of the GRAS and CF-Short Scale were strong as compared to previous literature on reflection and compassion fatigue (Adams et al., 2006; Aukes et al., 2007). The reliability levels of the GRAS-English version and CF-Short Scale are relatively high at .80 and .90, respectively (Adams et al., 2006; Grosseman et al., 2014). The CF-Short Scale has had relatively high reliability and validity in comparison to other scales measuring compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress (Bride, Radey, & Figley, 2007). One additional limitation to using the CF-Short Scale was the lack of available literature to validate its use among nurses; however, it has been validated among social workers and other professionals who work closely with stressful interpersonal situations (Adams et al., 2006; Ahmad, Arshad, & Kausar, 2015). Findings generated from the study helped to establish the reliability and validity of the CF-Short Scale among nurses. Overall, the reliability and validity of the GRAS and CF-Short Scale partially mitigated the limitation of concept measurement.

Third, the study was limited by using Internet-based survey methods. Because the surveys were Internet-based, it was difficult to decrease nonresponse bias and improve completion rates. According to Halbesleben and Whitman (2013), nonresponse bias is an important limitation to consider, especially given that it may originate from several different sources. To improve survey completion and response rates, I selected relatively short instruments compared with other available instruments. In the informed consent and informational materials for subjects, I emphasized the significance of the study for nursing professionals. The response rate, though, was still low due to distributing the surveys through registered nurses' publicly available email addresses. Although nurses may have access to the Internet if they have a valid email address, they may not access that email or may only access the email using a mobile device. Therefore, I used a survey software that allowed mobile device capabilities to increase the surveys' accessibility for all potential subjects.

A fourth limitation related to study design was that using a cross-sectional research design prevented the study of variables over time. The study was limited to determining data at one point in time. Future studies, however, may examine the variables through a longitudinal design. Because the primary objective of the study was to examine relationships between variables as they occurred in a sample of registered nurses, it was appropriate to use a cross-sectional design for the study.

A final limitation was the generalizability of the study findings. Because the study was performed with a population of hospital-based acute care nurses licensed in one geographical region, I was unable to generalize the results to other populations and specialties of nurses throughout the United States. Recruiting subjects from the largest possible pool of the population helped to increase the generalizability of the study findings within the target population. Throughout the study and results interpretation, I acknowledged the limitation of generalizability, and I attempted to increase the generalizability of the study when possible.

Significance

The study findings are significant for nursing research, practice, and education. Understanding the relationship between hospital-based acute care nurses' reflection and their compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout helps to fill a gap in the research literature. Although researchers have documented the potentially negative psychological effects of reflection, few researchers in the United States have examined how reflection may relate to levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and burnout among nurses in response to patient and work situations (Asselin et al., 2013; Kearney et al., 2009). The study findings could be the basis for future experimental or quasi-experimental studies that determine causation between the variable of reflection and the variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. Additionally, the findings can be used to raise awareness about reflective nursing practice, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout, and they could help to inform interventions to reduce the rate of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among nurses.

The study findings can also inform nursing practice. Popular sources and scholars recommend reflection and self-reflection to reduce compassion fatigue in nurses but do

not provide strong, if any, research to support the recommendations (Romano et al., 2013; Sheppard, 2016). Therefore, the research findings could provide an evidence base for scholars to appropriately integrate reflection into nursing education, nursing practice, and psychosocial, emotional, and spiritual interventions for compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout.

Finally, the study findings can contribute to positive social change within the nursing profession. Compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout have been associated with nurses' increased job turnover and decreased caring ability as well as with decreased patient care quality and increased healthcare-associated infections (Anglade, 2014; Cimiotti et al., 2012; Kaur et al., 2013; Rudman & Gustavsson, 2012; Sawatzky et al., 2015; Van Bogaert et al., 2014). Given that the prevalence of compassion fatigue or work burnout may be greater than 70% among some populations of nurses in the United States, the study and related studies could raise awareness of the need for interventions and education to decrease the rate of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among nurses (Sheppard, 2015). Reducing compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout could promote positive changes in nurses' well-being and overall job performance. Ultimately, positive social change resulting from the research could contribute to improved patient care quality.

Summary

Compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout are three related phenomena that have been found to occur because of exposure to patient situations and the work environment and that lead to changes that affect nurses physically, psychologically, and professionally (Coetzee & Klopper, 2010; Figley, 1995; Kearney et al., 2009). However, few studies have empirically validated the theoretically proposed influence of reflection on the occurrence of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout (Hentz & Lauterbach, 2005; Kearney et al., 2009). Using a correlational, cross-sectional quantitative study design, I determined the relationship between the variable of reflection and the variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among hospital-based acute care nurses. I made several assumptions, defined the study scope and delimitations, and set several limitations on the study. The study findings could be significant in promoting positive social change within the nursing profession and informing readers of the potential risks or benefits of using reflection-based interventions to decrease compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among registered nurses.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

Compassion fatigue has been defined as emotional, physical, social, intellectual, and spiritual changes that occur with nurses' progressive exposure to stress and nursepatient interactions (Coetzee & Klopper, 2010). Researchers have identified many psychological factors that are associated with compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work-related burnout, including empathy, resilience, emotional intelligence, and self-care strategies (Cho & Jung, 2014; Dasan et al., 2015; Zeidner et al., 2013). According to Hentz and Lauterbach's (2005) model for reflective practice and Kearney et al.'s (2009) self-awareness-based model of self-care, low reflection may lead to lessened self-awareness and subsequently contribute to the phenomenon of compassion fatigue and its specific manifestation as secondary traumatic stress as well as the phenomenon of work-related burnout. However, few researchers have validated the theoretical relationship between reflection and compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among hospital-based acute care nurses in the United States. The purpose of the study was to determine the relationship between hospital-based acute care nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout.

Researchers and leaders in nursing and other disciplines have examined many aspects of reflection and compassion fatigue. Reflection has been found to be not only a key part of nurses' critical thinking processes, but also an emotional coping mechanism in response to exposure to patient situations (Asselin & Schwartz-Barcott, 2015; Asselin et al., 2013; Koh et al., 2015). Researchers have discovered that the use of reflection as a coping or self-care mechanism may be associated with positive psychological effects such as professionalism and increased empathy as well as negative psychological effects such as anxiety, emotional detachment, and reliving traumatic experiences (Asselin & Schwartz-Barcott, 2015; Rees, 2013). Among nurses, compassion fatigue has been proposed to result from negative responses to patient suffering (Kearney et al., 2009). Reflection has been found to be protective against work burnout, a result of compassion fatigue, among palliative care nurses and providers in Singapore (Kearney et al., 2009; Koh et al., 2015). However, few researchers have clearly documented whether reflection is directly correlated with compassion fatigue and associated concepts such as secondary traumatic stress and work burnout in the United States. I examined the potential relationship between reflection and the concepts of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among acute care nurses practicing in hospital settings in the United States.

In this literature review chapter, I review the literature relevant to the potential relationships between reflection and the variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. First, I describe the strategy for searching the relevant literature. Second, I present the theoretical foundation that was used to guide the literature review and subsequent study. Third, I examine the literature related to the variables of reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. Finally, I conclude the chapter with a critical analysis of the current knowledge and gaps in the literature related to the study variables.

Literature Search Strategy

Multiple databases, search terms, and limiters were used in searching the existing literature for sources relevant to reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among nurses and other healthcare workers. I systematically searched several databases, including CINAHL, MEDLINE, ProQuest, PubMed, Ovid, and Science Direct. I used the Google and Google Scholar search engines to search for additional resources and literature. Search terms used included *compassion fatigue*, *secondary traumatic stress, burnout, self-reflection, reflective practice, reflective ability, compassion fatigue prevention, registered nurses, nurses, nursing, self-care, self-awareness*, and *empathy*. I used the search terms alone and in various combinations to find additional sources. Article reference lists and journal webpage links were also examined to find other related literature. I evaluated the results of the searches based on their relevance and quality.

During the literature review, I applied several limits to the searches, such as publication date and source characteristics. In limiting publication dates, I searched literature published from 2012 to 2017, although I examined older literature for sources related to theory and concept development. In addition to reviewing peer-reviewed journal articles, I examined dissertations, theses, books, conference papers and presentations, and other published works for relevant research findings, concept development, and theoretical models. Few sources directly examined relationships between the concept of reflection and the concepts of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among nurses. However, I located many literature
sources related to the individual concepts or to related concepts. The sources that I located were more than adequate to establish a study foundation in the literature.

Theoretical Foundation

The study was based on Hentz and Lauterbach's (2005) model for reflective practice and Kearney et al.'s (2009) self-awareness-based model of self-care. Few theoretical or conceptual models describe a relationship between the concept of reflection and the concepts of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. However, a synthesis of the model for reflective practice and the self-awareness-based model of self-care was an appropriate foundation for the study because it could explain relationships between the concept of reflection and the concepts of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. Therefore, low reflection as an aspect of self-awareness could contribute theoretically to compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout in nurses who interact directly with patient suffering within a work environment (Hentz & Lauterbach, 2005; Kearney et al., 2009). The following subsections include a description and analysis of the two models as a theoretical foundation for the study. The final subsection concludes with a synthesis and application of both models.

Model for Reflective Practice

Hentz and Lauterbach (2005) published their model for reflective practice to explain how reflection affects nurses' actions and self-care. According to Hentz and Lauterbach's model for reflective practice, reflection leads to awareness. Awareness may include awareness of self or of other people (Hentz & Lauterbach, 2005). Ultimately, reflection along with awareness results in reflection-informed action (Hentz & Lauterbach, 2005). In the study, I examined the correlation of nurses' reflection to their responses to patient care situations, especially the responses of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout.

Model development and validation. Few researchers have validated the model for reflective practice, especially Hentz and Lauterbach's (2005) proposed relationship between reflection and self-awareness. Using Hentz and Lauterbach's model as a framework for a qualitative study of nursing graduate students, Williams et al. (2009) found that reflective journaling led to greater awareness of self and others. Although they have not cited the model for reflective practice, other researchers have documented a causative relationship between the concepts of reflection and self-awareness among hospital volunteers, nursing students, and social work students (Germain et al., 2016; Hsu & Wang, 2012; Kwong, 2016). Braun, Gill, Teal, and Morrison (2013) qualitatively analyzed medical students' reflective essays, finding evidence of self-awareness as a result of the reflective process. The validated relationship between reflection and selfawareness could be linked to the relationship that Kearney et al. (2009) proposed between self-awareness and compassion fatigue. As proposed in Hentz and Lauterbach's model for reflective practice, reflection has been found to contribute to the development of selfawareness.

Rationale for model selection. Hentz and Lauterbach's (2005) model for reflective practice was selected as part of the study's theoretical background for several reasons. First, few available models clearly link the concepts of reflection and

compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. Therefore, I selected a model that linked reflection to a known factor, self-awareness, that affects compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout (Hentz & Lauterbach, 2005; Kearney et al., 2009; Sansó et al., 2015). Second, other models do not clearly describe the exact relationship between reflection and self-awareness. For example, Aukes et al. (2009) developed the float model of personal reflection in healthcare, in which personal reflection and awareness are the unseen stabilizing support for healthcare workers' professional behavior and self-care. In another model, the self-reflection and insight path model, Stein and Grant (2014) described and validated positive relationships between reflection on self and the concepts of insight and dysfunctional attitudes. Both the float model of personal reflection in healthcare and the self-reflection and insight path model do not clearly relate reflection to compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, or work burnout. Ultimately, based on the available models, I selected Hentz and Lauterbach's model for reflective practice as one of the components of the theoretical foundation for the study.

Self-Awareness-Based Model of Self-Care

Kearney et al.'s (2009) self-awareness-based model of self-care applies the concept of self-awareness introduced in Hentz and Lauterbach's (2005) model for reflective practice by suggesting that low self-awareness during interactions with patient suffering and the work environment may result in clinicians' empathy of liability and loss of perspective. The harmful phenomena of empathy of liability and loss of perspective subsequently result in compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress disorder (Kearney et al., 2009). Kearney et al. included work burnout as a consequence of exposure to the work environment as well as a result of compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress. From the opposite perspective, Kearney et al. described that increased self-awareness may lead to the concept of exquisite empathy toward patients and expanded perspective about the workplace. Exquisite empathy and expanded perspective may result in the beneficial phenomena of compassion satisfaction, vicarious posttraumatic growth, or healing connections (Kearney et al., 2009). For the study, I focused specifically on the relationships that Kearney et al. proposed among selfawareness, compassion fatigue, and work burnout.

Model development and validation. Kearney et al. (2009) first developed the self-awareness-based model of self-care through a case study analysis of physician self-care during interactions with dying patients. In 2011, Kearney and Weininger published a pictorial model of the self-awareness-based model of self-care. Kearney and Weininger's pictorial model is similar to that described in their original article, although the pictorial model includes the concept of expanded perspective and specifies the concept of healing connections as synonymous with compassion satisfaction or vicarious posttraumatic growth. However, Kearney and Weininger did not significantly change the central concepts of self-awareness and compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and burnout throughout their revision and development process. Although Kearney and Weininger interpreted the model from a Buddhist perspective in 2011, in the current study I applied the model primarily from a conceptual perspective.

The conceptual relationships that Kearney et al. (2009) expressed in the selfawareness-based model of self-care are supported by research literature, especially the proposed relationship between self-awareness and the phenomena of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. However, very few researchers have used the self-awareness-based model of self-care as a theoretical foundation. One study that applied the self-awareness-based model of self-care was a study by Sansó et al. (2015), which validated Kearney et al.'s proposed negative relationship between awareness and the two concepts of burnout and compassion fatigue among Spanish palliative care nurses and other healthcare professionals. Although few researchers have used the selfawareness-based model of self-care as a theoretical framework, early research using the model seems to validate at least some of its proposed conceptual relationships.

Few researchers have used the self-awareness-based model of self-care as a theoretical foundation for their studies; however, other researchers' results support some of the model's theoretical propositions. For example, Ketola and Stein (2013) performed a mixed-methods study of undergraduate nursing students, finding that students' interactions with psychiatric patients led to increased empathy. Kearney et al.'s (2009) proposition that patient interactions incorporating either high or low self-awareness affect the development of empathy is strengthened by Ketola and Stein's findings. In addition, Williams, Cameron, Ross, Braadbaart, and Waiter (2016), during the development of the Action and Feelings Questionnaire, found that empathetic traits are positively associated with self-awareness of feeling-based actions among adults in the United Kingdom. The Williams et al. findings support the proposition of Kearney et al. that self-awareness

during interactions with patients influences the development of either phenomena of empathy of liability or exquisite empathy among healthcare professionals. Other researchers have correlated empathy with compassion fatigue, as Kearney et al. proposed in their model (Cho & Jung, 2014). Existing studies, although not based on the selfawareness-based model of self-care, validate some of its key propositions, especially the propositions linking some of the key concepts relevant to the study.

Rationale for model selection. The self-awareness-based model of self-care was selected as part of the theoretical foundation of the study for several reasons. Of other theoretical and conceptual models of compassion fatigue, Kearney et al.'s (2009) model specifically addresses the reflection-associated concept of self-awareness (Hentz & Lauterbach, 2005; Hsu & Wang, 2012; Kwong, 2016). In addition, models such as Figley's (2002) compassion stress and fatigue model do not address concepts related to self-care, such as self-awareness, as specifically as they are addressed in the self-awareness-based model of self-care. In that reflection has been documented as a self-care response to patient suffering, a self-care model that emphasizes responses to patients such as compassion fatigue and burnout was an appropriate choice for the study (Asselin et al., 2013). For example, Nolte, Downing, Temane, and Hastings-Tolsma (2017) proposed a model of compassion fatigue that includes reflection as a self-care strategy that could affect triggering factors for compassion fatigue, but not necessarily burnout. Ultimately, I selected the self-awareness-based theory of self-care based on its relevance to the study.

Theory Integration and Application to Current Study

In the study, I examined the correlation between the concept of reflection and the concepts of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. According to propositions within the model for reflective practice and the self-awareness-based model of self-care, reflection positively influences the development of self-awareness, a key factor that influences whether medical professionals' responses to patient suffering result in empathy of liability and, subsequently, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout (Hentz & Lauterbach, 2005; Kearney et al., 2009). If reflection contributes to self-awareness, lower levels of reflection could potentially be related to higher levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout (Hentz & Lauterbach, 2009). I attempted to determine the validity of the relationship between reflection and compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout in the study. A pictorial representation of the theoretical foundation for the study can be found in Figure 1.



Figure 1. Theoretical foundation synthesizing propositions of the model for reflective practice and the self-awareness-based model of self-care.

In addition, the study contributes to the body of literature validating the model for reflective practice and the self-awareness-based model of self-care among hospital-based acute care nurses. The study results could contribute to the development of a new theoretical model that integrates some of the key concepts and propositions in the model for reflective practice and the self-awareness-based model of self-care. In the following sections, I discuss some of the two models' key concepts that were used in the study.

Literature Review Related to Key Variables

This literature review section addresses the definitions and current knowledge about the key study variables of reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. Each of the study variables has been conceptually and operationally defined as well as studied among nurses and other populations. In the following sections, I define each variable, discuss methods in which the variables have been operationalized, and synthesize current research regarding the variables.

Reflection

Definition. Historically, scholars have attempted to clearly define the concept of reflection. Schön (1983) described two types of reflection within professional practice: reflection-in-action and reflection-on-action. Reflection, according to Schön, may involve recognition and critical evaluation of attitudes, processes, and theories either during an action, process, or situation (reflection-in-action) or following the completion of an action, process, or situation (reflection-on-action). Within the field of education, Boud, Keogh, and Walker (1985) specifically presented reflection as a process of thinking before, during, and after a situation or action within learning. Although Schön and other

historical authors developed the concept of reflection in general, they did not define reflection within nursing practice.

Researchers have continued to define and develop the concept of reflection specifically as a process occurring in nursing practice. According to Bulman et al. (2012), reflection is a method of being that includes thoughts, feelings, self-awareness, and action in a critical, sense-making process of understanding experiences. Self-reflection via reflexivity is a part of the reflection process (Bulman et al., 2012). In a concept analysis of reflection, Tashiro et al. (2013) described reflection as a process that includes description, internal examination, critical analysis, evaluation, planning actions, and emotional reactions. Asselin et al. (2013) constructed a four-phase process of reflection based on qualitative interviews with experienced acute care nurses. Analysis of the interviews revealed a process for reflection with four phases of framing the situation, pausing, engaging in reflection, and developing intentions about future practice (Asselin et al., 2013). Each definition by Bulman et al., Tashiro et al., and Asselin et al. defined reflection as a process. Based on existing definitions, reflection was considered as a process for the purposes of the study.

The concept of reflection has been discussed in context of several other related concepts, such as reflective thinking, reflective practice, and reflective ability. Reflection in general has been closely linked to both reflective thinking and reflective practice, especially in nurses (Asselin & Fain, 2013). Schön (1983) explained the concept of reflection within the context of practice, essentially introducing the concept of reflective practice. In a concept analysis of reflective practice, Goulet, Larue, and Alderson (2016)

described reflective practice as a guided, deliberate process toward change or learning. Reflective ability is another quality that has been found to develop as a result of developing skills in reflection (Aronson, Niehaus, Hill-Sakurai, Lai, & O'Sullivan, 2012). Based on the literature, the related concepts of reflective thinking, reflective practice, and reflective ability appear to be results of the actual process or event of reflection.

Operationalization. The concept of reflection has been operationalized by several researchers. First, Aukes et al. (2007) measured personal experience-related reflection among medical students by developing the 23-item Likert scale-based Groningen Reflective Ability Scale (GRAS). During the development of the GRAS, Aukes et al. (2007) established face and construct validity by rigorous expert analysis and psychometric structure analysis. The GRAS has been validated among various populations and in different languages, including Danish, Dutch, and English (Andersen, O'Neill, Gormsen, Hvidberg, & Morcke, 2014; Aukes et al., 2007; Aukes, Geertsma, Cohen-Schotanus, Zwierstra, & Slaets, 2008; Morse, 2012). Reliability of the GRAS has been reported as Cronbach's alphas of .83 and .74 on two separate tests of the Dutch version and as a Cronbach's alpha of .80 of a study using the English version (Aukes et al., 2007; Grosseman et al., 2014). The GRAS is one of several instruments that researchers have used to operationalize reflection.

A second instrument that measures reflection directly within nursing practice is the Critical Reflective Inquiry (CRI) Assessment Tool, developed by Asselin and Fain (2016). In the CRI, three subscales assess the descriptive, reflective, and critical phases of reflection (Asselin & Fain, 2016). According to Asselin and Fain, the 45-item CRI tool had adequate content validity with expert analysis but will need additional construct validity and reliability testing in the future.

Third, a less recently developed instrument that measures self-reflection is the 20item Self-Reflection and Insight Scale (SRIS), which was developed by Grant, Franklin, and Langford (2002) and validated among English- and Chinese-speaking populations (Chen, Lai, Chang, Hsu, & Pai, 2016; Roberts & Stark, 2008). The SRIS's two subscales of self-reflection and insight had adequate reliability levels with test-retest correlations of .77 and .78, respectively. In addition, Grant et al. found that the discriminant and convergent validity was adequate based on other psychometric measures related to selfreflection and insight. Overall, the SRIS, CRI, and GRAS are some key instruments that researchers and scholars have used to operationally define and study the concept of reflection and specific types of reflection, such as self-reflection.

Synthesis of research findings. Researchers have examined many aspects of reflection among nurses, healthcare professionals, and various other populations. I primarily reviewed literature related to reflection among nurses as well as relevant literature among other populations, especially healthcare professionals. In the following sections, I examine the occurrence of reflection among nurses, situations in which nurses engage in reflection, and positive and negative effects of reflection.

Occurrence of reflection. Reflection has been found to be an important quality among nurses, nursing students, and other healthcare professionals. Asselin et al. (2013) found that nurses identified reflection as a key aspect of critical thinking processes and practice decisions. Reflection and reflective ability may be facilitated by various

interventions, including group discussions, educational interventions, and reflective journals (Aronson et al., 2012; Asselin & Fain, 2013; Asselin & Schwartz-Barcott, 2015; Duke, Grosseman, Novack, & Rosenzweig, 2015; Hsu & Wang, 2012). Also, the ability to reflect may decrease over time. Chalmers, Dunngalvin, and Shorten (2011) found that final-year Irish medical students experienced decreased reflective ability throughout the school year. The exact amount of reflection that nurses engage in has yet to be clearly quantified in the literature. For example, scales such as the Groningen Reflective Ability Scale measure relatively higher or lower amounts of reflection (Aukes et al., 2007). Although reflection has not been clearly quantified among nurses, researchers have examined how reflection occurs in nursing practice as well as how to increase reflection among nurses and nursing students.

Situations that stimulate reflection. Nurses and nursing students have been found to engage in reflection in many types of situations. Reflection often occurs in response to various patient situations either directly or in later recall (Asselin et al., 2013; Koh et al., 2015; Rees, 2013). Asselin et al. (2013) performed qualitative interviews to understand the reflection process in experienced nursing professionals, revealing that patient situations that stimulate reflection often include situations that require medical or nursing interventions. A secondary narrative analysis of Asselin et al.'s study revealed that reflection-stimulating situations may include those that require a follow-up or an urgent response to a crisis (Asselin & Schwartz-Barcott, 2015). Bulman et al. (2012) found that change, confirmation, and evaluation were important aspects of nurses' reflective process. In addition, according to analysis of surveys administered to Norwegian nursing

students, nursing students may acquire reflective thinking as they correlate theory with practice (Hatlevik, 2012). However, Hatlevik's (2012) study needed additional validation to confirm the influence of reflective thinking on practice. A final influencing factor on nurses' reflection may be environment and psychosocial factors, according to interviews with nurses and instructors in a palliative care training program (Bulman et al., 2012). Many types of situations and stimuli may lead to reflection among nurses and nursing students.

Positive effects of reflection. Reflection has been found to have several positive effects on nurses and healthcare professionals. Among medical students, physicians, hospital volunteers, and nursing students, reflection and reflective ability have been associated with empathy, compassion, improved problem-solving and decision-making ability, goal-setting, professionalism, and increased critical thinking ability and skills (Braun et al., 2013; Burman, Boscardin, & Van Schaik, 2014; Germain et al., 2016; Hoffman, Shew, Vu, Brokaw, & Frankel, 2016; Hsu & Wang, 2012; Lobo, Noronha, & Prakash, 2013; Stirling, 2015). In addition, reflection may lead to greater self-awareness in populations such as nursing graduate and undergraduate students as well as medical students (Braun et al., 2013; Hsu & Wang, 2012; Kwong, 2016; Williams et al., 2009). Researchers have often found that self-awareness occurs as a result of formal reflective processes, such as journaling and reflective essays (Braun et al., 2013; Hsu & Wang, 2012; Kwong, 2016; Williams et al., 2009). According to research on psychology students, Stein and Grant (2014) found that reflection on self may go beyond perspectives and self-awareness to impact self-insight and well-being. In several qualitative studies,

nurses, nursing students, and healthcare volunteers described how reflection may also contribute to various coping and self-care strategies as well as empathetic care (Asselin et al., 2013; Germain et al., 2016; Rees, 2013). A reflective response to patients is one of several protective responses against burnout among nurses and other healthcare professionals (Koh et al., 2015). Overall, reflection seems to have several positive effects on nurses and other healthcare professionals' well-being and practice.

Negative effects of reflection. Although reflection may affect nurses positively, it may also have several negative effects on nurses and other healthcare professionals. Stein and Grant (2014) pointed out that various emotions may arise from the reflection process depending on the subject of reflection and on personal characteristics. For example, in a study by Lutz, Roling, Berger, Edelhäuser, and Scheffer (2016), medical students' emotions were affected through group reflection. Another study by Jack (2017) identified experiences with and contributing factors to compassion fatigue that were revealed within nursing students' reflective poetry. Asselin and Schwartz-Barcott (2015) and Asselin et al. (2013) found that nurses often experience pauses in reflection that lead to anxiety and repetitive self-questioning, obstructing the resolution of the reflective process. An incomplete reflection process may occur in response either to patients' situations or to nurses' actions in those situations (Asselin & Schwartz-Barcott, 2015). According to Rees (2013), nursing students used reflection to develop emotional detachment in response to patients' situations. However, painful memories may continue to resurface even after they occur (Sheppard, 2015). Further research is needed to understand how reflection affects nurses' well-being, because reflection can be either a beneficial or

potentially detrimental psychological response to patient situations encountered in nursing practice.

Compassion Fatigue and Secondary Traumatic Stress

In the study, I examined the synonymous concepts of compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress. Although some authors consider secondary traumatic stress to be different from compassion fatigue, many other scholars consider compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress to be concepts describing the same phenomenon (Figley, 1995; Jenkins & Warren, 2012; Kearney et al., 2009; Sansó et al., 2015). According to the self-awareness-based model of self-care, one of the key models of the theoretical foundation for the study, secondary traumatic stress is the same phenomenon as compassion fatigue (Kearney et al, 2009). Therefore, in the following subsections, I address both concepts of compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress together. For clarity, however, I use the term *compassion fatigue* to refer to both concepts unless I am referring to a source that specifically uses the term of *secondary traumatic stress*. In the following sections, I define compassion fatigue, give an overview of how the concept has been operationalized, and explain causes, results, and interventions for compassion fatigue among nursing professionals.

Definitions.

Compassion fatigue. Compassion fatigue has been widely studied and documented in nursing literature. In 1992, Joinson applied the concept of compassion fatigue to nurses without formally studying or developing a clear definition among nursing professionals. Several years later, Figley (1995) described compassion fatigue as

both secondary traumatic stress and associated burnout that occurs as caregivers are exposed to trauma. According to Figley (2002), traumatic events or suffering in patients' lives cause compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress, or preoccupation, arousal, and tension in a caregiver. Figley's definition has been widely accepted and applied in the development of compassion fatigue models, such as the self-awareness-based model of self-care which was used in the study (Kearney et al., 2009). Also, the concept of compassion fatigue was developed to describe negative responses to people's suffering (Stamm, 2002). More recently, Coetzee and Klopper (2010) defined compassion fatigue specifically as emotional, physical, social, intellectual, and spiritual changes that occur with nurses' progressive exposure to stress and nurse-patient interactions. As the body of literature grows related to compassion fatigue in nurses and other healthcare providers, scholars have called for additional clarification and research related to the concept of compassion fatigue (Sorenson, Bolick, Wright, & Hamilton, 2016). Although the various definitions of compassion fatigue vary slightly, they emphasize caregivers' responses to stressful or traumatic situations in the caregiving experience.

Compassion fatigue has often been linked to the concepts of secondary traumatic stress and burnout. Figley (1995) described secondary traumatic stress and burnout as subcategories of compassion fatigue, although more recently scholars have viewed burnout or secondary traumatic stress as either different from or synonyms for compassion fatigue (Figley, 2002; Jenkins & Warren, 2012; Stamm, 2005). In 2002, Figley proposed that compassion fatigue is a type of burnout. Other authors, such as Coetzee and Klopper (2010), have simply considered compassion fatigue as a solitary phenomenon. In their self-awareness-based model of self-care, Kearney et al. (2009) proposed that secondary traumatic stress is a synonym of compassion fatigue and that work-related burnout is a result of compassion fatigue. Because of the many differing perspectives on the concepts of compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress, I used Kearney et al.'s construct of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and workrelated burnout for the study.

Secondary traumatic stress. Secondary traumatic stress has been described as a specific manifestation of compassion fatigue in which traumatic memories of patient suffering lead to negative psychological and physical changes in the caregiver (Coetzee & Klopper, 2010; Figley, 1995). Secondary traumatic stress has been closely associated with posttraumatic stress disorder because both concepts are associated with exposure to traumatic experiences (Mealer & Jones, 2013). However, long-term worldview changes tend to characterize posttraumatic stress disorder rather than the recall of memories that characterizes secondary traumatic stress (Mealer & Jones, 2013). Although posttraumatic stress shares common characteristics with secondary traumatic stress and compassion fatigue as analyzed by Mealer and Jones (2013), I limited this study to the exploration of secondary traumatic stress and compassion fatigue.

Many authors have considered secondary traumatic stress to be synonymous with compassion fatigue (Figley, 2002; Kearney et al., 2009; Jenkins and Warren, 2012). Qualitative analysis of secondary traumatic stress and compassion fatigue among nurses has revealed that the two concepts share many factors (Sheppard, 2015). Many researchers have used the construct of secondary traumatic stress as an aspect of compassion fatigue (Branch & Klinkenberg, 2015; Craigie et al., 2016; Flarity, Gentry, & Mesnikoff, 2013; Hegney et al., 2014; Kelly et al., 2015; Mason et al., 2014; Neville & Cole, 2013; Smart et al., 2014). Still others have described compassion fatigue as a specific manifestation of secondary traumatic stress (Duarte & Pinto-Gouveia, 2016). Additional researchers have assessed compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress separately or have not differentiated secondary traumatic stress from compassion fatigue (Hinderer et al., 2014; Hunsaker et al., 2015; Măirean, 2016; Meyer et al., 2015; Slocum-Gori et al., 2013). For the purposes of the study, I considered secondary traumatic stress to be a more specific manifestation of compassion fatigue. However, because of the close relationship between compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress and differing uses in much of the research literature, I will use the general concept of compassion fatigue to describe both of the concepts of compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress in the following literature review sections. The concept of secondary traumatic stress will be used specifically in the case of several authors who clearly differentiate secondary traumatic stress from compassion fatigue.

Operationalization. Several scholars have developed methods to operationalize the abstract concept of compassion fatigue. One of the most well-known and well-used methods to operationalize compassion fatigue is the Professional Quality of Life (ProQOL) Scale, which was originally developed from the earlier Compassion Satisfaction and Fatigue Test and the Compassion Fatigue Self-Test (Figley, 1995; Stamm, 2002; Stamm, 2005). Another less-common test, the Compassion Fatigue Scale-Revised, was developed by Gentry, Baranowsky, and Dunning (2002) from the Compassion Fatigue Self-Test (Figley, 1995). Of the existing compassion fatigue tests, the ProQOL scale has had several versions, with its fifth version published by Stamm in 2010. The ProQOL version 5 has 30 Likert scale items and contains subscales for compassion satisfaction, secondary traumatic stress, and burnout (Stamm, 2010). Since their development, the various versions of the ProQOL have been validated among various populations of nurses and other health professionals (Branch & Klinkenberg, 2015; Craigie et al., 2016; Sacco et al., 2015; Smart et al., 2014; Zeidner et al., 2013). However, Stamm (2010) did not present the validity or reliability for the ProQOL version 5, instead mentioning that construct validity had been established by the many papers that have used the scale. Other studies have since found reliable Cronbach's alpha levels for the ProQOL subscales. For example, Craigie et al. (2016) found that the compassion fatigue, burnout, and compassion satisfaction subscales had $\alpha = .82$, $\alpha = .80$, and $\alpha = .90$, respectively. Overall, the ProQOL scale has been a comprehensive and widely-used measure of compassion fatigue and related concepts.

A second instrument used to operationalize compassion fatigue is the Compassion Fatigue—Short Scale (CF-Short Scale), developed by Adams et al. (2006). The CF-Short Scale, a 13-item Likert scale, has subscales for secondary traumatic stress and burnout (Adams et al., 2006). Adams et al. (2006) found that the CF-Short Scale had strong factor, predictive, and concurrent validity. Overall, the instrument had a Cronbach's alpha of .90 and a high correlation to other scales measuring related variables (Adams et al., 2006). In a comparison to other compassion fatigue scales, the CF-Short Scale has had relatively high reliability and validity (Bride et al., 2007). Several researchers have since validated the CF-Short Scale or its subscales in populations including firefighters, Pakistani and Chinese emergency workers, and Israeli creative arts therapists and students (Ahmad et al., 2015; Orkibi, 2016; Sun, Hu, Yu, Jiang, & Lou, 2016). However, the CF-Short Scale does not appear to have been formally validated among nursing professionals as a measure to operationalize compassion fatigue.

A final instrument that has been commonly used to operationalize compassion fatigue is the Secondary Traumatic Stress Scale (STSS), published by Bride, Robinson, Yegidis, and Figley (2004). Bride et al. (2004) developed the 17-item Likert-scale STSS to measure secondary traumatic stress, which was considered by Figley (1995) to be synonymous with compassion fatigue. Also, the instrument was later described by Bride et al. (2007) to be a measure of compassion fatigue with three subscales for intrusion, avoidance, and arousal (Bride et al., 2004). Cronbach's alphas for reliability were .83, .80, and .87 for the arousal, intrusion, and avoidance subscales, respectively (Bride et al., 2004). The overall scale $\alpha = .93$, indicating the strong reliability of the STSS (Bride et al., 2004). In addition, the STSS had acceptable convergent, discriminant, and factorial validity upon statistical analysis (Bride et al., 2004). Originally validated among social workers, the STSS has since been applied to evaluate secondary traumatic stress among nursing professionals (Duffy, Avalos, & Dowling, 2015). The STSS is one of several instruments, such as the CF-Short Scale and ProQOL Scale, that have been developed and used to operationalize the concept of compassion fatigue and its related concept of secondary traumatic stress.

Synthesis of research findings. Researchers have examined many aspects of compassion fatigue among nurses, healthcare professionals, and other populations. In the following sections, I examine some of the literature findings related specifically to nurses and nursing professionals. Also, I will synthesize literature about the occurrence of compassion fatigue, factors that influence the development of compassion fatigue, results of compassion fatigue, and interventions to reduce compassion fatigue.

Occurrence in nursing professionals. Researchers have documented the existence of compassion fatigue among a variety of nurses (Kelly et al., 2015). Nurses in nearly every nursing specialty practice have experienced compassion fatigue or secondary traumatic stress, including nurses in various acute care medical, surgical, and intensive care units; trauma units; procedural units; pediatric acute and critical care units; emergency departments; palliative care environments; and labor and delivery units (Beck & Gable, 2012; Branch & Klinkenberg, 2015; Hinderer et al., 2014; Hunsaker et al., 2015; Kelly et al., 2015; Meyer et al., 2015; Sansó et al., 2015). Nurses with compassion fatigue have been found to have worked in large and small hospitals, teaching hospitals, pediatric hospitals, and palliative care settings, among others (Branch & Klinkenberg, 2015; Kelly et al., 2015; Smart et al., 2014; Sansó et al., 2015). In studies involving multiple types of acute care units, Kelly et al. (2015) and Smart et al. (2014) did not find that compassion fatigue differed significantly among several types of acute care units and specialties. However, other researchers have found varying levels of compassion fatigue on different units. For example, Branch and Klinkenberg (2015) found that secondary traumatic stress levels were higher among pediatric intensive care unit nurses than among pediatric nurses on medical or surgical units. Despite differences in the prevalence of compassion fatigue, compassion fatigue remains a factor in the personal and professional lives of nurses in many positions.

Compassion fatigue also affects nurses with varying demographic characteristics. Compassion fatigue may affect male and female nurses of varying ages and levels of experience (Kelly et al., 2015; Hunsaker et al., 2015; Li, Early, Mahrer, Klaristenfeld, & Gold, 2014; Sacco et al., 2015). Also, research findings suggest that students may have a consistently low baseline level of compassion fatigue even before entering nursing practice (Michalec, Diefenbeck, & Mahoney, 2013). Overall, nurses may experience compassion fatigue despite their demographic status.

The exact prevalence of nurses' compassion fatigue has been difficult to determine due to the varying results of studies in different settings as well as the subjective nature of instruments such as the ProQOL and its secondary traumatic stress subscale in measuring compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress (Kelly et al., 2015; van Mol et al., 2015). The stigmatizing nature of compassion fatigue may also influence nurses' self-reporting about compassion fatigue (Sheppard, 2015). Among critical care and progressive care nurses as well as surgical intensive care unit nurses, 26% and 38% of nurses, respectively, had at least moderate levels of secondary traumatic stress as an aspect of compassion fatigue (Mason et al., 2014; Sacco et al., 2015). Hinderer et al. (2014), assessing secondary traumatic stress separately from compassion fatigue among trauma nurses, found a relatively low occurrence of secondary traumatic stress in 7% but a higher occurrence of compassion fatigue in 27.3% of the nurses studied. In a study of emergency department nurses across the United States, Hunsaker et al. (2015) documented moderate or high compassion fatigue among 34.1% of nurses. Branch and Klinkenberg (2015) documented that 26.9% of nurses on several pediatric inpatient and critical care units were at high risk for secondary traumatic stress. According to a study of doctor of nursing practice students, secondary traumatic stress levels were moderate or high in 74% of the students surveyed (Sheppard, 2015). However, according to several authors, it is difficult to generalize how many nurses in the United States have experienced compassion fatigue or secondary traumatic stress because of study limitations in scope, sites, and time (Sacco et al., 2015; Smart et al., 2014; van Mol et al., 2015). Using tools such as the secondary traumatic stress scale of the ProQOL scale, researchers have found varying levels of compassion fatigue in the United States.

In other countries such as South Korea and Spain, researchers have found elevated levels of compassion fatigue among nurses (Cho & Jung, 2014; Sansó et al., 2015). For example, moderate to high compassion fatigue was reported by 72.5% of a sample of South Korean oncology nurses (Cho & Jung, 2014). In a review of literature about the prevalence of compassion fatigue and burnout among nurses, van Mol et al. (2015) found significantly diverse results and suggested further topic exploration. Therefore, compassion fatigue is a problem prevalent among many types of nurses, including those practicing in hospital-based acute care settings.

Factors associated with compassion fatigue.

Physical factors. Many researchers have studied physical factors that affect compassion fatigue, such as gender and age (Sacco et al., 2015). First, females may be

more susceptible to higher levels of compassion fatigue than males, although further study is warranted to confirm the findings in larger populations of male nurses (Sacco et al., 2015). Second, age may also influence the development of compassion fatigue. In a multiunit study by Kelly et al. (2015), older nurses in the so-called Generation X and Baby Boomer generations were more likely to have lower compassion fatigue than younger nurses in the Millennial generation. However, Sacco et al. (2015) found that compassion fatigue levels were high among both 40 to 49-year old critical care nurses and 20 to 29-year old nurses compared to other age groups. Therefore, younger, female nurses may carry a greater risk for compassion fatigue than other nursing populations.

Other physical factors may also relate to nurses' compassion fatigue. Increased secondary traumatic stress as an aspect of compassion fatigue may be predicted by factors such as decreased nightly hours of sleep (Smart et al., 2014). Working long 12-hour shifts and using medications or alcohol as coping strategies have been associated with greater compassion fatigue among nurses (Hinderer et al., 2014). However, having hobbies has been negatively correlated with compassion fatigue (Hinderer et al., 2014). Though certain physical factors may characterize nurses with high levels of compassion fatigue, other factors have been associated with nurses who are at low risk for compassion fatigue.

Psychosocial factors. Compassion fatigue among nurses may also be related to various psychosocial factors, including work position (Sacco et al., 2015). For example, Sacco et al. (2015) found that compassion fatigue levels were significantly higher for nurses in units with a mix of critically ill, progressive care, or medical-surgical patients

than they were among nurses in units with primarily critical care patients. In a pediatric setting, compassion fatigue levels have been found to be higher among critical care nurses than non-critical care nurses (Branch & Klinkenberg, 2015). However, other multiunit studies have not detected significant differences in compassion fatigue or secondary traumatic stress scores averaged by unit (Kelly et al., 2015; Smart et al., 2014). Based on conflicting results of existing studies, further research is needed to evaluate why different results may exist in some facilities and not others. Qualities of work positions in general could potentially influence nurses' development of compassion fatigue in certain organizations.

Second, work experiences may relate to nurses' development of compassion fatigue (Sacco et al., 2015). Compassion fatigue has been found to increase in units with significant practice changes or low manager support, although group cohesion may help to moderate the development of compassion fatigue in response to stressful situations (Hunsaker et al., 2015; Li et al., 2014; Sacco et al., 2015). Even in other healthcarerelated professions such as social work, compassion fatigue has been increased by various organizational practice barriers (Yi, Kim, Choi, Kim, & O'Connor, 2016). However, nurses' compassion fatigue levels were significantly affected by nurses' years of experience in a study by Hunsaker et al. (2015). Perceived quality of work life may be another organizational factor related to compassion fatigue. Job satisfaction has been found to be negatively associated with compassion fatigue among acute care nurses (Kelly et al., 2015). However, the interpretation of quality of work life may be subjective. For example, a comparison of quantitative and qualitative data on quality of work life and personal stressors revealed higher satisfaction on oncology nurses' qualitative reports comparted to their quantitative scores (Giarelli, Denigris, Fisher, Maley, & Nolan, 2016). Therefore, whereas nurses' experience levels may not strongly affect compassion fatigue, several organizational factors and job satisfaction can potentially influence compassion fatigue development among nurses.

Finally, compassion fatigue may be related to nurses' interpersonal interactions. Positive interpersonal relations as a health promotion strategy and positive coworker relationships have been associated with lower levels of compassion fatigue (Hinderer et al., 2014; Neville & Cole, 2013). As narrated in interviews with Australian nurses, peer and social support in the workplace is an important factor that may influence compassion fatigue in response to stress (Drury et al., 2014). Stressful work situations and interaction with patient situations in general may be triggers that stimulate nurses and other healthcare workers to develop compassion fatigue (Drury et al., 2014; Yi et al., 2016). Overall, interpersonal relations in addition to work experiences and work position appear to be important psychosocial factors in nurses' development of compassion fatigue.

Psychological, emotional, and spiritual factors. In addition to physical and psychosocial factors, psychological, emotional, and spiritual factors have been associated with nurses' compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress. These factors include coping ability, empathy, stress, depression, and self-care (Cho & Jung, 2014; Drury et al., 2014; Hegney et al., 2014). Findings from various quantitative studies have supported positive relationships between the occurrence of empathy, stress, depression, anxiety, moral distress, and burnout and nurses' levels of compassion fatigue or secondary

traumatic stress (Austin et al., 2017; Cho & Jung, 2014; Hegney et al., 2014; Hinderer et al., 2014; Meyer et al., 2015; Smart et al., 2014; Yom & Kim, 2012). According to Li et al. (2014), compassion fatigue levels can also be predicted by nurses' stress exposure and symptoms of posttraumatic stress disorder. A study by Craigie et al. (2016) found a positive correlation between compassion fatigue and trait-negative affect, or a tendency to have a negative psychological response to situations. In addition, compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress have been negatively correlated with nurses' resilience, ability to cope with death, perceptions of ability to provide end-of-life care, awareness, and cognitive reappraisal of situation-related emotions (Cho & Jung, 2014; Măirean, 2016; Sansó et al., 2015; Todaro-Franceschi, 2013). In summary, nurses' psychological and emotional qualities may be related to their development of compassion fatigue.

Another significant personal factor that may influence compassion fatigue among nurses is self-care and personal health promotion (Kearney et al., 2009; Neville & Cole, 2013; Sansó et al., 2015). Several researchers have found a negative relationship between nurses' compassion fatigue and self-care activities (Cho & Jung, 2014; Sansó et al., 2015). In another study, Neville and Cole (2013) discovered that personal health promotion strategies of spiritual growth and stress management were associated with lowered levels of nurses' compassion fatigue. In nurses, many factors, including psychological, emotional, spiritual, psychosocial, and physical factors, may be related to the development of compassion fatigue.

Results of compassion fatigue. Although compassion fatigue has been associated with several factors, it may also lead to several research-validated results. Moral distress,

lower perceptions of care, and intent to leave nursing positions are some of the many detrimental results of and changes associated with compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress (Duffy et al., 2015; Maiden et al., 2011; Sheppard, 2015; Sung, Seo, & Kim, 2012). In addition, Anglade (2014) found that secondary traumatic stress is negatively associated with unit safety measures, such as central line-associated bloodstream infections. Ultimately, compassion fatigue may result in burnout (Kearney et al., 2009; Yom & Kim, 2012). The many problems associated with compassion fatigue illustrate the detrimental changes that compassion fatigue may cause among nurses.

Interventions and coping mechanisms for compassion fatigue. Many researchers have examined interventions to reduce the incidence of compassion fatigue among nursing professionals. Many interventions have involved physical activities or treatments, such as knitting or acupuncture (Anderson & Gustavson, 2016; Reilly, Buchanan, Vafides, Breakey, & Dykes, 2014). Other interventions have been designed to increase qualities that have been negatively correlated with compassion fatigue. For example, Potter et al. (2013) developed a program to increase resiliency and manage stress, resulting in lowered secondary traumatic stress levels among oncology nurses. Houck (2014) described several topics that were incorporated in an educational intervention, including information on personal and spiritual self-care, compassion fatigue, and organizational resources. However, Houck did not evaluate the true effectiveness of the intervention other than informal evaluations, which appeared to be positive in respect to several class topics. Qualitative responses to another educational, self-reflective, and supportive intervention incorporating educational sessions, an educational retreat, and a

book club showed that nurses reported using new self-care strategies and having lowered levels of compassion fatigue (Saechao, Anderson, & Connor, 2017). Further research may be needed to develop additional physical and educational interventions for compassion fatigue.

Other interventions for compassion fatigue have been focused on self-care strategies. According to Yi et al. (2016), Korean social workers used several self-care adaptation strategies, such as employing professional boundaries, expression of grief, and self-help to deal with compassion fatigue. Formal coaching, having space for reflection, educating staff on coping methods, and discussing situations with a chaplain were identified as four methods that nurses themselves suggested to decrease compassion fatigue (Drury et al., 2014). Enhancing self-care has been a focus of several interventions targeted at compassion fatigue. Among oncology nurses, effective self-care interventions for compassion fatigue have included mindfulness-based interventions and meditation (Duarte & Pinto-Gouveia, 2016; Hevezi, 2016). Compassion fatigue levels have been reduced using a technology-assisted meditation program for hospice and palliative care professionals (Heeter, Lehto, Allbritton, Day, & Wiseman, 2017). Another documented intervention successfully decreased secondary traumatic stress among emergency department nurses by training nurses about compassion fatigue and self-care, selfregulation, networking, and other resiliency strategies (Flarity et al., 2013). Further research may help to develop a better understanding of and interventions for compassion fatigue, a concept that describes a problem prevalent among nursing professionals.

Work Burnout

Similar to nurses' experiences with compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress, nurses in a variety of settings have experienced the phenomenon of burnout related to work environments (Smart et al., 2014). According to Kearney et al.'s (2009) self-awareness-based theory of self-care, work-related burnout results from compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress as well as from low self-awareness during interactions with a work environment. Because compassion fatigue may mediate the development of work-related burnout, I included the specific concept of work burnout in the study in addition to the concepts of compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress (Meyer et al., 2015). In the following sections, I define the concept of work burnout, describe the operationalization of work burnout, and synthesize the existing research findings related to the occurrence of, factors related to, results of, and interventions for work burnout among nursing professionals.

Definition. The general concept of burnout has been defined and studied in detail, especially in relation to nurses and other healthcare workers. The concept of burnout was developed in the 1970s by scholars such as Freudenberger (1974) and Pines and Maslach (1978). In 1988, Pines and Aronson described how situations involving emotions may lead to emotional, mental, and physical exhaustion (burnout) to those included in those situations. Among nurses specifically, burnout has been strongly predicted by stressful patient care situations and is positively related to direct patient care (Hinderer et al., 2014; Li et al., 2014). According to Maslach et al. (2001), job-specific interpersonal stress over time may lead to the psychological condition of job or work burnout, which

involves feelings of ineffectiveness, cynicism, and exhaustion. Low personal accomplishment, depersonalization, and emotional exhaustion have been accepted as three main conceptual aspects of burnout, even in theoretical models involving work-related burnout among healthcare professionals (Figley, 1995; Kearney et al., 2009; Leiter & Maslach, 1988; Maslach & Jackson, 1981). Therefore, the study specifically used the concept of work-related burnout, which I will refer to as *work burnout* for the purposes of the study. Among the existing definitions of burnout and its more specific form of work burnout, many definitions emphasize the many negative effects of work burnout in nurses and other caregivers.

The general concept of burnout has frequently been associated with the concepts of compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress (Figley, 1995). In 1995, Figley described burnout as a result of the compassion fatigue that occurs as caregivers are exposed to trauma. Other models, such as the self-awareness-based model of self-care, have also described burnout as a result of compassion fatigue and work environments (Kearney et al., 2009). However, Figley (2002) later described burnout as a concept separate from compassion fatigue. Instead, he described compassion fatigue as a type of burnout (Figley, 2002). Nursing scholars have also described compassion fatigue as a concept slightly different from burnout (Jenkins & Warren, 2012; Sabo, 2011; Stamm, 2005). Sabo (2011), in a concept analysis of compassion fatigue, suggested that burnout may even lead to compassion fatigue. Since 2011, several researchers have established a positive relationship between work-related burnout and compassion fatigue or secondary traumatic stress, but a causational relationship between the concepts has yet to be clearly

established among nurses (Austin et al., 2017; Hegney et al., 2014; Hinderer et al., 2014; Smart et al., 2014; Yom & Kim, 2012). Because the relationship between compassion fatigue and burnout, specifically work-related burnout, is not known precisely, for the study I used the construct of work burnout as a phenomenon that may be influenced by the occurrence of compassion fatigue.

Many scholars have analyzed burnout as a result of exposure to work situations (Figley, 1995; Hinderer et al., 2014; Kearney et al., 2009; Li et al., 2014). In the study, I focused on work-related burnout, not burnout related to personal situations or situations outside of nursing work environments. Many authors describe burnout in the context of a certain profession or employment type, such as burnout among nurses, physicians, and social workers (Adams et al., 2006; Hinderer et al., 2014; Kearney et al., 2009; Smart et al., 2014). Work-related burnout has also been referred to as *job burnout* (Aukes et al., 2007; Kearney et al., 2009). To differentiate work or job-related burnout from other types of burnout such as athlete burnout or academic burnout, I referred to burnout as *work burnout* for the purposes of the study (DeFreese & Smith, 2013; Ríos-Risquez, García-Izquierdo, Sabuco-Tebar, Carillo-Garcia, & Martinez-Roche, 2016). In the following sections, I discuss literature that addresses burnout that is related to work or patient care situations among nurses. However, I have used the terms *burnout*, *work-related burnout*, and *work burnout* interchangeably as they are used in the literature.

Operationalization. Not only have various scholars defined the concepts of burnout and work burnout, but they have also developed various methods to operationalize burnout and work burnout. One of the most well-known methods to

operationalize burnout is the Maslach Burnout Inventory (MBI) (Maslach & Jackson, 1981). The MBI is a 22-item Likert scale that has three subscales for personal accomplishment, depersonalization, and emotional exhaustion (Maslach & Jackson, 1981). The original reliability measures for the MBI with three optional items was average, with Cronbach's alphas of .83 (frequency) and .84 (intensity) (Maslach & Jackson, 1981). Comparison of the MBI results with external reviewers, individual outcomes, and other related measures established convergent and divergent validity among several populations (Maslach & Jackson, 1981). Since its original development by Maslach and Jackson in 1981, the MBI has been used in its complete form as well as several additional versions, the MBI—General Survey, MBI—Educators Survey, and MBI—Human Services Survey (Maslach, Jackson, & Leiter, 1997). The MBI, including its versions, has been validated among nursing professionals in many countries (Aiken et al., 2012; Cimiotti et al., 2012; Hayes, Douglas, & Bonner, 2015; Khamisa, Oldenburg, Peltzer, & Ilic, 2015; Koh et al., 2015; Kunaviktikul et al., 2015; Laschinger, Borgogni, Consiglio, & Read, 2015; Montgomery, Spânu, Băban, & Panagopoulou, 2015; Peng et al., 2016). The MBI is a versatile scale used to operationalize burnout.

A second measure to operationalize burnout is the Burnout Measure (BM), an exhaustion-specific, Likert-scale-based measurement of general or work burnout (Pines & Aronson, 1988). Scores of 4 or above on the 21-item BM may be indicative of burnout (Pines & Aronson, 1988). Since its development, the BM has been criticized because it does not assess various perceptual aspects of burnout (Schaufeli & Van Dierendonck, 1993). Therefore, its validity may be lower than the multidimensional MBI, although it has excellent reliability with a Cronbach's alpha greater than .90 (Pines & Aronson, 1988; Schaufeli & Van Dierendonck, 1993). In addition, the BM has been validated among nurses since its development (Berg, Hansson, & Hallberg, 1994; Labrague et al., 2016). In 2005, Malach-Pines published a 10-item Burnout Measure-Short Version (BMS) that was based on the BM. Among Israeli nurses, the BMS had both a Cronbach's alpha of .88 and effective face and construct validity in interviews and correlational analyses (Malach-Pines, 2005). Although less common than the MBI, the BM and BMS are two other tools used to operationalize burnout.

Burnout has also been operationalized in subscales of instruments developed to measure compassion fatigue, such as the Professional Quality of Life (ProQOL) scale and the Compassion Fatigue—Short Scale (CF-Short Scale) (Adams et al., 2006; Stamm, 2010). The ProQOL scale has a 10-item burnout subscale that has been validated among nurses with a Cronbach's alpha of .80 (Craigie et al., 2016; Stamm, 2010). In addition, the CF-Short Scale's five-item job burnout subscale has been validated in the context of the entire scale with a Cronbach's alpha of .90 (Adams et al., 2006). As discussed previously in the literature review addressing compassion fatigue, the ProQOL and CF-Short Scale operationalize work burnout as an aspect of compassion fatigue.

Synthesis of research findings. Many researchers have studied various aspects of work-related burnout both as a concept related to and separate from compassion fatigue (Austin et al., 2017; Epp, 2012; Hegney et al., 2014; Hinderer et al., 2014; Smart et al., 2014; Yom & Kim, 2012). Because the study examined work burnout among nurses, I focused primarily on research relevant to overall burnout among various nursing

populations. In the following sections, I synthesize research findings related to the occurrence of burnout, factors related to burnout, results of burnout, and interventions for burnout among nursing professionals.

Occurrence in nursing professionals. Burnout affects many different types of nursing professionals. Researchers have documented burnout in various nursing populations, including pediatric nurses, acute care nurses, trauma nurses, emergency department nurses, intensive care nurses, hemodialysis nurses, palliative care and hospice nurses, long-term care nurses, maternity nurses, community health nurses, mental health nurses, and nursing graduate students (Branch & Klinkenberg, 2015; Hayes et al., 2015; Hinderer et al., 2014; Hunsaker et al., 2015; Koh et al., 2015; Laschinger et al., 2015; Sacco et al., 2015; Sheppard, 2015; Smart et al., 2014). Even undergraduate nursing students have been found to maintain moderate levels of burnout throughout nursing school (Michalec et al., 2013). Burnout is a phenomenon that affects nurses in the United States as well as numerous other countries, some of which have significantly higher rates of burnout than nurses in the United States (Aiken et al., 2012). Based on the context of existing research findings, burnout appears to be a common challenge faced by nurses.

Researchers have examined the prevalence of burnout among specific groups of nursing professionals. In a study of nurses in 430 hospitals in the United States, Aiken et al. (2012) found that 34% of nurses considered themselves to be burned out according to the Maslach Burnout Inventory (MBI). However, Aiken et al.'s statistic on the prevalence of burnout in the United States was lower than levels in some European countries, such as
Greece with a burnout level of 78%. Across specialties, nurses have experienced differing levels of burnout.

The prevalence of burnout has been measured in various nursing specialties using the burnout subscale of the ProQOL measure (Stamm, 2010). In several studies, the level of moderate or high levels of burnout was found be approximately 35.9%, 36%, and 58% among trauma nurses, critical care and progressive care nurses, and surgical intensive care unit nurses, respectively (Hinderer et al., 2014; Mason et al., 2014; Sacco et al., 2015). According to Branch and Klinkenberg (2015), 30.9% of nurses on pediatric inpatient and critical care units were at high risk for burnout. Hunsaker et al. (2015) further discovered an average level of burnout in at least half of a sample of emergency nurses throughout the United States. Even among nursing doctoral students, Sheppard (2015) found moderate to high levels of burnout in 81% of the students surveyed. Considering nurses may accept burnout as a part of the nursing profession, it may be difficult to assess the true prevalence of burnout among nurses (Sheppard, 2015). Despite differences in the distribution and rates of burnout, burnout appears to be a problem inherent to the nursing profession.

Not only may nursing specialty and location affect the occurrence of burnout, but type of inpatient acute care unit may also be a factor in the incidence of nurses' burnout. For nurses on inpatient adult units, burnout has been found to be higher among medical unit nurses than critical care nurses (Smart et al., 2014). However, pediatric intensive care unit and surgical unit nurses may be more likely than nurses on other pediatric units, such as oncology units, to develop burnout (Branch & Klinkenberg, 2015; Sekol & Kim, 2014). Apparent inconsistencies of the prevalence of burnout may suggest that type of work environment many be only one among several factors affecting nurses' burnout. Some additional factors related to burnout are discussed in the next section.

Factors associated with burnout.

Physical factors. Many physical factors have been associated with burnout among nurses. Age has been negatively associated with burnout in several nursing settings (Hayes et al., 2015; Harkin & Melby, 2014; Hunsaker et al., 2015; Kelly et al., 2015). However, Sacco et al. (2015) found specifically that burnout levels were higher among nurses who were 40 to 49 years old than in other age groups practicing in critical care and progressive care settings. In addition, burnout may also be predicted by low amounts of exercise, nightly hours of sleep, and insomnia (Hinderer et al., 2014; Khamisa et al., 2015; Smart et al., 2014). According to Koh et al. (2015) and Neville and Cole (2013), nurses' health promotion behaviors and physical well-being were negatively related to burnout, although using medicines as a coping strategy has been positively related to burnout (Hinderer et al., 2014). Overall, burnout may be related to a variety of physical characteristics and activities.

Psychosocial factors. A variety of psychosocial factors have been associated with nurses' burnout, including characteristics of their employment or degree status. First, years of work experience, especially years in a single position, has been positively associated with burnout among nurses on multiple units, although surveys of emergency department nurses reveal that burnout risk is lowered among nurses with more years of experience (Hinderer et al., 2014; Hunsaker et al., 2015; Kelly et al., 2015). Second, burnout may be predicted by the length of shift and type of unit worked (Hinderer et al., 2014). For example, nurses in non-critical care units may have a higher likelihood of developing burnout than critical care nurses (Smart et al, 2014). Also, burnout has been associated with 12-hour shifts as well as increased weekly work hours, especially when work hours exceed 60 hours weekly (Hinderer et al., 2014; Koh et al., 2015; Kunaviktikul et al., 2015). Finally, low burnout levels have been associated with holding a graduate degree, despite the high levels of burnout documented among nursing graduate students (Hunsaker et al., 2015; Sheppard, 2015). Work position characteristics and degree status may be influential factors on burnout among nurses.

Workplace characteristics are another psychosocial factor related to nurses' burnout. Burnout is positively related to direct patient care, emotion-related job demands, workload demands, stressful patient care situations, stress-inducing staffing issues, low manager support, and organizational demands as well as perceptions of politics in the work setting (Hunsaker et al., 2015; Khamisa et al., 2015; Labrague et al., 2016; Li et al., 2014; Montgomery et al., 2015). Work engagement and a positive nurse-perceived safety culture are other factors that Mason et al. (2014) and Vifladt, Simonsen, Lydersen, and Farup (2016) found to be negatively associated with burnout. Nurses who obtain professional counseling for work-related issues may be more likely to have burnout than those who do not (Hinderer et al., 2014). However, nurses may be protected against burnout by applying their own workplace coping self-efficacy skills, which may be increased in settings with authentic leadership (Fida, Laschinger, & Leiter, 2016; Laschinger et al., 2015). Because recent management changes in critical care and progressive care units have been found to increase burnout among nursing staff, leadership may be another key factor in nurses' burnout (Sacco et al., 2015). Scholars have examined many workplace characteristics and their relation to burnout.

A final type of psychosocial factor associated with nurses' burnout is interpersonal relations. Coworker relationships, teamwork effectiveness, involvement in a marital relationship, and social support are various psychosocial factors that Harkin and Melby (2014), Hinderer et al. (2014), Montgomery et al. (2015), and Yom and Kim (2012) found to be negatively associated with burnout. Burnout also may be affected by exposure to stress, bullying, and prior traumatic experiences, although lower burnout has been documented in nurses who engage in coping strategies such as working in varied clinical practice settings and being engaged in organizational activities (Allen, Holland, & Reynolds, 2015; Koh et al., 2015; Li et al., 2014; Luquette, 2016; Meyer et al., 2015). Group cohesion has been found to influence the relationship between burnout and stress exposure (Li et al., 2014). Interpersonal relations, in addition to workplace characteristics and job position, are important factors related to burnout among nurses.

Psychological, emotional, and spiritual factors. Because of the psychological and emotional aspects of burnout, researchers have examined many psychological, emotional, and spiritual characteristics related to burnout (Pines & Aronson, 1988). Levels of stress, depression, moral distress, grief, and anxiety have been positively correlated to nurses' level of burnout (Adwan, 2014; Austin et al., 2017; Hegney et al., 2014; Rushton et al., 2015). Various researchers have also found that burnout may be predicted by nurses' social dysfunction (Khamisa et al., 2015). However, burnout has been negatively related to awareness, self-evaluation practices, ability to cope with death, higher perceptions of ability to provide end-of-life care, meditation as a coping strategy, greater reported spirituality and spiritual well-being, optimism, emotional intelligence, compassion satisfaction, and engagement in self-care (Chang & Chan, 2015; Craigie et al., 2016; Hinderer et al., 2014; Kaur et al., 2013; Koh et al., 2015; Neville & Cole, 2013; Peng et al., 2016; Rushton et al., 2015; Sansó et al., 2015; Todaro-Franceschi, 2013). According to research by Koh et al. (2015), decreased levels of burnout were found in nurses who practiced coping mechanisms such as engaging in meditation and reflection, recalling memories of patients, maintaining work-related passion, and developing realistic expectations about patient care. However, Ntantana et al. (2017) found that various aspects of spirituality, including spiritual reflection, were not significantly related to aspects of burnout among Greek intensive care nurses. Similar to compassion fatigue, burnout has been associated with a number of physical, psychosocial, psychological, emotional, and spiritual factors.

Results of burnout. Burnout, as defined by Pines and Aronson (1988), may have various physical, psychological, and emotional effects on caregivers themselves. For example, Kaur et al. (2013) found that nurses' caring behavior was negatively affected by burnout, potentially affecting their practice with patients. In another study, nurses who developed higher levels of burnout during nursing school were more likely than other novice nurses to not apply research to practice, to plan to leave their current position, and to be less proficient in nursing skills (Rudman & Gustavsson, 2012). Also, burnout may

predict nurses' intention to leave their current work position (Sawatzky et al., 2015; Van Bogaert et al., 2014). Nurses' practice may be negatively influenced by burnout.

Burnout may affect patients as well as nurses. Anglade (2014) found that an increase in central-line associated bloodstream infections could be predicted by nurses' levels of burnout. In addition, higher levels of burnout have been positively related to surgical site infections and urinary tract infections, even while controlling for hospital characteristics, nurse characteristics, and patient severity (Cimiotti et al., 2012). In a study of nurses in 94 Thai hospitals, patient falls, infections, medication errors, and poor to fair nurse-rated quality of care were positively related to burnout levels (Nantsupawat, Nantsupawat, Kunaviktikul, Turale, & Poghosyan, 2016). Johnson et al. (2017) found that burnout is a full mediating factor between healthcare workers' and nurses' perceptions of patient safety and their levels of depression. Not only may high levels of burnout potentially influence patients' physical well-being, but they may also lead to decreased patient satisfaction (Aiken et al., 2012). In a multilevel analysis, Van Bogaert et al. (2014) found that family and patient complaints increased when nurses experienced higher aspects of burnout such as emotional exhaustion. In summary, burnout may result in decreased care quality and patient satisfaction.

Interventions for burnout. Interventions to reduce burnout may include strategies to increase self-care among nurses. Effective research-based interventions to decrease burnout have included self-care-based mindfulness interventions, mindfulness-based stress reduction programs, and a technology-assisted meditation program (Bazarko, Cate, Azocar, & Kreitzer, 2013; Duarte & Pinto-Gouveia, 2016; Goodman & Schorling, 2012;

Heeter et al., 2017). Resiliency-based interventions to educate emergency department nurses about burnout and resiliency strategies such as self-care have also been effective to reduce burnout, although a pilot resiliency program by Potter et al. (2013) failed to achieve a significant decrease in burnout among oncology nurses (Flarity et al., 2013). In another example of self-care interventions, burnout levels decreased in oncology nurses after a 4-week pilot study of meditation exercises (Hevezi, 2016). In summary, psychological and emotional strategies for self-care have been the basis for several interventions for burnout.

Practice environment and skill interventions are another strategy to decrease nurses' burnout. A notable example of a practice environment intervention is given in a study by Kutney-Lee et al. (2015). Kutney-Lee et al. found that burnout levels in nurses decreased after hospitals obtained Magnet certification status. A study by Wilson, Gettel, Walsh, and Esquenazi (2016) described a unique intervention in which training nurses in massage techniques for nursing practice decreased burnout among hospital nurses. Although researchers have documented effective burnout interventions, further research is needed to develop and provide a foundation for various psychological, physical, emotional, spiritual, and psychosocial interventions to reduce the incidence of burnout among nursing professionals.

Summary and Conclusions

Major Themes in the Literature

Many researchers have documented the concepts of reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work-related burnout among nurses. Scholars have also developed theoretical models to further understand the concepts and relationships among them. Two relevant models are Hentz and Lauterbach's (2005) model for reflective practice and Kearney et al.'s (2009) self-awareness-based model of self-care. According to a synthesis of the two research-validated models, reflection may lead to self-awareness, and, subsequently, compassion fatigue (Hentz & Lauterbach, 2005; Kearney et al., 2009; Sansó et al., 2015; Williams et al., 2009). Work-related burnout occurs as a result of compassion fatigue, which conceptually has been considered synonymous with secondary traumatic stress (Kearney et al., 2009). A synthesis of Hentz and Lauterbach's model for reflective practice and Kearney et al.'s self-awareness-based model of self-care was used as the theoretical foundation for the study.

Reflection is a mental process that helps nurses understand their experiences in patient care (Asselin et al., 2013; Bulman et al., 2012; Tashiro et al., 2013). Researchers have developed several scales to operationalize the concept of reflection, including the Groningen Reflective Ability Scale (GRAS) and the Critical Reflective Inquiry (CRI) Assessment Tool (Asselin & Fain, 2016; Aukes et al., 2007; Grant et al., 2002). Nurses and nursing students engage in reflection within a variety of nursing environments in response to many types of patient care or work-related situations (Asselin et al., 2013; Asselin & Schwartz-Barcott, 2015; Bulman et al., 2012; Rees, 2013). Reflection may have many positive or negative psychological and emotional effects on nurses, nursing students, and other healthcare professionals (Asselin & Schwartz-Barcott, 2015; Braun et al., 2013; Burman et al., 2014; Hsu & Wang, 2012; Germain et al., 2016; Rees, 2013).

Overall, reflection is an important psychological quality that has significant effects on nurses and other caregivers.

Another concept that I examined in the study is compassion fatigue or secondary traumatic stress. Compassion fatigue, the physical, social, intellectual, and spiritual changes that occur with exposure to stress and patient situations, has been documented in a variety of populations using instruments such as the Professional Quality of Life (ProQOL) scale, the Compassion Fatigue—Short Scale (CF-Short Scale), and the Secondary Traumatic Stress Scale (STSS) (Adams et al., 2006; Bride et al., 2004; Coetzee & Klopper, 2010; Kelly et al., 2015; Smart et al., 2014; Stamm, 2010). Many physical, psychosocial, psychological, emotional, and spiritual factors have been associated with compassion fatigue or its related phenomenon of secondary traumatic stress (Drury et al., 2014; Hegney et al., 2014; Hunsaker et al., 2015; Neville & Cole, 2013; Sacco et al., 2015; Smart et al., 2014; Yi et al., 2016). Because of the related factors and harmful results of compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress on nurses and patients, researchers have developed many physical and self-care interventions to reduce compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress (Anglade, 2014; Duffy et al., 2015; Flarity et al., 2013; Potter et al., 2013). Compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress are two concepts that have been defined and established by researchers in the published literature.

A final variable that was included in the study is the concept of work burnout. A result of compassion fatigue, burnout has been described theoretically and conceptually as low personal accomplishment, depersonalization, and emotional exhaustion in

response to stress and emotional situations (Kearney et al., 2009; Maslach & Jackson, 1981; Pines & Aronson, 1988). In addition, burnout and the more specific concept of work burnout have been operationalized by instruments such as the Maslach Burnout Inventory (MBI), the Burnout Measure, and subscales of compassion fatigue instruments (Maslach & Jackson, 1981; Pines & Aronson, 1988). Nurses in many work settings experience burnout and physical, psychosocial, psychological, emotional, and spiritual factors that are related to burnout (Aiken et al., 2012; Hegney et al., 2014; Hinderer et al., 2014; Hunsaker et al., 2015; Koh et al., 2015; Li et al., 2014; Smart et al., 2014). Since work burnout negatively affects nurses and their patients, researchers have developed various interventions to reduce burnout (Anglade, 2014; Duarte & Pinto-Gouveia, 2016; Kaur et al., 2013; Potter et al., 2013). In addition to reflection, compassion fatigue, and secondary traumatic stress, work burnout is a concept that was included as a key variable in the study.

Literature Gaps and Research Recommendations

Existing literature covers many aspects of reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and burnout. However, few researchers have examined how reflection may be related to various conditions such as compassion fatigue and work burnout among nurses in the United States. According to studies on hospice workers and psychology students, reflection is a specific aspect of self-care that may contribute to psychological well-being and reduce compassion fatigue (Alkema et al., 2008; Stein & Grant, 2014). Although debriefing, reflection, and refocusing have been identified by nurses and nursing students qualitatively as important coping methods, nurses' preferred coping methods necessitate quantitative evaluation about their true effectiveness because reflection may cause painful memories to resurface, may fail to resolve situations emotionally, or may lead to overinvolvement in patients' suffering or emotional detachment (Asselin & Schwartz-Barcott, 2015; Drury et al., 2014; Rees, 2013). For example, Chan et al. (2016) found that courses that included self-reflective exercises had no significant impact on the compassion fatigue scores of obstetrical nurses and healthcare workers. Among palliative care and hospice nurses in Singapore, reflection and remembering patients have been found to protect nurses against burnout (Koh et al., 2015). Another study by Măirean (2016) found that secondary traumatic stress is negatively related to cognitive reappraisal, which could be considered a type of reflection. The research findings from existing studies need to be expanded to examine both reflection and its relationship with the broader concept of compassion fatigue, especially among acute care nurses in the United States.

Gaps also exist in the literature about reflection as an intervention strategy for compassion fatigue and work burnout. Authors as far back as 1992 have recommended reflection to mitigate compassion fatigue among nurses without providing substantive research to support the claims (Joinson, 1992; Romano et al., 2013; Sheppard, 2016). Students may have existing burnout and compassion fatigue even before becoming nurses (Michalec et al., 2013). Nursing leaders, scholars, and educators need research clarifying the relationship between reflection and compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout in order to target compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. Also, nursing leaders and educators need information to support the appropriate integration of reflection into nursing practice and education. Understanding the relationship between the concept of reflection and the concepts of compassion fatigue and work burnout may help to guide intervention development for compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout.

In recognition of gaps in the literature, several researchers have recommended further research examining reflection and factors related to compassion fatigue and work burnout. For example, Asselin et al. (2013) recommended studying the role of emotions in the reflective process of different nursing populations. In addition, several scholars have highlighted the need for additional studies related to preventing nurses' compassion fatigue, such as through self-care strategies, coping strategies, and mindfulness (Cocker & Joss, 2016; Drury et al., 2014; Mason et al., 2014; van Mol et al., 2015). The study helped to meet scholars' suggestions and fill the gap in the literature about the relationship between the concept of reflection and the concepts of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout.

Conclusion

Theoretically, reflection may affect the development of compassion fatigue and work burnout among nurses and other healthcare professionals (Hentz & Lauterbach, 2005; Kearney et al., 2009). Because compassion fatigue, work burnout, and the process of reflection may have negative physical and psychological effects on nurses and their patients, researchers need to understand how reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout interact among nurses, especially among nursing professionals in the United States. Therefore, the goal of the study was to establish whether a relationship exists between the concept of reflection and the concepts of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among nurses practicing in hospital-based acute care settings in the United States.

Chapter 3: Research Method

Based on gaps in the literature, research is needed to clarify the relationship between registered nurses' reflection and their compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. The purpose of the study was to determine the relationship between hospital-based acute care registered nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. Therefore, I used a descriptive, correlational, cross-sectional quantitative research design. In Chapter 3, I describe the research design, including the research variables, restraints of the design, and rationale for the design. In addition, the chapter contains information regarding the study methodology, specifically the population, sampling, recruitment procedures, participation procedures, data collection, instrumentation and operationalization of constructs, and data analysis plan. Finally, I address threats to validity as well as ethical procedures for the study.

Research Design and Rationale

The study was based on quantitative research methodology. In selecting a specific research design, I considered the research problem, the questions and hypotheses generated from the problem, and the study variables. In this section on research design, I discuss the study variables, research design, design-related constraints, and rationale for the quantitative research design selected.

Variables

To describe the relationship between registered nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout, I used reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout as the variables for the study. The variable of reflection was measured using the 23-item Likert scale-based Groningen Reflective Ability Scale (GRAS; Aukes et al., 2007). The variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout were measured using the 13-item Likert scale-based Compassion Fatigue—Short Scale (CF-Short Scale) and its subscales for secondary traumatic stress and work burnout (Adams et al., 2006). The levels of each variable were measured among a sample of registered nurses practicing in hospital-based acute care settings in the southeastern United States.

Because none of the study variables were manipulated in the selected population, none of the variables (i.e., reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout) were true independent or dependent variables. Theoretically, based on a synthesis of the model for reflective practice and the self-awareness-based model of self-care, the independent variable of reflection may influence the development of the dependent variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work-related burnout (Hentz & Lauterbach, 2005; Kearney et al., 2009). Therefore, based on the theoretical relationships among the variables, I considered reflection to be a predictor (independent) variable and compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout to be the outcome (dependent) variables for the purposes of data analysis.

Because the theoretical relationships between reflection and the concepts of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout have not been validated among hospital-based acute care nurses in the United States, I focused the study on determining the relationships between reflection and compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. Future quasi-experimental and experimental research could develop the hypothetical causal relationships explored using correlational research methods (Curtis et al., 2016). However, I referred to reflection as an independent variable and compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout as dependent variables to analyze the potential relationships among the variables.

Research Design and Research Questions

The study had a descriptive, cross-sectional, correlational quantitative research design. Quantitative data on the variables of reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout were collected using Internet-based surveys administered to registered nurses practicing in hospital-based acute care settings within one time period. I then analyzed the relationship between nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. Determining the relationships among variables provided results to answer the following research question: What is the relationship between registered nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout? Researchers have traditionally used correlational research designs in studies to determine how two or more variables are related without variable manipulation (Brink & Wood, 1998; Frankfort-Nachmias, Nachmias, & DeWaard, 2015; Polit & Beck, 2008). Therefore, a descriptive, cross-sectional, correlational quantitative research design was appropriate to address the research question.

Design-Related Constraints

The descriptive, cross-sectional, correlational quantitative research design had several design-related constraints. First, because the study was completed at one point in time, I was unable to assess changes in the study variables over time. According to Brink and Wood (1998) and Frankfort-Nachmias et al. (2015), cross-sectional methods are often used by researchers performing correlational studies. Because the primary objective of the study was to examine the relationships among variables and not changes in variables over time, time-related constraints did not detract from the effectiveness of the study.

Second, using a descriptive, correlational quantitative design placed constraints on the scope of data collected. A correlational design was adequate to provide data to answer the research question regarding relationships among variables, but it also limited data to that explored by the selected instruments and demographic items. Predictive relationships cannot be determined with correlational methods designed for describing relationships (Polit & Beck, 2008). In the future, researchers could examine causal or predictive relationships among reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout as well as other contributing variables or covariates (Curtis et al., 2016). Although the scope of the study methods was limited, I examined the findings for relationships that researchers can explore in later studies.

Finally, using a descriptive, correlational quantitative design had resource-based constraints. Overall, the speed and low expense of correlational and cross-sectional studies decrease their resource-based constraints (Curtis et al., 2016; Polit & Beck, 2008).

However, I had to provide funds for fees for hosting and distributing the Internet-based survey. In addition, collecting data from a relatively large population of nurses across a state generated data that took time to clean and analyze. I planned for method-related constraints, even though the study constraints were lower than those potentially encountered with certain other research designs.

Research Design Choice Rationale

A quantitative research design was the most appropriate research design for the study. The research problem and questions established the need to clarify quantitative relationships between levels of the study variables among nurses. Examining variable relationships is a key function of quantitative research (Creswell, 2014). Levels of reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout were each measured quantitatively.

A correlational design was an effective quantitative design for the study. It was important to understand the relationships among reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout before manipulating the variables in experimental or intervention research. For example, manipulating variables that could contribute to greater compassion fatigue and burnout may lead to detrimental effects among nurses as well as their patients (Anglade, 2014; Cimiotti et al., 2012; Kaur et al., 2013; Van Bogaert et al., 2014). To avoid manipulating the quantitative variables while exploring the relationships among them, a correlational research design was appropriate (Curtis et al., 2016). Among other quantitative methods, a correlational design was used. In addition, using a cross-sectional design was appropriate for the study. Simple descriptive relationships can often be adequately examined using cross-sectional instead of longitudinal designs (Polit & Beck, 2008). Other researchers have measured conceptual correlations related to compassion fatigue with cross-sectional questionnaires (Sansó et al., 2015; Slocum-Gori et al., 2013). I examined relationships between variables as they existed in a population of hospital-based acute care nurses at one time. Therefore, I used a descriptive, cross-sectional, correlational design in the study.

Finally, using a quantitative design also partially minimized the effects of personal bias and preconceptions that I brought to the study as the primary researcher. Since I have been employed as a registered nurse, I have experienced many stressful patient and workplace situations that may have contributed to the development of work burnout and compassion fatigue within my own practice. Therefore, I would have had significant personal bias to consider if I had used direct interpersonal interaction to explore reflection, compassion fatigue, and work burnout among fellow registered nurses. Quantitative methods may involve researcher bias during subject selection, data collection, and data analysis; however, selected study methods may decrease the effects of personal bias (Polit & Beck, 2008). Overall, a quantitative research design, especially a cross-sectional, correlational design without direct researcher-subject interaction, was the most appropriate research design to fulfil the purpose of the study.

Methodology

The methodology that I used was a correlational quantitative design with a survey-based methodology. The surveys were distributed to a sample of registered nurses

working in hospital-based acute care settings in a state of the southeastern United States. In this section on methodology, I describe the study methodology, population, sample and sampling procedures, procedures for subject recruitment and participation, data collection procedures, instrumentation, and data analysis plan. Finally, I discuss threats to study validity as well as ethical issues related to the study.

Population

Target population. The target population of the study was registered nurses practicing in hospital-based acute care settings of a state in the southeastern United States. I further defined the target population as any nurses who were registered with active nursing licenses in the selected state, who had publicly available email addresses, who were over 18 years of age, and who practiced nursing in any hospital-based acute care settings at the time of data collection. The population included registered nurses without limitations on gender, age if older than 18 years of age, ethnicity, highest earned academic degree, number of years of nursing experience, shift worked, or hours worked per week. However, I excluded nurses who did not have an email address registered with the selected state's department of health (Florida Department of Health, 2017). Registered nurses with any restrictions on their licenses, such as probationary or conditional status, were not included in the population. Also, I excluded advanced practice nurses, licensed practical nurses, and registered nurses who worked in any setting other than hospital-based acute care settings during the study.

For the purposes of the study, I defined a *hospital-based acute care setting* as any facility that cares for acutely ill patients at any stage of the lifespan. According to an

article published by the World Health Organization (WHO), treatment of acute illnesses or injury is the objective of acute care settings (Hirshon et al., 2013). Not only are critical care and other hospital settings included in the WHO definition by Hirshon et al. (2013), but outpatient urgent care, emergency care, and short-term stabilization are also considered acute care settings. Although the WHO definition covers a broad variety of healthcare settings, I limited the target population to nurses employed in hospital-based acute care settings, such as inpatient units, procedural areas, observation units, and emergency departments.

Target population size. The size of the population of registered nurses practicing in hospital-based acute care settings of the selected state could not be exactly determined due to nurse turnover and changes in the nursing workforce. The total reported number of registered nurses in the state as of February 2017 was 279,376, although only 189,685 of the registered nurses had publicly available email addresses and were listed as currently practicing in the state with an unencumbered license (Florida Department of Health, 2017). However, it has been calculated that 65% of the state's registered nurses were employed in 2015 and that 63.5% of the employed nurses in the state worked in hospital settings (Florida Center for Nursing, 2016). If the 2015 statistics about nursing employment were applied to the February 2017 number of nurses who had published email addresses, approximately 78,292 nurses could potentially have been employed in hospital-based acute care settings within the state at the time of the study. Some of the nurses employed in hospital-based acute care settings could have been employed in

indirect patient care positions, such as managerial or educational positions, making it difficult to calculate the exact size of the target population based on available data.

Sampling and Sampling Procedures

Sampling strategy. The study sample was drawn from a population of registered nurses who were employed in direct patient care, who were employed in hospital-based acute care settings within one state, and who had publicly available email addresses at the time of the study. Most of the nurses in the state had publicly accessible contact information available through the state department of health (Florida Department of Health, 2017). I used probability survey sampling to draw a random sample of registered nurses from the available target population.

A probability survey sample was the most appropriate method to obtain a representative sample of the target population. Using a probability sample allowed me to obtain a representative sample and increased the generalizability of the findings to the entire target population, unlike nonprobability samples (Frankfort-Nachmias et al., 2015). I used a survey sampling method to obtain a probability sample. The Internet-based surveys that I used to collect data were distributed to the random probability sample selected for the study. In the following sections, I discuss the procedures that I used to draw a random probability sample.

Procedure for drawing the sample. Because the selected state updated its list of nurses' contact information weekly, I downloaded the most recently updated list for registered nurses during the week before I drew the sample (Florida Department of Health, 2015). Before I drew a sample, I screened the spreadsheet file of the registered

nurses in the state to remove all nurses who did not have public email addresses, who were listed as not practicing as registered nurses, or who were listed as not practicing within the selected state. I also removed my professional and personal contact information as well as that of any dissertation committee members who were licensed in the selected state. Finally, I used spreadsheet software functions to select a random sample from the filtered list of potential subjects. The selected subjects who made up the sample were sent the study recruitment emails.

Sampling frame. In drawing a sample, I used specific inclusion and exclusion criteria. The publicly available contact information about nurses in the selected state included nurses' home and practice addresses, telephone numbers, and email addresses (Florida Department of Health, 2017). The list of contact information for registered nurses within the state was the sampling frame for the study. I excluded nurses who were listed as not practicing as registered nurses, as practicing outside the selected state, as having probationary or temporary license status, or as not having an email address registered with the selected state's department of health. Based on the available contact information, I was unable to filter nurses by practice setting. Therefore, I specifically outlined the study inclusion criteria during the subject recruitment process. Also, I placed a question at the beginning of the data collection survey asking subjects whether they were over 18 years of age and currently practicing as registered nurses in hospital-based acute care settings. Subjects who responded that they did not practice in a hospital-based acute care inpatient unit, emergency department, procedural area, or observation setting were redirected to a page thanking them for their time in attempting the survey.

Sample size. To compute sample size, I used the GPower software developed by Faul, Erdfelder, Buchner, and Lang (2009). The primary statistical test that I planned to use was a two-way multivariate analysis of variance (MANOVA) with three dependent variables. Using Faul et al.'s (2009) GPower software, I performed an a priori power analysis for MANOVA with global effects. The conventional alpha (level of significance) value for the study was .05 (Frankfort-Nachmias et al., 2015). The power was set at .80, a standard power used in nursing research (Grove et al. 2013). Specifying an alpha of .05, a power of .80, a medium effect (f²) of .0625, two groups, and three response variables, the predicted sample size was 180.

To obtain an adequate sample size, I used the sampling frame to recruit a sample of 2,000 subjects. The sampling goal was to obtain a sample of 200 nurses with a response rate of 10%, which would have been above the calculated sample size of 180 to obtain a power of .80. According to Rea and Parker (2014), a response rate less than 50% potentially decreases the generalizability of research findings. In previous cross-sectional, electronic-based survey studies examining compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work-related burnout among nurses employed at specific facilities, Kelly et al. (2015), Sacco et al. (2015), Branch and Klinkenberg (2015), and Mason et al. (2014) documented response rates of 35%, 38%, 60%, and 77%, respectively. International researchers that distributed surveys related to compassion fatigue and burnout to samples from multiple facilities documented response rates ranging from 24 to 33.07% (Sawatzky et al., 2015; Sansó et al., 2015). Therefore, response rates across a geographical region could potentially be higher than those from a facility-based sample but may not

necessarily meet the 50% response rate recommended by Rea and Parker. I selected a sample of the population that was significantly larger than the required sample size to assist in the recruitment of an adequate sample size even with a low response rate.

Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection

Data on the study variables were collected from participating registered nurses employed in hospital-based acute care settings in a state of the southeastern United States. I obtained data using Internet-based surveys that contained items to measure subject demographics as well as the variables of reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. In the following subsections, I discuss subject recruitment and demographics, informed consent procedures, data collection procedures, and subject exit procedures.

Subject recruitment and demographics. I recruited subjects using emails distributed to the selected sample of registered nurses. The emails were sent to the subjects' publicly available emails associated with their registered nurse records. The body of the email message contained information identifying the researcher, introducing subjects to the study, describing the subject requirements for the study, and inviting eligible subjects to participate in the study. A hyperlink to the online survey was included to facilitate access to the study survey. A copy of the study invitation email is located in Appendix A.

Informed consent. Although the study invitation email included a brief introduction to the study, informed consent was obtained once subjects accessed the online survey using the hyperlink. Subjects were then redirected to an informed consent page explaining the full risks and benefits of the study. By selecting the *yes* radio button, subjects gave consent to participate in the study and to be redirected to the study questions. Subjects who chose not to participate in the study at the point of informed consent were redirected to a page thanking them for their time.

Data collection. I used Internet-based surveys as the primary method for data collection. Internet-based surveys were an appropriate method to gather data because of their convenience and their potential to increase subjects' responsiveness about potentially sensitive topics such as compassion fatigue (Frankfort-Nachmias et al., 2015; Sheppard, 2015). Also, using Internet-based surveys reduced the time needed for distribution and return compared with paper survey methods (Frankfort-Nachmias et al., 2015; Weigold et al., 2013). In addition, I developed the surveys so that they were compatible with multiple software devices and platforms, facilitating nurses' responses from a variety of settings. Several other studies related to compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work-related burnout have retrieved adequate data and recruited adequate, representative samples using Internet-based surveys composed of the GRAS, CF-Short Scale, and demographic items measured the concepts of reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout for correlational analysis.

I developed the Internet-based surveys using the SurveyMonkey[®] (2017) software platform. The surveys consisted of items in the following order: informed consent page, GRAS items, CF-Short Scale items, and demographic items. Because subjects had the option to leave the study at will, I programmed the survey software so that responses to all survey questions were required to complete the survey. Only one response was allowed per question. In addition, I adjusted the survey settings so that the survey results were not linked to subjects' names or other identifying information.

I distributed the surveys through study invitation emails sent to each of the 2,000 nurses in the study sample. Each email contained a link to the survey as well as an optout link so that subjects could unsubscribe from the email. Subjects who accessed the link were redirected to the survey, beginning with the informed consent page. A positive response on the informed consent automatically redirected subjects to the first question in the survey. Subjects were able to progress through items using radio buttons at the bottom of the survey pages and were able to view their progress on the progress bar at the bottom of each survey page. I set the survey settings so that subjects could access the survey for 28 days from the date that the original recruitment emails were sent. After 14 days, because I had not received at least 200 responses to the survey, I sent subjects reminder emails about the study. A copy of the reminder email text is in Appendix B. Subjects were only allowed to complete to the survey once. Because the surveys were hosted on the SurveyMonkey[®] platform, I could access the electronic results throughout and after the 28 days that the survey was open to subjects.

Subject exit procedure. Subjects who completed the online survey were redirected to a page thanking them for their participation in the study. Both subjects who completed the study as well as those who declined to participate in the study based on the consent or eligibility item were directed to an end page thanking them for their

participation in the study. The end page also contained a link to an informational article by Boyle (2011) about compassion fatigue and work burnout among nurses.

Instrumentation and Operationalization of Constructs

The primary study variables of reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout were operationalized using the Groningen Reflective Ability Scale (GRAS) and the Compassion Fatigue—Short Scale (CF-Short Scale) (Adams et al., 2006; Aukes et al., 2007). In addition, I included demographic items to analyze the sample of survey subjects. The following sections contain a discussion of the study instrumentation and operationalization of the study variables.

Groningen Reflective Ability Scale (GRAS). In the study, I operationalized the variable of reflection as nurses' total scores on the Groningen Reflective Ability Scale (GRAS), a 23-item instrument (Aukes et al., 2007). The GRAS was scored using a 5-point Likert scale ranked from 1 (totally disagree) to 5 (totally agree), with items 3, 4, 8, 12, 17, and 21 being negatively scored (Aukes et al., 2007). According to Aukes et al. (2007), subjects' total scores on the GRAS may be considered to represent higher or lower levels of reflection. Based on the GRAS's initial validation, the GRAS takes approximately 10 minutes for completion (Aukes et al., 2007). Aukes et al. (2007) originally developed the GRAS to measure personal experience-related reflection among medical students. Since its development, researchers have validated the GRAS in English, Dutch, and Danish versions (Andersen et al., 2014; Aukes et al., 2007; Aukes et al., 2008; Morse, 2012). I used the English version in the current study. I obtained

permission to use the GRAS from Dr. Slaets, one of the original instrument developers. A copy of the permission to use the GRAS for the study is in Appendix C.

Aukes et al. (2007) used several effective techniques to test the validity and reliability of the GRAS. To ensure content validity, the authors used two separate expert reviews for face validity and developed questions to represent different types of reflection for sampling validity (Aukes et al., 2007). Construct validity was tested by comparing the items from the literature to the Five Factor personality theory (Aukes et al., 2007). The initial validation of the GRAS had a Cronbach's alpha ranging from .74 to .83 during tests with medical students (Aukes et al., 2007).

Since the initial development of the GRAS, researchers have further examined the reliability of the GRAS. Grosseman et al. (2014) found that the English version of the GRAS had a Cronbach alpha of .80 among a population of medical students, similar to the .83 and .74 found in the original study (Aukes et al., 2007). In addition, Morse (2012) found several Cronbach alphas for the English version of the GRAS of .85, .86, .84, and .78 on four posttests in a study of nurse practitioner students. Therefore, the GRAS appeared to be a reliable, valid tool by which to measure reflection in the study.

Compassion Fatigue—Short Scale (CF-Short Scale). The variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout were operationalized using the Compassion Fatigue—Short Scale (CF-Short Scale). The CF-Short Scale is a 13-item instrument containing eight-item and five-item subscales for job burnout and secondary traumatic stress, respectively (Adams et al., 2006). Each item on the CF-Short Scale is scored on a 10-point Likert scale (Adams et al., 2006). The entire scale item scores can be combined to give total scores for compassion fatigue, and the subscale scores can be totaled separately to give subjects' scores for work burnout and secondary traumatic stress (Adams et al., 2006). However, the estimated completion time was not reported by Adams et al. (2006). I obtained permission to use the CF-Short Scale from Dr. Boscarino, one of the primary developers of the CF-Short Scale. Appendix D has a copy of the permission. A copy of the CF-Short Scale items is in Appendix E.

Adams et al. (2006) found that the CF-Short Scale had strong factor, predictive, and concurrent validity among social workers in New York. Construct validity was also determined through a comparison of concepts to Figley's (1995) concept definitions (Adams et al., 2006). Overall, the instrument had a Cronbach's alpha of .90 and a high correlation to other scales measuring related variables (Adams et al., 2006). The secondary traumatic stress subscale had a Cronbach's alpha of .80, and the job burnout subscale had a Cronbach's alpha of .90 (Adams et al., 2006). Original testing of the CF-Short Scale strongly supported the scale's reliability and validity.

Compared to other scales for compassion fatigue, the CF-Short Scale has relatively high reliability and validity (Bride et al., 2007). Although the CF-Short Scale does not appear to have been formally validated among nursing professionals, the instrument or its subscales have been validated among emergency workers in Pakistan and China, firefighters, and Israeli creative arts therapists and students (Ahmad et al., 2015; Orkibi, 2016; Sun et al., 2016). The study findings contributed to understanding the reliability of the CF-Short Scale among hospital-based acute care nurses. **Demographic items.** The final items in the survey were questions to determine various demographics of the study sample. The multiple-choice demographic items were used to assess subjects' practice setting and size of practice setting, highest completed degree in nursing, number of years working as a registered nurse, weekly hours worked in nursing, employment in single or multiple nursing positions, gender, age, marital status, and ethnicity. A list of the demographic items is located in Appendix F.

Study instrumentation development. Prior to data collection, I combined the demographic items, GRAS, and CF-Short Scale into an online survey format using the Survey Monkey® software platform (2017). The first item in the study instrumentation was the informed consent page. After the informed consent was a subject eligibility screening item verifying that respondents were currently employed as registered nurses in a hospital-based acute care environment during the study. A copy of the subject eligibility screening item is in Appendix F. Following the consent and eligibility items, I placed the GRAS items in the same order and with the same wording as in the original instrument, followed by the CF-Short Scale items, which were also placed in the same order and with the same wording as in the original instrument. For the CF-Short Scale, the only significant item modification that I made is that I excluded the label somewhat, which is located over the center of the 1 to 10 Likert scale for the item responses. I omitted the label because the formatting within the SurveyMonkey[®] software made the label leading toward either the 5 or the 6 responses on the scale. The instructions for each instrument were placed at the beginning of each relevant section of items. To enhance readability and compatibility with mobile electronic devices, I placed several survey items on each

page of the survey. I placed the demographic items last to encourage subjects to complete the questions pertinent to the primary study variables. The link to the finalized online survey was included in the subject recruitment emails.

Data Analysis Plan

Variable operationalization. Using the Internet-based surveys, I operationalized each of the study variables for data analysis. First, I operationally defined the variable of reflection as nurses' composite scores on the GRAS instrument developed by Aukes et al. (2007). According to Aukes et al. (2007), there is no established standard for high or low scores for reflection based on GRAS scores. Therefore, based on comments by Aukes et al. (2008), I considered the nurses' total GRAS scores as indicative of relatively higher or lower levels of reflection. For example, a nurse with a composite score of 46 on the GRAS scores could have a relatively lower level of reflection, given that the GRAS scores of 115.

Second, I operationalized the variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout as nurses' composite scores on the CF-Short Scale and its respective secondary traumatic stress and job burnout subscales. I considered nurses' composite scores for the entire CF-Short Scale, the eight-item job burnout subscale, and the five-item secondary traumatic stress subscale to be their levels of compassion fatigue, work burnout, and secondary traumatic stress, respectively. The CF-Short Scale and its subscales did not have specific categories or cut off points for high or low scores; therefore, I considered each score to represent relatively higher or lower levels of each variable compared with the entire range of possible scores for each corresponding variable (Adams et al., 2006). For example, the CF-Short Scale scores for compassion fatigue could range from 13 to 130. A nurse who scored a 120 on the overall CF-Short Scale would be considered to have a relatively higher level of compassion fatigue. During data analysis, I used nurses' composite scores for each of the variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout.

Data analysis software and storage. After the SurveyMonkey[®] platform provided me with subjects' de-identified survey results, I exported the study data to IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, version 23, for analysis. I stored the study data as a file within the SPSS program on a password- and antivirus-protected personal computer. A copy of the data as a spreadsheet software file was also stored on a secure external drive. After saving the data, I analyzed it using various SPSS software functions.

Data cleaning and screening procedures. I cleaned and screened the study data carefully prior to statistical analysis. De-identified data from the Internet-based surveys was obtained from the SurveyMonkey[®] server after the four-week survey distribution time period. First, I examined the data to detect any obvious errors, such as results inconsistent with the potential range of responses on the scales. In addition, I ensured that results from all instrument items were included in the survey and converted the reverse-scaled items in the GRAS to positive scores.

Second, I analyzed the total time stamps for each survey. According to Huang, Curran, Keeney, Poposki, and DeShon (2012), two seconds is the minimum estimated potential time for valid subject response times on survey items. Based on Huang et al.'s (2012) estimate of two seconds per item, the study survey should have taken a minimum of 96 seconds to complete including the informed consent and survey eligibility question. However, because many of the survey items are relatively short and could be completed quickly, I gave subjects an estimated minimum of 60 seconds to complete the survey, or an average of 1.25 seconds to complete each item for study eligibility. I screened and removed subjects who took 60 seconds or less to complete the entire survey.

Third, I screened the data for outliers. After graphing the distributions for composite scores on each of the four major variables, I examined the data for any obvious outliers and screened those subjects from the data. Additionally, I calculated the Mahalanobis D statistic for the total scores from the GRAS and CF-Short Scale, using listwise deletion to exclude missing data for the purposes of the Mahalanobis D test. Subjects who were in the upper 5% of the D^2 value chi-square distribution were screened from the study dataset as outliers if they also were obvious outliers on the distributions for composite scores. DeSimone, Harms, and DeSimone (2015) found that screening data using the Mahalanobis D statistic was useful in identifying subjects with extreme or unusually random response patterns.

Finally, I cleaned and screened the data based on missing responses. Because I analyzed composite scores on all items for each individual variable, I had to screen responses on a variable if one of the variable items was missing. For example, if a subject did not respond on one of the GRAS items, I had to remove all the GRAS data for that subject. Subjects with missing data on all variables were cleaned from the data. For subjects with complete data on at least one variable but missing data on other variables, I removed data on variables with missing data. However, I did not exclude subjects based on missing or incomplete demographic data. I analyzed demographic data based on the available responses.

Research question and hypotheses. The analysis of the data was based on the research question and hypotheses. The research question was the following: What is the relationship between hospital-based acute care nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout? Based on the research question, the null hypothesis was as follows: H0: There is no relationship between hospital-based acute care nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. The alternative hypothesis was H1: There is a significant relationship between hospital-based acute care nurses' levels of reflection fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. The alternative hypothesis was H1: There is a significant relationship between hospital-based acute care nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. I analyzed the study data using several statistical methods to determine whether I would accept or reject the null hypothesis.

Analysis plan.

Statistical tests. Traditionally, researchers have used parametric methods, such as Pearson correlations, analysis of variance, and regression analyses, to analyze the results from Likert-based scales measuring compassion fatigue and variables related to reflection (Hegney et al., 2014; Kelly et al., 2015; Slocum-Gori et al., 2013; Yom & Kim, 2012). Other researchers have analyzed the relationship of demographics, personal factors, and other characteristics to compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work-related burnout using parametric tests such as simple, hierarchical, and multiple regression, MANOVA, and multivariate analysis of covariance (MANCOVA) (Branch & Klinkenberg, 2015; Craigie et al., 2016; Hunsaker et al., 2015; Yu, Jiang, & Shen, 2016; Zeidner et al., 2013). Based on an analysis of Likert scale use, Norman (2010) suggested that Likert-scaled data, even when not normally distributed, often may be accurately analyzed with parametric statistics. Therefore, I used several parametric statistical tests to analyze the study data.

MANOVA analysis. The primary statistical test that I planned to perform was a two-way MANOVA. The MANOVA model would be constructed using the dependent variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. For the purposes of the MANOVA, I planned to separate the independent variable of reflection into relatively low and relatively high categories.

First, I calculated subjects' total scores on the GRAS, CF-Short Scale, and job burnout and secondary traumatic stress subscales of the CF-Short Scale. Second, I planned to separate the subjects' scores on the GRAS into relatively low and relatively high scores based on their total scores. Because the GRAS has no cut scores for low or high reflection, I created low and high cut scores based on Aukes et al.'s (2008) suggestion that the scores range from very low reflection to very high reflection. Scores on the GRAS were calculated based on a five-item Likert scale. Therefore, total scores on the GRAS could range from 23 to 115. For the purposes of the study, scores from 23 to 69 represented relatively low reflection, and scores from 70 to 115 represented relatively high reflection. Finally, I decided to run a two-way MANOVA with relatively low and relatively high levels of reflection as independent variables and each of the composite CF-Short Scale scores for compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work
burnout as dependent variables. I would then analyze the output from the MANOVA to determine how nurses' levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout vary based on low or high levels of reflection.

Simple regression analyses. In addition to performing a two-way MANOVA, I decided to run simple regression analyses to determine the relationships between nurses' reflection scores on the GRAS and their compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout scores, respectively, on the CF-Short Scale. The regression analyses included the entire range of GRAS scores for reflection instead of separating scores into relatively low and relatively high scores as was done with the MANOVA analysis. First, I converted subjects' composite scores on the GRAS, CF-Short Scale, and the job burnout and secondary traumatic stress subscales of the CF-Short scale to z scores. Because the GRAS and the CF-Short Scale have five-item and 10-item Likert scales, respectively, using z scores enabled me to analyze and compare distributions of each variable. Second, I ran binary simple regression analyses between nurses' z scores for the GRAS and nurses' z scores for compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout, respectively. Finally, I examined the results of each individual regression analysis for relationships between reflection and each of the variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout.

Demographic item analysis. After performing the MANOVA and regression analyses, I analyzed the subjects' demographic data. For each of the demographic items, I ran descriptive statistics, including means, medians, standard deviations, and frequency distributions. The demographic items were used primarily to describe the study sample. *Nonparametric tests*. To compare the parametric data analysis to nonparametric methods, I ran Spearman's rho correlations to determine whether significant relationships existed between nurses' composite scores on reflection from the GRAS and their composite scores on compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout, respectively, from the CF-Short Scale. If the initial survey results were not normally distributed, I planned to use the results from the Spearman's rho correlation coefficient to accept or reject the null hypothesis. In addition, I compared the results of the nonparametric data analysis with the parametric data analysis to further establish statistical conclusion validity for the study.

Additional data analysis. During the data analysis process, I ran the same statistical tests on sets of the uncleaned and unscreened data when possible to analyze differences in results. Including both unscreened and screened data may assist in identifying how screening affected the study results (DeSimone et al., 2015). However, I still screened the data to remove individual results for variables with missing responses due to the effect of the missing responses on total scores. Throughout the data analysis process, I generated graphs and charts to examine and compare data distributions and statistical results. Also, I calculated Cronbach's alphas for the CF-Short Scale and the GRAS to determine and compare the reliability of each scale.

Result interpretation. Based on the statistical analysis, I was able to make a decision whether to accept or reject the null hypothesis that there is no significant relationship between nurse' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. By accepting the alternative hypothesis, I

would have also determined whether the relationships detected were significantly positive or negative based on the correlation values corresponding with each statistical test. Also, I examined the results of the data analysis in relation to the theoretical framework and the results of previous studies. Finally, I compiled the results of the sample demographics and compared the results to those of previous studies. The study results are discussed in detail in Chapter 4.

Threats to Validity

Threats to External Validity

The study had limitations that threatened its external validity. Because I limited the study population to hospital-based acute care registered nurses practicing in one state in the southeastern United States, I was unable to generalize the results to all populations of nurses within the state as well as populations of nurses outside the state. Having a limited generalizability was a threat to the external validity of the study (Campbell & Stanley, 1963). The primary objective of the study was to determine whether a relationship exists between variables instead of the distributions of the variables within the study population. However, I did collect data on subject demographics to facilitate result comparison to related studies and the broader nursing population in the state.

Another threat to the external validity of the study was how well the sample represented all registered nurses employed in hospital-based acute care settings within the state. I attempted to decrease the threat to external validity by selecting a random sample of nurses. However, the randomness of the sample was decreased slightly by the fact that not all of the registered nurses in the state may have had updated information in the state database or may not have had an active email address on file with the state department of health. In addition, I was unable to accurately determine how well the survey respondents represented the entire population due to the limited available data on the population. Future studies may be needed to address the external validity of the study findings in a variety of populations of nurses both within and outside of the state.

Threats to Internal Validity

In addition to threats to external validity, the study had several factors that threatened its internal validity. Many of the threats to internal validity traditionally related to experimental or quasi-experimental designs did not apply to the study because it did not involve variable manipulation, determination of causal relationships, or manipulation of variables over time (Campbell & Stanley, 1963). Therefore, the study had low internal validity due to the study design. However, selection bias could have affected the internal validity of the study results. To decrease selection bias, I selected a random sample from all subjects who met eligibility requirements of having an unencumbered, active nursing license in the state, having an email address on record with the state department of health, and having a practice location within the state. Because of the study design, few interventions were necessary to increase internal validity.

Threats to Construct and Statistical Conclusion Validity

Finally, the study had several threats to construct and statistical conclusion validity. First, I attempted to decrease threats to construct validity in the study. The researchers who developed the GRAS, which I used to operationalize the concept of reflection, carefully compared the items from the literature to the Five Factor personality theory after establishing the instrument's face and content validity as a measurement of personal reflection (Aukes et al., 2007). In addition, Adams et al. (2006) analyzed the construct validity of the CF-Short Scale in relation to Figley's (1995) concept development of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and job burnout. Because each of the study variables has been operationalized in relation to existing theory, the study had relatively strong construct validity.

Second, I attempted to decrease threats to statistical conclusion validity in the study. Threats to statistical conclusion validity in the study occurred primarily as a result of the statistical data analysis (García-Pérez, 2012). I attempted to decrease type I and type II error in the study by obtaining a sample size that would an adequate power of .80. Another threat to statistical conclusion validity was the instrument reliability. I calculated reliability statistics for both the GRAS and the CF-Short Scale to assess their reliability in operationalizing each of the study variables of reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout.

A final method that I used to improve statistical conclusion validity was meeting the selected analysis method's assumptions. Using parametric data analysis, I had to assume that the data had a normal distribution. For data that did not appear to follow a normal distribution, I planned to use a nonparametric method such as Spearman rankorder correlation to determine relationships between variables. Also, I randomly selected a sample from the population. Because I had limited data on the exact demographics and employment in the population, the sample may not have represented an entirely random sample of the population. Therefore, meeting the statistical method assumptions was the greatest threat to statistical conclusion validity.

Ethical Procedures

Access to Subjects

I recruited the study subjects through emails sent to nurses registered in a state in the southeastern United States. The email addresses included in the sampling frame were available for public download through the state's department of health. If desired, registered nurses in the selected state had the option to not provide an email address or hide their contact information. Therefore, because the sampling frame was public information that was voluntarily released by nurses in the state at the time of the study, I incurred no foreseeable risk in using the email addresses to access the subjects.

Treatment of Human Subjects

Institutional Review Board review. Prior to data collection, I obtained approval for the study design and procedures from the Walden University Institutional Review Board. Because the registered nurses in the study sample were recruited using public data, the department of health in the selected state did not need to approve the study prior to data collection. The Walden University Institutional Review Board approval number for the study is 05-12-17-0577286.

Ethical concerns related to recruitment. During the study recruitment process, I took several steps to protect the study subjects. One ethical concern was the voluntary provision of contact information by study subjects. I sent the study recruitment emails to a sampling frame of publicly available, voluntarily provided email addresses. A second

concern was nurses' ability to choose whether they would participate in the study. To meet the concern of voluntary study participation, I clearly explained the study in the recruitment email and gave subjects the opportunity to opt out of future follow-up emails regarding the study. I listed my contact information with the email to give subjects the opportunity to raise concerns or ask questions about the study. Using voluntary email addresses, giving clear study expectations, and allowing subjects to opt out of the study were measures to decrease ethical concerns related to study recruitment.

Ethical concerns related to data collection. During the data collection process, I addressed several ethical concerns. First, the data were obtained voluntarily. Therefore, I obtained informed consent from subjects prior to data collection. The informed consent page was placed as the first item for subjects to complete once they accessed the data collection survey. I thoroughly described the risks and benefits of the study, data management, and study procedures in the informed consent page to allow subjects to make an informed decision about taking the survey. Subjects acknowledged their decisions to participate in the study by selecting the *yes* or *no* radio buttons at the end of the informed consent page. While taking the survey, subjects could exit the study at will.

A second ethical concern related to data collection was the adequate protection of subjects' confidentiality and anonymity. When sending the subject recruitment emails and survey links, I selected the option in the Survey Monkey® platform that separated the results from subjects' names, Internet protocol addresses, email addresses, and other confidential information. Although I knew the study recruitment email recipients' names and email addresses as well as whether subjects had responded to the survey, subjects'

responses were not linked to their email addresses or status as having responded to the survey. I sent follow-up emails only to subjects who were marked as having not responded or partially responded to the survey. Therefore, subject responses were anonymous for the purposes of the study, and I only knew whether subjects responded to the study invitation.

A third ethical issue related to data collection was the potentially harmful influences of the survey items on the study subjects. The survey items operationalized sensitive topics related to personal attitudes and feelings. Reflecting on patient situations could contribute to anxiety and self-questioning as painful memories continue to resurface (Asselin & Schwartz-Barcott, 2015; Asselin et al., 2013; Sheppard, 2015). The stigmatizing nature of compassion fatigue may be a factor in how nurses react to their own compassion fatigue (Sheppard, 2015). To attempt to mitigate the potential psychological or emotional harm caused by raising sensitive topics, I included a link to the free access article "Countering Compassion Fatigue: A Requisite Nursing Agenda" by Boyle (2011) on the end page of the survey. In the free article, Boyle discussed compassion fatigue and burnout among nurses. In addition to the article, I provided my contact information with the study recruitment email so that subjects could contact me if they desired additional information about the survey items or topics. Walden University contact information was included with the informed consent page so that subjects could contact the university if they desired more information about the study. Acknowledging sensitive topics during data collection was an important aspect of ethical study procedures.

Data Treatment

Data confidentiality. I took steps to protect the confidentiality of the study data. To increase subjects' confidentiality, I did not link subjects' email addresses, Internet protocol addresses, name, and other personally identifiable information to their survey responses. During data analysis and study dissemination, I have not released the identities of registered nurses who were sent the study recruitment email regardless of their response to the study invitation.

Data protection. During and after the study, I protected the study data. The Survey Monkey® software platform, which I used to develop, distribute, and collect the survey responses, had privacy and security measures in place to secure study data during the data collection process. Also, I stored all study data that I retrieved through the Survey Monkey® platform on password-protected electronic devices that were secured in a private office. I plan to keep study data for up to ten years after the study completion date. Finally, I did not release raw study data to additional individuals unless they were directly involved in the study.

Other Ethical Issues

Other ethical issues were also relevant to the study. Because the study was distributed to nurses across a state in which I have resided and been employed, it could have potentially been sent to nurses whom I had previously known, supervised, or taught. I was not employed in a supervisory position over registered nurses within the state selected for data collection at the time of the study; therefore, my potential coercion of subjects would have been minimal.

Summary

A quantitative, descriptive, cross-sectional, correlational study design was used to determine the relationship between hospital-based acute care registered nurses' reflection as operationalized by the GRAS and their compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout as operationalized by the CF-Short Scale. I used a survey-based methodology to administer Internet-based surveys containing the GRAS, CF-Short Scale and demographic items. The surveys were sent to a randomly selected sample of 2,000 nurses registered in a state of the southeastern United States. I planned to perform several statistical analyses on the data, including two-way MANOVA, descriptive statistics, and simple regression analyses. In addition, I addressed threats to external, internal, construct, and statistical conclusion validity by using methods such as selecting a random sample, acknowledging the generalizability of the study, and selecting appropriate statistical analyses that did not significantly violate statistical assumptions. Throughout the study, I maintained procedures for ethically treating human subjects and study data, avoiding coercion, and mitigating the effects of sensitive survey items with educational resources. In conclusion, I implemented the research methods and design to ethically obtain and analyze study data.

Chapter 4: Results

The purpose of the cross-sectional, correlational, quantitative study was to determine the relationship, if any, between hospital-based acute care nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. The research question guiding the study was the following: What is the relationship between hospital-based acute care nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout? To provide an answer to the research question, Internet-based surveys containing the GRAS, CF-Short Scale, and demographic items were administered to a sample of 2,000 registered nurses in a state in the southeastern United States. The results of the surveys were analyzed to determine whether to accept or reject the null hypothesis that there is no significant relationship between hospital-based acute care nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. The alternative hypothesis was that there is a significant relationship between hospital-based acute care nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. In Chapter 4, I discuss the results of the data collection process, including the time frame for data collection, subject recruitment and response rates, discrepancies from the study plan, and a description of the sample. The remaining sections of Chapter 4 contain the results of the study data analysis, including the variablerelated sample statistics and statistical analysis findings.

Data Collection

Time Frame

The data collection for the study took place over a period of 28 days from the date that I sent out the initial study recruitment emails in May 2017. Because the initial response rate was low, I sent out study reminder emails during the second, third, and fourth weeks of data collection. I sent the initial recruitment and reminder emails on different weekdays. At the end of the 28-day period, I closed the online survey collector.

Recruitment and Response Rate

According to the initial plan, I sent out the initial recruitment emails to a random sample of 2,000 nurses in a state in the southeastern United States. I selected the sample using random probability sampling from a filtered sampling frame of 199,200 nurses' contact information. The sampling frame was obtained from publicly available records from the department of health in the selected state. Of the 2,000 initial recruitment emails, three emails failed to reach subjects' email accounts due to an invalid email address or a subject's previous decision to opt out of survey invitations from the SurveyMonkey[®] site. By the end of the data collection, the SurveyMonkey[®] software had marked 20 email addresses as being invalid and 55 subjects as opting out of study inclusion. In addition, 13 subjects emailed me to state their ineligibility for the study or desire not to participate in the study. However, 95.6% of subjects received the recruitment emails, did not opt out of the study, and did not indicate their ineligibility for the study to me directly.

Despite the high recruitment rate, the overall response rate for the survey email invitations was 3.8%, or 76 subjects. Fourteen of these subjects declined to give consent to participate after beginning the survey, indicated that they did not meet the eligibility requirements stated in the subject eligibility item, or did not respond to any survey items other than the consent and eligibility item. Only 62 subjects, or 3.1% of the total sample, responded to the data collection items of the surveys. An additional three subjects were excluded because they did not give any demographic information or completely respond to any of the scales or subscales. Therefore, the final sample size was 59 subjects, or 2.95% of the total sample.

Discrepancies From Study Plan in Data Collection

I followed the study plan as described in Chapter 3, with one exception. Instead of sending out recruitment emails after 14 days, I sent out initial reminder emails after 13 days of data collection. I sent the initial reminder emails a day early to avoid sending the reminder emails immediately before a holiday weekend.

Sample

Characteristics. Because I knew very little about the nurses in the sample prior to their participation in the study, I assessed several demographic characteristics as part of the study survey. Fifty-eight subjects provided information for the demographic items. The subjects' demographic characteristics can be categorized into professional characteristics and personal characteristics. In the following sections, I have summarized the findings about the professional and personal characteristics of the study sample.

Professional characteristics. In the demographic survey items, I measured seven professional characteristics. The professional characteristics of the sample can be divided into workplace characteristics and professional development and experience. Workplace characteristics assessed included the hospital area of nursing practice, size of the hospital of employment, hours per week worked as a nurse, and number of employers. Table 1 lists the workplace characteristics of the sample.

Characteristic		f	Percent of sample $(N = 58)$
Primary area of practice			
	Critical care	11	19.0
	Emergency department	7	12.1
	Maternity/OB-GYN	4	6.9
	Medical-surgical unit	11	19.0
	Neonatal unit	2	3.4
	Oncology	1	1.7
	Pediatrics	3	5.2
	Procedural area	6	10.3
	Progressive	2	5 0
	care/stepdown unit	5	5.2
	Telemetry	1	1.7
	Other	9	15.5
Hospital size in beds			
	0-99	3	5.2
	100-199	6	10.3
	200-299	18	31.0
	300-399	5	15.5
	400-499	9	15.5
	500 and up	17	29.3
Hours per week employed			
in nursing			
	10 or less	2	3.4
	11-20	2	3.4
	21-40	38	65.5
	41 or more	16	27.6
Employment status			
	Single employer	50	86.2
	Multiple employers	8	13.8

Professional Characteristics of Sample—Workplace Characteristics

The professional development and experience characteristics measured were highest completed degree in nursing and years worked as a registered nurse. Subjects' professional development and experience characteristics are listed in Table 2.

Characteristic		f	Percent of sample $(N = 58)$
Highest completed nursin	g		
degree			
	Associate	20	34.5
	Diploma	2	3.4
	Bachelor		44.8
Master		9	15.5
	Doctoral	1	1.7
Years worked as a registered nurse			
100001001000	0-2	12	20.7
	3-5	7	12.1
	6-10	5	8.6
	11-20	7	12.1
	21-30	14	24.1
	31 and up	13	22.4

Professional Characteristics of Sample—Professional Development and Experience

Personal characteristics. The demographic survey items included four items to determine subjects' personal characteristics of gender, age, marital status, and primary ethnicity. The personal characteristics of the sample are summarized in Table 3.

Characteristic		f	Percent of sample $(N = 58)$
Gender			
	Female	49	84.5
	Male	9	15.5
Age			
-	18-30	8	13.8
	31-40	11	19.0
	41-50	7	12.1
	51-60	20	34.5
	61-70	11	19.0
	71 and up	1	1.7
Marital status	1		
	Married	25	43.1
	Single	33	56.9
Ethnicity	C		
5	African American	4	6.9
	Asian American	4	6.9
	Caucasian	45	77.6
	Latino	3	5.2
	Native American	0	0
	Other	2	3.4

Personal Characteristics of Sample

Sample representativeness. Because the exact demographic characteristics of the target population of hospital-based registered nurses in the selected state are unknown, I was unable to determine how representative the sample was in relation to the target population. Of the 199,200 nurses in the sampling frame, I was also unable to determine the accuracy of the nurses' self-reported contact information as well as how many of the nurses met the eligibility requirements of practicing in a hospital-based acute care environment. Although I assessed nurses' eligibility based on age, practice setting, and licensure status as part of the data collection process, the relatively low sample size and response rate decreased the potential representativeness of the sample.

Despite its potentially limited representativeness, the sample seemed to represent a diverse group of hospital-based acute care registered nurses based on several demographic characteristics, but it lacked diversity in other areas. For example, nurses from a variety of practice settings, educational backgrounds, and levels of experience responded to the surveys. However, most of the nurses in the sample identified themselves as female (84.5%) or Caucasian (77.6%). Of the nurses in the sample, 55.2% identified themselves as being over 51 years of age. These demographic statistics could be representative of the target population, but the sample's limited diversity in age and ethnicity requires future research validation to determine representativeness.

Although I was unable to compare the sample's demographic information to the demographic characteristics of the target population of hospital-based acute care nurses in the selected state, I compared the results to previously obtained information for all registered nurses in the state. A survey of registered nurses from 2014 to 2015 within the selected state revealed statewide statistics regarding highest earned nursing degree, employment status, ethnicity, gender, and age (Florida Center for Nursing, 2016). A comparison of demographic data from the current study and the 2014 to 2015 survey data is in Table 4.

Characte	eristic	Current study %	2014-2015 data %
Highest completed			
nursing degree			
	Associate/Diploma	37.9	45.7
	Bachelor	44.8	37.7
	Master	15.5	5.2
	Doctoral	1.7	0.3
Hours worked per week			
-	20 or less	6.8	6.6
	21-40	65.5	72.6
	41 or more	27.6	20.8
Employment status			
	Single employer	86.2	88.5
	Multiple employers	13.8	11.5
Ethnicity	1 1 2		
2	African American	6.9	13.6
	Asian American	6.9	7.2
	Caucasian	77.6	64.7
	Latino	5.2	11.5
	Native American	0	0.2
	Other	3.4	2.8
Gender			
	Female	84.5	88.9
	Male	15.5	11.1
Age			
C	18/21-30*	13.8	10.7
	31-40	19.0	20.6
	41-50	12.1	24.8
	51-60	34.5	27.3
	61 and up	20.7	16.5

Comparison of Sample Characteristics With 2014-2015 State Nursing Workforce Data

Note. All 2014 to 2015 data are from published nursing workforce data from the Florida Center for Nursing (2016). *The age range for the current study was 18 to 30, whereas the age range for the 2014-2015

data was 21 to 30.

In the current study, nurses tended to have a slightly higher education level and hours worked per week compared to the 2014 to 2015 data, although the number of employers was relatively equivalent (Florida Center for Nursing, 2016). The members of the study sample also tended to be slightly older and less ethnically diverse than the 2014 to 2015 data (Florida Center for Nursing, 2016). Finally, the percentage of males in the study was slightly higher than the percentage of male nurses in the 2014 to 2015 data (Florida Center for Nursing, 2016). Overall, there were slight differences between the study sample characteristics and the published characteristics of the registered nurse population in the selected state from 2014 to 2015. However, it is difficult to determine whether this similarity indicates representativeness of the study sample because the previous statistics were several years older and involved a much broader range of nurses than the current study.

Results

Descriptive Statistics of Sample Variables

Using Internet-based surveys, I measured the independent variable of reflection and the dependent variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout in the sample. The four study variables were operationalized using the GRAS and CF-Short Scale. In this section, I present descriptive statistics relevant to the measurement of each of the four study variables among the sample.

Reflection. The independent variable of reflection was operationalized in the sample using the 23-item Likert scale-based GRAS (Aukes et al., 2007). The GRAS had adequate reliability with a Cronbach's $\alpha = .76$, a measurement relatively equivalent to the

initial validation of the GRAS, which had a Cronbach's alpha ranging from .74 to .83 (Aukes et al., 2007). Subjects' scores on the GRAS were at or above 59.8% of the highest possible GRAS score, indicating relatively moderate to high levels of reflection according to Aukes et al. (2008). Table 5 contains a summary of the major descriptive statistics for the GRAS results in the sample.

Compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. The dependent variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout were operationalized using the 13-item Likert scale-based CF-Short Scale and its subscales (Adams et al., 2006). The overall CF-Short Scale had a high reliability, Cronbach's $\alpha = .87$. The secondary traumatic stress and burnout subscales of the CF-Short Scale had Cronbach's alphas of .78 and .87, respectively. The reliability values are slightly lower than the reliability statistics for the original validation by Adams et al. (2006), which had Cronbach's $\alpha = .90$, .80, and .90 for the overall scale, secondary traumatic stress subscale, and burnout subscale, respectively. Subjects had a wide range of scores on each of the compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout variables, although scores varied from the lower 1% to at least 75% of possible scores, as summarized in the descriptive statistics listed in Table 5. Therefore, subjects tended to have relatively low to moderately high levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout relative to the possible range of CF-Short Scale scores.

Variable	Scale	Ν	Items	Range of total scores		М	SD	α
		·		Potential	Observed			
Reflection	GRAS	59	23	23-115	78-114	97.97	7.45	.757
Compassion fatigue	CF-Short Scale	58	13	13-130	14-104	45.64	21.74	.873
Secondary traumatic stress	CF-Short Scale (Secondary traumatic stress subscale)	58	5	5-50	5-39	14.41	8.59	.784
Work burnout	CF-Short Scale (Job burnout subscale)	58	8	8-80	9-68	31.22	16.30	.866

Descriptive Statistics for Variable Operationalization

Note. GRAS = Groningen Reflective Ability Scale, CF-Short Scale = Compassion Fatigue—Short Scale.

Statistical Analysis

Data cleaning and screening. As I cleaned the data, I screened it for obvious outliers using frequency distributions as well as Mahalanobis *D* statistic calculations for the composite scores on each variable. Based on Mahalanobis *D* statistic calculations, frequency distributions, and plots of the data, one subject's data were removed from the reflection scores. In addition, one subject's data were removed from each of the compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout scores; and an additional four subjects' data were removed from the secondary traumatic stress scores.

While screening the survey responses based on completion times, I adjusted the calculated minimum completion time from 60 seconds to the times based on 1.25 seconds

per item. None of the subjects were disqualified due to the minimum time requirement, although I was unable to determine the completion time for one of the subjects who partially completed the survey and finished it several weeks later. I kept this subject's survey responses for analysis during the rest of the screening process because the results did not appear inconsistent with the remaining results.

Rationale and revised plan for data analysis. The assumption of normal data distributions was violated for the dependent variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout both with and without outliers. Therefore, I performed Spearman correlation analyses between the independent variable of reflection and each of the dependent variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout as the primary method of hypothesis testing. I also performed bootstrapped binary regression analyses or Pearson correlations between the independent variable of reflection and each of reflection and each of the dependent variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout as the primary method of hypothesis testing. I also performed bootstrapped binary regression analyses or Pearson correlations between the independent variable of reflection and each of the dependent variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. I did not analyze the data with a two-way MANOVA as originally planned due to violations of the assumptions of multivariate normality, linearity, and homoscedasticity.

Nonparametric data analysis. First, I performed a Spearman's correlation analysis to determine the relationship between nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. I bootstrapped the analysis to obtain robust confidence intervals. Also, I performed the analysis on the data for all subjects with complete scores, including outliers, because of the use of ranked data with the Spearman's correlation analysis. I dropped one subject's score on reflection because it had no corresponding dependent variable scores. None of the Spearman's correlations were significant between reflection and the variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout because each bias-corrected accelerated 95% confidence interval crossed zero, as illustrated in Table 6. However, the variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout were each highly correlated with one another. To further validate the results, bootstrapped Spearman's correlations were run on the data with outliers removed (N = 53), although the analyses validated the results of the Spearman's correlations run on the entire data set. Therefore, based on the results of the Spearman's correlation analyses, the null hypothesis was accepted that there is no significant relationship between hospital-based acute care nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout.

Variable	Reflection	Compassion fatigue	Secondary traumatic stress	Work burnout
Reflection	1			
Compassion fatigue	20 [-0.44, 0.09]	1		
Secondary traumatic stress	01 [-0.25, 0.27]	.70** [0.47, 0.86]	1	
Work burnout	26* [-0.50, 0.03]	.96** [0.95, 0.97]	.52** [0.25, 0.72]	1

Spearman's Rho Bivariate Correlation Matrix With Confidence Intervals

Note. The analysis is based on N = 58. Bias-corrected accelerated 95% confidence intervals are in brackets. Bootstrap results are based on 1,000 bootstrap samples. Empty cells represent duplicate data. * p < .05, ** p < .01 (two-tailed).

Parametric data analyses. Although the results of the Spearman's correlation analyses were adequate to accept the null hypothesis, I performed regression analyses and Pearson correlations with bootstrapping to validate the findings of the nonparametric analysis. As I had done with the nonparametric analysis, I performed the parametric analyses between the independent variable of reflection and the individual dependent variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. The total scores for each variable were converted to standardized *z* scores before each analysis.

Regression analysis. First, I ran binary linear regression analyses using the independent variable of reflection and the dependent variables of compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress, respectively. For the binary linear regression models with reflection and compassion fatigue as well as reflection and secondary traumatic stress, the data also met the assumptions of homoscedasticity, independence of errors, and linearity;

however, the residuals were not normally distributed. Therefore, I ran bootstrapping on the confidence intervals and standard errors for each model. For each model, the relationships between nurses' levels of reflection and levels of compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress, respectively, were not significant. The results of the binary linear regression analyses are summarized in Table 7.

Table 7

Summary of Binary Linear Regression Analyses Between Scores on Reflection and Scores on Compassion Fatigue and Secondary Traumatic Stress With Univariate Outliers Removed

Variable	N	В	SE B	β	t	р	R^2	F
Compassion fatigue	57	-0.03 [0.58, 1.31]	0.13	19	-1.46	.15	.04	2.13
Secondary traumatic stress	53	0.05 [-0.15, 0.24]	0.10	.07	0.51	.61	.01	0.26

Note. Bootstrapped confidence intervals and standard errors are based on 1,000 bootstrap samples. Bias-corrected and accelerated bootstrapped 95% confidence intervals are presented in brackets. *p* is two-tailed.

Also, for comparison, I reran the binary linear regression analyses between the z scores for reflection and the z scores for compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress including the outliers that were excluded in the initial regression analyses. I still excluded data from one subject who only had a score for reflection without corresponding scores for the dependent variables. Although the regression analyses including outliers also revealed nonsignificant relationships between reflection and the respective variables of compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress, the p values were slightly lower than those for the regression analyses with outliers removed, as described in Table 8.

Summary of Binary Linear Regression Analyses Between Scores on Reflection and Scores on Compassion Fatigue and Secondary Traumatic Stress Including Univariate Outliers

Variable	N	В	SE B	β	t	р	R^2	F
Compassion fatigue	58	-0.25 [-0.54, 0.04]	0.13	24	-1.81	.07	.06	3.27
Secondary traumatic stress	58	-0.12 [-0.47, 0.18]	0.15	11	-0.84	.45	.01	0.71

Note. Bootstrapped confidence intervals and standard errors are based on 1,000 bootstrap samples. Bias-corrected and accelerated bootstrapped 95% confidence intervals are presented in brackets. *p* is two-tailed.

When I attempted to fit a linear regression model with the variables of reflection and work burnout, I found that the assumptions of homoscedasticity and independence of errors were met, but the assumptions of linearity and normality of residuals were violated. Even with transforming the variables or including outliers, a nonlinear relationship with reflection was evident. Because there are limited existing data to estimate the values of the parameters to construct a nonlinear regression model between the reflection and work burnout variables, I did not do a regression analysis between the reflection and work burnout variables. Instead, I ran a separate bootstrapped Pearson correlation analysis, as described in the following section.

Pearson correlations. Pearson correlation analyses were run between total *z* scores for reflection and total *z* scores for compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout, respectively. Because the assumptions of normality and homoscedasticity were not met, I bootstrapped the confidence intervals. Outliers were removed before analysis, and I dropped one subject's score on reflection because it had

no corresponding dependent variable scores. The results of the Pearson correlation analyses are presented in a matrix format in Table 9. Reflection was not significantly correlated with compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout; therefore, the results supported acceptance of the null hypothesis. However, as in the Spearman correlation analysis, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout were significantly correlated with one another.

Table 9

Variable	Reflection	Compassion fatigue	Secondary traumatic stress	Work burnout
Reflection	1			
Compassion fatigue	16 [-0.44, 0.13]	1		
Secondary traumatic stress	.07 [-0.23, 0.35]	.57** [0.33, 0.77]	1	
Work burnout	21 [-0.48, 0.07]	.96** [0.94, 0.98]	.31* [0.04, 0.60]	1
Note The analy	sis is based on $N = 53$	Bias-corrected accele	rated 95% confidence	intervals are

Pearson Bivariate Correlation Matrix With Univariate Outliers Removed

Note. The analysis is based on N = 53. Bias-corrected accelerated 95% confidence intervals are in brackets. Bootstrap results are based on 1,000 bootstrap samples. Empty cells represent duplicate data.

* p < .05, ** p < .01 (two-tailed).

In addition, I ran corresponding Pearson correlation analyses without removing outliers. I still removed one subject's results because there were only scores for reflection without corresponding scores for the dependent variables. The results corresponded with the results from the original Pearson correlation analyses that there was no significant relationship between scores for reflection and scores for compassion fatigue and secondary traumatic stress, respectively. The confidence interval for the Pearson correlation between scores for reflection and scores for work burnout including outliers did not cross zero; however, the upper limit of the confidence interval was so close to zero that the significance of this relationship is questionable in consideration of the other Pearson and Spearman correlation analyses. As summarized in Table 10, the confidence intervals were slightly lower for the Pearson correlations with outliers than with the Pearson correlations without outliers except for the relationships between secondary traumatic stress and the respective variables of compassion fatigue and work burnout, which had slightly higher ranges of confidence intervals. Also, the relationship between secondary traumatic stress and work burnout was significant at the p < .01 level instead of the p < .05 level at which it was significant for the Pearson correlations with outliers. Table 10

Variable	Reflection	Compassion fatigue	Secondary traumatic stress	Work burnout
Reflection	1			
Compassion fatigue	24 [-0.45, 0.02]	1		
Secondary traumatic stress	11 [-0.36, 0.19]	.75** [0.55, 0.88]	1	
Work burnout	25 [-0.49, -0.01]	.94** [0.90, 0.97]	.48** [0.19, 0.72]	1

Pearson Bivariate Correlation Matrix With Univariate Outliers

Note. The analysis is based on $N = 5\overline{8}$. Bias-corrected accelerated 95% confidence intervals are in brackets. Bootstrap results are based on 1,000 bootstrap samples. Empty cells represent duplicate data.

** *p* < .01 (two-tailed).

Summary

In summary, the results of the statistical analyses of the study data were adequate to answer the research question about the relationship between hospital-based acute care nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. Based on the results of Spearman correlations, Pearson correlations, and binary regression analyses, I accepted the null hypothesis that there is no significant relationship between hospital-based acute care nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. Although I found no significant relationship between the variable of reflection and the variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout, the findings of this study could have important implications for various aspects of nursing research, education, theory, and practice. In Chapter 5, I further describe the implications of the study findings in the context of existing literature. Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations

The purpose of this cross-sectional, correlational, descriptive quantitative study was to determine the relationship, if any, between hospital-based acute care nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. Based on the results of Spearman correlation, Pearson correlation, and linear regression analyses, I concluded that there was no significant relationship between levels of reflection and levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among a sample of nurses practicing in a variety of hospital-based acute care settings throughout a state in the southeastern United States. In this final chapter, I interpret the study findings based on existing literature and theory, describe the limitations of the study, present recommendations based on the study findings, and describe implications of the study findings.

Interpretation of the Findings

Study Findings and Current Literature

Main study findings. The main study findings that there is no significant relationship between hospital-based acute care nurses' levels of reflection and their levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout can be interpreted based on the existing literature. Few researchers have addressed the potential relationship or lack of relationship between reflection and the phenomena of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. However, several studies have had related findings in populations other than that examined in the current study. Very little existing research provides validation for the primary study findings. Chan et al. (2016) found that self-reflective exercises as part of a professional development program had no significant impact on the compassion fatigue scores of obstetrical nurses and healthcare workers. Although the Chan et al. study involved reflection as part of a multifaceted program, its findings correlate with the current study findings that there is no significant relationship between reflection and compassion fatigue.

The study findings that reflection is not significantly related to compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout conflict with the findings from several previous studies. According to Koh et al. (2015), reflection and remembering patients protected palliative care and hospice nurses in Singapore against burnout. In addition, Măirean (2016) found that secondary traumatic stress was negatively related to cognitive reappraisal, a concept similar to reflection, among Romanian physicians and nurses. Self-care strategies that include self-reflection have also been negatively correlated with compassion fatigue and burnout among hospice professionals (Alkema et al., 2008). The studies by Koh et al., Măirean, and Alkema et al. (2008) had conflicting results in relation to the current study in suggesting that reflection and related factors are significantly related to compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and burnout. However, it is difficult to generalize these studies to the current study because they were not performed specifically among hospital-based acute care nurses in the southeastern United States. Additional research will be needed to clarify how reflection or different aspects of reflection are related to compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among various nursing populations in the United States. The sample size in the study was lower than that predicted to obtain a power of at least .80; therefore, it is difficult to predict the accuracy of the results or generalize them to a broader population of hospital-based acute care nurses. Further research may clarify the study results as well as some of the conflicting findings present in the research literature.

Incidental study findings. The study results revealed that the nurses in the sample had relatively high levels of reflection overall. All of the nurses who completed the GRAS scored at or above 59.8% of the highest possible score, indicating relatively high levels of reflection according to Aukes et al. (2008). The high levels of reflection measured quantitatively in the study validate the qualitative findings by Asselin et al. (2013) that reflection is a key aspect of nurses' critical thinking processes and practice decisions. Further, researchers have determined that reflection is associated with both negative and positive psychological effects (Asselin et al., 2013; Sheppard, 2015). For example, reflection may also lead to recall of painful memories, failure to resolve emotionally involved situations, overinvolvement in patients' suffering, and emotional detachment (Asselin & Schwartz-Barcott, 2015; Drury et al., 2014; Rees, 2013). The combination of positive and negative effects associated with reflection could possibly explain the lack of a significant relationship between reflection and negative

psychological phenomena such as compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout.

In addition, I found that there were varying levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout within the sample. The nurses' scores on the CF-Short Scale and its secondary traumatic stress and work burnout scales varied from the lower 1% to 75% or higher of the possible range of scores. I was unable to determine the exact prevalence of each variable because the CF-Short Scale and its secondary traumatic stress and job burnout subscales do not have specific cut scores or categories for levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout (Adams et al., 2006). However, the wide range of scores for each variable possibly indicates a range of relatively low to moderately high levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among the subjects. Numerous previous studies have also had significantly varying results about the prevalence or levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and burnout among nurses in a variety of work environments (Aiken et al., 2012; Hinderer et al., 2014; Hunsaker et al., 2015; Mason et al., 2014; Sacco et al., 2015; van Mol et al., 2015). The different work environments within hospital-based acute care settings as well as variations in workplace policies and culture may account for some of the range in nurses' scores for compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work environment. However, the sample size was not large enough to accurately analyze variations in the concepts based on work environment characteristics.

Finally, the study incidentally found significant positive correlations among compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. These findings validate the significant relationships among compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and burnout documented during several previous studies (Austin et al., 2017; Hegney et al., 2014; Sansó et al., 2015; Slocum-Gori et al., 2013). The finding that compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout are significantly related is not unique but aligns well with the current literature.

Study Findings and Theoretical Framework

The study findings must also be interpreted in the context of the theoretical framework for the study, which was based on a synthesis of Hentz and Lauterbach's (2005) model for reflective practice and Kearney et al.'s (2009) self-awareness-based model of self-care. Theoretically, low levels of reflection as an aspect of self-awareness could contribute to compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout in nurses who interact directly with patient suffering within a work environment (Hentz & Lauterbach, 2005; Kearney et al., 2009). Therefore, lower levels of reflection should be associated with higher levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout; however, I found in the study that there was no significant relationship between reflection and the phenomena of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout.

In addition, the study found significant positive correlations among compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. The positive correlations among compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout validate the close relationships among burnout, compassion fatigue, and compassion fatigue's specific manifestation in secondary traumatic stress that were expressed by Kearney et al.'s (2009) self-awareness-based model of self-care. Although the primary objective of the study was to determine the relationship between reflection and compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout, it incidentally provided partial validation of several theoretical relationships.

Limitations of the Study

Throughout the study, there were many limitations in addition to the design, instrument validity, survey methodology, and generalizability limitations discussed in Chapter 1. First, the actual sample size for the study (N = 59) was lower than the predicted sample size to obtain a power of .80. The original predicted sample size of 180 was calculated based on a MANOVA analysis. However, using GPower software (Faul et al., 2009), I performed an a priori power analysis for a bivariate correlation normal model with an alpha of .05, a power of .80, a correlation ρ H1 of .30, and a correlation ρ H0 of 0. The predicted sample size to obtain a power of .80 for a bivariate correlation analysis was 84, which was higher than the actual sample size for the study. Therefore, a major limitation of the study was low statistical conclusion validity resulting from the low power of the study to accurately predict relationships among the variables.

Second, the sample characteristics and size limited the generalizability of the findings. The small sample size made it difficult to generalize findings to the target population. Although the acquired sample was relatively diverse in practice setting, educational background, and level of experience, the gender and ethnicity of the sample
were relatively homogenous. The demographic characteristics could possibly be representative of the target population, but it is difficult to determine representativeness without knowing the exact demographic characteristics of the target population. The limited generalizability of the study findings is a significant study limitation.

Third, the selected survey content and methodology limited the validity and generalizability of the study results. The wording, content, and distribution of the Internet-based surveys could have influenced subjects' decisions to participate in the study. Having more specific study topic descriptions in the email as well as pilot-study-based estimated completion times could have improved the study invitation response rate. For example, in the study invitation emails, I stated that the estimated survey completion times, only one subject took longer than 15 minutes to complete the survey. The timing of the study invitation and reminder email distributions could also have influenced the type and quantity of survey responses. In addition, I had to rely on subjects' accuracy and honesty in providing answers to potentially sensitive questions. The survey methods and materials that I applied in the study may have limited the validity of the study results.

Finally, the correlational, cross-sectional design of the study limited the scope of the findings. I was unable to predict causation between variables based on a one-time measurement and correlational analysis of the study variables. However, the study findings did provide adequate information to accept the null hypotheses about the correlational relationships between the variable of reflection and the variables of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. Overall, the study findings can only be considered in the context of the study limitations, especially those related to the study design and methodology.

Recommendations

Several recommendations may be made based on the study findings. Due to the limitations in the study sample size and methodology, further studies will be needed to validate the study findings that there is no significant relationship between reflection and compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among hospital-based acute care nurses. Additional research could also examine the relationship between reflection and compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among a variety of hospital-based acute care and other nursing populations to determine the generalizability of the results to those populations.

Longitudinal studies are also needed to determine whether reflection has a relationship with compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout over time. Scholars have recommended reflection to mitigate compassion fatigue; however, additional research is still needed to determine the effectiveness of their recommendations (Romano et al., 2013; Sheppard, 2016). Additionally, longitudinal validation of the study findings could be useful for comparison to studies that have found varying effects of reflection or reflective activities on compassion fatigue and burnout outside of the United States (Chan et al., 2016; Koh et al., 2015). Therefore, I would recommend additional longitudinal research studies to determine the validity of the study findings over time.

Implications

Implications for Positive Social Change

The study findings may be used to help effect positive social change within the nursing profession. First, the study findings of no significant relationship between levels of reflection and levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout could inform scholars and educators who are developing interventions to decrease the incidence of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among acute care nurses. Although I did not examine the effect of reflection on compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout over a period of time, scholars and educators could use the study findings to inform their decisions whether to promote reflection-based interventions for these harmful phenomena. Compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout have been related to many negative effects on nurses as well as on the quality of nursing care that they provide (Anglade, 2014; Cimiotti et al., 2012; Kaur et al., 2013; Luquette, 2016; Sheppard, 2015; Van Bogaert et al., 2014). Informing research to increase the effectiveness of educational and practice interventions for compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout may ultimately effect positive social change in the healthcare environment by improving the well-being of nurses and their patients.

Second, the study revealed varying levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among hospital-based acute care nurses in a state in the southeastern United States. Although many of the subjects had relatively low levels of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout, several subjects had moderately high levels of these phenomena. According to other studies of nurses in a variety of settings across the United States, over 25% of nurses have been found to have moderate to high levels of compassion fatigue, and over 30% of nurses may have work burnout (Aiken et al., 2012, Branch & Klinkenberg, 2015; Hinderer et al., 2014; Hunsaker et al., 2015; Mason et al., 2014). The findings of elevated compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout provide justification for educational, system, policy, and social changes that will minimize nurses' existing levels of and development of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout.

Additional Implications

Theoretical implications. Although the study findings did not validate the relationship between the concept of reflection and the concepts of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout, the findings do not entirely invalidate the theoretical foundation for the study. The study had a relatively small sample size; therefore, the results may not hold true for a theoretical application in a larger sample of nurses or in a sample of nurses from different practice settings. In addition, the results may indicate a need for further study of Hentz and Lauterbach's (2005) model for reflective practice and Kearney et al.'s (2009) self-awareness-based model of self-care to test the validity of each individual model among hospital-based acute care nurses. Nursing researchers and scholars should integrate the two models with caution until there is further validation of the models and the potential relationships between them.

Additional implications. In addition to having implications for positive social change and theory, the findings from the study helped to show the reliability of the

GRAS and CF-Short Scale among hospital-based acute care nurses. The reliability statistics for both instruments closely mirrored the original reliability statistics for both instruments, although the GRAS was originally validated among medical students and the CF-Short Scale was originally validated among social workers (Adams et al., 2006; Aukes et al., 2007). Therefore, researchers may be able to reliably operationalize reflection, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among nurses using the GRAS and CF-Short Scale.

Recommendations for Practice

The research findings were not entirely conclusive based on the limitations in sample size; however, nurses can use the study findings in nursing practice. Nurses in practice need to be aware that being highly reflective in practice may not necessarily protect against compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. Also, nurses who believe that they have compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, or work burnout should consider multi-faceted, evidence-based interventions to decrease these harmful phenomena. Based on the study results, reflection alone may not be an effective intervention for compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout. Further scholarly research and practice-based initiatives based on the current study may help to provide an appropriate evidence base for reflective nursing practice.

Conclusion

This cross-sectional, correlational quantitative study found that there is no significant relationship between reflection and compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among hospital-based acute care nurses in a state in the southeastern United States. The findings from the study help to clarify the psychological factors related to the physically, psychologically, and practically harmful phenomena of compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout (Coetzee & Klopper, 2010). Further, the study helped to provide quantitative evidence of the relatively high levels of reflection previously identified as part of nurses' critical thinking (Asselin et al., 2013). The study results will need additional validation due to limitations in sample size; however, the existing results may be used to raise awareness of reflective practice, compassion fatigue, secondary traumatic stress, and work burnout among hospital-based acute care nurses.

References

- Adams, R. E., Boscarino, J. A., & Figley, C. R. (2006). Compassion fatigue and psychological distress among social workers: A validation study. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 76(1), 103-108. doi:10.1037%2F0002-9432.76.1.103
- Adwan, J. Z. (2014). Pediatric nurses' grief experience, burnout and job satisfaction. *Journal of Pediatric Nursing*, *29*(4), 329-336. doi:10.1016/j.pedn.2014.01.011
- Ahmad, S., Arshad, T., & Kausar, R. (2015). Psychological correlates of distress in rescue 1122 workers in Pakistan. *International Journal of Emergency Mental Health and Human Resilience*, 17(2), 486-494. doi:10.4172/1522-4821.1000201
- Aiken, L. H., Sermeus, W., Van den Heede, K., Sloane, D. M., Busse, R., McKee, M., ...
 Kutney-Lee, A. (2012). Patient safety, satisfaction, and quality of hospital care:
 Cross sectional surveys of nurses and patients in 12 countries in Europe and the
 United States. *BMJ*, *344*. doi:10.1136/bmj.e1717
- Alkema, K., Linton, J. M., & Davies, R. (2008). A study of the relationship between selfcare, compassion satisfaction, compassion fatigue, and burnout among hospice professionals. *Journal of Social Work in End-of-Life & Palliative Care*, 4(2), 101-119. doi:10.1080/15524250802353934
- Allen, B. C., Holland, P., & Reynolds, R. (2015). The effect of bullying on burnout in nurses: The moderating role of psychological detachment. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 71(2), 381-390. doi:10.1111/jan.12489

- Andersen, N. B., O'Neill, L., Gormsen, L. K., Hvidberg, L., & Morcke, A. M. (2014). A validation study of the psychometric properties of the Groningen Reflective
 Ability Scale. *BMC Medical Education*, 14, 1-8. doi:10.1186/1472-6920-14-214
- Anderson, L. W., & Gustavson, C. U. (2016). The impact of a knitting intervention on compassion fatigue in oncology nurses. *Clinical Journal of Oncology Nursing*, 20(1), 102-104. doi:10.1188/16.CJON.102-104
- Anglade, D. (2014). Patient safety culture, compassion fatigue, compassion satisfaction: Impact on nurse-sensitive patient outcomes (Doctoral dissertation). Retrieved from http://scholarlyrepository.miami.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2329 &context=oa_dissertations
- Aronson, L., Niehaus, B., Hill-Sakurai, L., Lai, C., & O'Sullivan, P. S. (2012). A comparison of two methods of teaching reflective ability in year 3 medical students. *Medical Education*, 46(8), 807-814. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2923.2012.04299.x
- Asselin, M. E., & Fain, J. A. (2013). Effect of reflective practice education on selfreflection, insight, and reflective thinking among experienced nurses: A pilot study. *Journal for Nurses in Professional Development*, 29(3), 111-119. doi:10.1097/NND.0b013e318291c0cc
- Asselin, M. E., & Fain, J. A. (2016). Content validation and utility of a critical reflective inquiry assessment tool. *Journal for Nurses in Professional Development*, 32(5), 232-241. doi:10.1097/NND.00000000000279

- Asselin, M. E., & Schwartz-Barcott, D. (2015). Exploring problems encountered among experienced nurses using critical reflective inquiry. *Journal for Nurses in Professional Development*, *31*(3), 138-144.
 doi:10.1097/NND.00000000000145
- Asselin, M. E., Schwartz-Barcott, D., & Osterman, P. A. (2013). Exploring reflection as a process embedded in experienced nurses' practice: A qualitative study. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 69(4), 905-914. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2648.2012.06082.x
- Aukes, L. C., Cohen-Schotanus, J., Zwierstra, R. P., & Slaets, J. P. J. (2009). The float model: Visualizing personal reflection in healthcare. *Education for Health*, 22(1), 1-11. Retrieved from http://www.educationforhealth.net/article.asp?aulast=Aukes&epage=210&issn=1

357-6283&issue=1&spage=210&volume=22&year=2009

- Aukes, L. C., Geertsma, J., Cohen-Schotanus, J., Zwierstra, R. P., & Slaets, J. J. (2007).
 The development of a scale to measure personal reflection in medical practice and education. *Medical Teacher*, 29(2-3), 177-182. doi:10.1080/01421590701299272
- Aukes, L. C., Geertsma, J., Cohen-Schotanus, J., Zwierstra, R. P., & Slaets, J. P. J.
 (2008). The effect of enhanced experiential learning on the personal reflection of undergraduate medical students. *Medical Education Online*, *13*, 1-10. doi:10.3885/meo.2008.Res00279
- Austin, C. L., Saylor, R., & Finley, P. J. (2017). Moral distress in physicians and nurses: Impact on professional quality of life and turnover. *Psychological Trauma: Theory, Research, Practice and Policy, 9*(4), 399-406. doi:10.1037/tra0000201

- Bazarko, D., Cate, R. A., Azocar, F., & Kreitzer, M. J. (2013). The impact of an innovative mindfulness-based stress reduction program on the health and wellbeing of nurses employed in a corporate setting. *Journal of Workplace Behavioral Health*, 28(2), 107-133. doi:10.1080/15555240.2013.779518
- Beck, C. T., & Gable, R. K. (2012). A mixed methods study of secondary traumatic stress in labor and delivery nurses. *Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic, & Neonatal Nursing*, 41(6), 747-760. doi:10.1111/j.1552-6909.2012.01386.x
- Berg, A., Hansson, U., & Hallberg, I. (1994). Nurses' creativity, tedium and burnout during 1 year of clinical supervision and implementation of individually planned nursing care: Comparisons between a ward for severely demented patients and a similar control ward. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 20(4), 742-749. doi:10.1046/j.13652648.1994.20040742.x
- Boud, D., Keogh, R., & Walker, D. (1985). What is reflection in learning? In D. Bough,
 R. Keogh, and D. Walker (Eds.), *Reflection: Turning experience into learning*(pp. 7-17). Abingdon, United Kingdom: Routledge, Inc.
- Boyle, D. A. (2011). Countering compassion fatigue: A requisite nursing agenda. *Online Journal of Issues in Nursing, 16*(1). Retrieved from http://www.nursingworld.org/MainMenuCategories/ANAMarketplace/ANAPerio dicals/OJIN/TableofContents/Vol-16-2011/No1-Jan-2011/Countering-Compassion-Fatigue.html

Branch, C., & Klinkenberg, D. (2015). Compassion fatigue among pediatric healthcare providers. *American Journal of Maternal Child Nursing*, 40(3), 160-166. doi:10.1097/nmc.00000000000133

Braun, U. K., Gill, A. C., Teal, C. R., & Morrison, L. J. (2013). The utility of reflective writing after a palliative care experience: Can we assess medical students' professionalism? *Journal of Palliative Medicine*, *16*(11), 1342-1349. doi:10.1089/jpm.2012.0462

- Bride, B. E., Robinson, M. M., Yegidis, B., & Figley, C. R. (2004). Development and validation of the Secondary Traumatic Stress Scale. *Research on Social Work Practice*, 14(1), 27-35. doi:10.1177/1049731503254106
- Bride, B. E., Radey, M., & Figley, C. R. (2007). Measuring compassion fatigue. *Clinical Social Work Journal*, *35*(3), 155-163. doi:10.1007/s10615-007-0091-7
- Brink, P. J., & Wood, M. J. (1998). Advanced design in nursing research (2nd ed.).
 Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Bulman, C., Lathlean, J., & Gobbi, M. (2012). The concept of reflection in nursing:
 Qualitative findings on student and teacher perspectives. *Nurse Education Today*, 32(5), e8-e13. doi:10.1016/j.nedt.2011.10.007
- Burman, N. J., Boscardin, C. K., & Van Schaik, S. M. (2014). Career-long learning:
 Relationship between cognitive and metacognitive skills. *Medical Teacher*, *36*(8), 715-723. doi:10.3109/0142159X.2014.909010
- Campbell, D. T., & Stanley, J. C. (1963). *Experimental and quasi-experimental designs for research.* Belmont, CA: Wadsworth Cengage Learning.

- Chalmers, P., Dunngalvin, A., & Shorten, G. (2011). Reflective ability and moral reasoning in final year medical students: A semi-qualitative cohort study. *Medical Teacher*, 33(5), 281-289. doi:10.3109/0142159X.2011.558531
- Chan, C. H. Y., Wong, Q. S., Tsui, E. Y. L., & Tam, M. Y. J. (2016, January). From compassion fatigue to compassion satisfaction: A conceptual development of enhancing well-being of healthcare professionals in reproductive health. Paper presented at the 20th annual Conference of the Society for Social Work and Research, Washington, D.C.
- Chang, Y., & Chan, H. (2015). Optimism and proactive coping in relation to burnout among nurses. *Journal of Nursing Management*, 23(3), 401-408. doi:10.1111/jonm.12148
- Chen, S.-Y., Lai, C.-C., Chang, H.-M., Hsu, H.-C., & Pai, H.-C. (2016). Chinese version of psychometric evaluation of Self-Reflection and Insight Scale on Taiwanese nursing students. *The Journal of Nursing Research*, 24(4), 337-346. doi:10.1097/jnr.00000000000132
- Cho, H. J., & Jung, M. S. (2014). Effect of empathy, resilience, self-care on compassion fatigue in oncology nurses. *Journal of Korean Academy of Nursing Administration*, 20(4), 373-382. doi:10.11111/jkana.2014.20.4.373
- Cimiotti, J. P., Aiken, L. H., Sloane, D. M., & Wu, E. S. (2012). Nurse staffing, burnout, and health care–associated infection. *American Journal of Infection Control*, 40(6), 486-490. doi:10.1016/j.ajic.2012.02.029

- Cocker, F., & Joss, N. (2016). Compassion fatigue among healthcare, emergency and community service workers: A systematic review. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *13*(6), 1-18.
 doi:10.3390/ijerph13060618
- Coetzee, S., & Klopper, H. (2010). Compassion fatigue within nursing practice: A concept analysis. *Nursing & Health Sciences*, *12*(2), 235-243. doi:10.1111/j.1442-2018.2010.00526.x
- Craigie, M., Osseiran-Moisson, R., Hemsworth, D., Aoun, S., Francis, K., Brown, J., ...
 & Rees, C. (2016). The influence of trait-negative affect and compassion satisfaction on compassion fatigue in Australian nurses. *Psychological Trauma: Theory, Research, Practice and Policy*, 8(1), 88-97. doi:10.1037/tra0000050
- Creswell, J. W. (2014). *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches* (4th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Curtis, E. A., Comiskey, C., & Dempsey, O. (2016). Importance and use of correlational research. *Nurse Researcher*, *23*(6), 20-25. doi:10.7748/nr.2016.e1382
- Dasan, S., Gohil, P., Cornelius, V., & Taylor, C. (2015). Prevalence, causes and consequences of compassion satisfaction and compassion fatigue in emergency care: A mixed-methods study of UK NHS Consultants. *Emergency Medicine Journal*, 32(8), 588-594. doi:10.1136/emermed-2014-203671
- DeFreese, J. D., & Smith, A. L. (2013). Teammate social support, burnout, and selfdetermined motivation in collegiate athletes. *Psychology of Sport and Exercise*, 14(2), 258-265. doi:10.1016/j.psychsport.2012.10.009

- DeSimone, J. A., Harms, P. D., & DeSimone, A. J. (2015). Best practice recommendations for data screening. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 36(2), 171-181. doi:10.1002/job.1962
- Drury, V., Craigie, M., Francis, K., Aoun, S., & Hegney, D. G. (2014). Compassion satisfaction, compassion fatigue, anxiety, depression and stress in registered nurses in Australia: Phase 2 results. *Journal of Nursing Management*, 22(4), 519-531. doi:10.1111/jonm.12168
- Duarte, J., & Pinto-Gouveia, J. (2016). Effectiveness of a mindfulness-based intervention on oncology nurses' burnout and compassion fatigue symptoms: A nonrandomized study. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 64, 98-107. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2016.10.002
- Duffy, E., Avalos, G., & Dowling, M. (2015). Secondary traumatic stress among emergency nurses: A cross-sectional study. *International Emergency Nursing*, 23(2), 53-58. doi:10.1016/j.ienj.2014.05.001
- Duke, P., Grosseman, S., Novack, D. H., & Rosenzweig, S. (2015). Preserving third year medical students' empathy and enhancing self-reflection using small group 'virtual hangout' technology. *Medical Teacher*, *37*(6), 566-571. doi:10.3109/0142159X.2014.956057
- Epp, K. (2012). Burnout in critical care nurses: A literature review. *Dynamics*, 23(4), 25-31. Retrieved from http://www.caccn.ca/en/pdfs/CACCN-23-4-2012.pdf#page=25

Faul, F., Erdfelder, E., Buchner, A., & Lang, A.-G. (2009). Statistical power analyses using G*Power 3.1: Tests for correlation and regression analyses. *Behavior Research Methods*, 41, 1149-1160. Retrieved from http://www.gpower.hhu.de/en.html

Fida, R., Laschinger, H. K. S., & Leiter, M. P. (2016). The protective role of self-efficacy against workplace incivility and burnout in nursing: A time-lagged study. *Health Care Management Review*. Advance online publication. doi:10.1097/HMR.00000000000126

- Figley, C. R. (1995). Compassion fatigue: Toward a new understanding of the costs of caring. In B. H. Stamm (Ed). Secondary traumatic stress: Self-care issues for clinicians, researchers, and educators (pp. 3-28). Baltimore, MD: The Sidran Press.
- Figley, C. R. (2002). Compassion fatigue: Psychotherapists' chronic lack of self care. Journal of Clinical Psychology, 58(11), 1433-1441. doi:10.1002/jclp.10090

Flarity, K., Gentry, J. E., & Mesnikoff, N. (2013). The effectiveness of an educational program on preventing and treating compassion fatigue in emergency nurses. *Advanced Emergency Nursing Journal*, 35(3), 247-258.
doi:10.1097/TME.0b013e31829b726f

Florida Center for Nursing. (2016). Florida's registered nurse supply: 2014-2015 workforce characteristics and trends. Retrieved from https://www.flcenterfornursing.org/DesktopModules/Bring2mind/DMX/Downloa d.aspx?Command=Core_Download&EntryId=1194&PortalId=0&TabId=151

- Florida Department of Health. (2015). Licensure data download guide. Retrieved from https://appsmqa.doh.state.fl.us/downloadnet/Documents/DOH%20License%20Da ta%20Download%20Help%20rev4.pdf
- Florida Department of Health. (2017). Health care practitioner data portal. Retrieved from https://appsmqa.doh.state.fl.us/downloadnet/Licensure.aspx
- Frankfort-Nachmias, C., Nachmias, D., & DeWaard, J. (2015). Research methods in the social sciences (8th ed). New York, NY: Worth Publishers.
- Freudenberger, H. J. (1974). Staff burn-out. *Journal of Social Issues, 30*(1), 159-165. doi:10.1111/j.1540-4560.1974.tb00706.x
- García-Pérez, M. A. (2012). Statistical conclusion validity: Some common threats and simple remedies. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *3*, 1-11. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2012.00325
- Gentry, J. E., Baranowsky, A. B., & Dunning, K. (2002). ARP: The Accelerated Recovery Program (ARP) for compassion fatigue. In C. R. Figley (Ed.), *Treating compassion fatigue* (pp. 123-137). New York, NY: Brunner Routledge Inc.
- Germain, A., Nolan, K., Doyle, R., Mason, S., Gambles, M., Chen, H., ... Ellershaw, J. (2016). The use of reflective diaries in end of life training programmes: A study exploring the impact of self-reflection on the participants in a volunteer training programme. *BMC Palliative Care*, *15*(28), 1-11. doi:10.1186/s12904-016-0096-5
- Giarelli, E., Denigris, J., Fisher, K., Maley, M., & Nolan, E. (2016). Perceived quality of work life and risk for compassion fatigue among oncology nurses: A mixed-methods study. *Oncology Nursing Forum*, *43*(3), E121-E131.
 doi:10.1188/16.ONF.E121-E131

- Goodman, M. J. & Schorling, J. B. (2012). A mindfulness course decreases burnout and improves well-being among healthcare providers. *International Journal of Psychiatry in Medicine*, 43(2), 119-128. doi:10.2190/PM.43.2.b
- Goulet, M. H., Larue, C., & Alderson, M. (2016). Reflective practice: A comparative dimensional analysis of the concept in nursing and education studies. *Nursing Forum*, 51(2), 139-150. doi:10.1111/nuf.12129
- Grant, A. M., Franklin, J., & Langford, P. (2002). The self-reflection and insight scale: A new measure of private self-consciousness. *Social Behavior and Personality*, 30(8), 821-835. doi:10.2224/sbp.2002.30.8.821
- Grosseman, S., Hojat, M., Duke, P. M., Mennin, S., Rosenzweig, S., & Novack, D.
 (2014). Empathy, self-reflection, and curriculum choice. *Interdisciplinary Journal* of Problem-Based Learning, 8(2), 35-41. doi:10.7771/1541-5015.1429
- Grove, S., Burns, N., & Gray, J. (2013). *The practice of nursing research: Appraisal, synthesis, and generation of evidence* (7th ed.). St. Louis, MO: Saunders Elsevier.
- Halbesleben, J. R. B., & Whitman, M. V. (2013). Evaluating survey quality in health services research: A decision framework for assessing nonresponse bias. *Health Services Research*, 48(3), 913-930. doi:10.1111/1475-6773.12002
- Harkin, M., & Melby, V. (2014). Comparing burnout in emergency nurses and medical nurses. *Clinical Nursing Studies*, 2(3), 152-163. doi:10.5430/cns.v2n3p152
- Hatlevik, I. K. R. (2012). The theory □ practice relationship: Reflective skills and theoretical knowledge as key factors in bridging the gap between theory and

practice in initial nursing education. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 68(4), 868-877. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2648.2011.05789.x

- Hayes, B., Douglas, C., & Bonner, A. (2015). Work environment, job satisfaction, stress and burnout among haemodialysis nurses. *Journal of Nursing Management*, 23(5), 588-598. doi:10.1111/jonm.12184
- Heeter, C., Lehto, R., Allbritton, M., Day, T., & Wiseman, M. (2017). Effects of a technology-assisted meditation program on healthcare providers' interoceptive awareness, compassion fatigue, and burnout. *Journal of Hospice & Palliative Nursing*, 19(4), 314-322. doi:10.1097/NJH.00000000000349
- Hegney, D. G., Craigie, M., Hemsworth, D., Osseiran-Moisson, R., Aoun, S., Francis, K.,
 & Drury, V. (2014). Compassion satisfaction, compassion fatigue, anxiety,
 depression and stress in registered nurses in Australia: Study 1 results. *Journal of Nursing Management*, 22(4), 506-518. doi:10.1111/jonm.12160
- Hentz, P., & Lauterbach, S. (2005). Becoming self-reflective: Caring for self & others. *International Journal for Human Caring*, 9(1), 24-28. Retrieved from http://ezp.waldenulibrary.org/login?url=http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?di rect=true&db=rzh&AN=106642737&site=ehost-live&scope=site
- Hevezi, J. A. (2016). Evaluation of a meditation intervention to reduce the effects of stressors associated with compassion fatigue among nurses. *Journal of Holistic Nursing*, 34(4), 343-350. doi:10.1177/0898010115615981
- Hinderer, K. A., VonRueden, K. T., Friedmann, E., McQuillan, K. A., Gilmore, R., Kramer, B., & Murray, M. (2014). Burnout, compassion fatigue, compassion

satisfaction, and secondary traumatic stress in trauma nurses. *Journal of Trauma Nursing*, *21*(4), 160-169. doi:10.1097/JTN.00000000000055

- Hirshon, J. M., Risko, N., Calvello, E. J. B., de Ramirez, S. S., Narayan, M., Theodosis, C., & O'Neill, J. (2013). Health systems and services: The role of acute care. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization*, 91(5), 386-388.
 doi:10.2471/BLT.12.112664
- Hoffman, L. A., Shew, R. L., Vu, T. R., Brokaw, J. J., & Frankel, R. M. (2016). Is reflective ability associated with professionalism lapses during medical school? *Academic Medicine*, *91*(6), 853-857. doi:10.1097/ACM.000000000001094
- Houck, D. (2014). Helping nurses cope with grief and compassion fatigue: An educational intervention. *Clinical Journal of Oncology Nursing*, *18*(4), 454-458.
 doi:10.1188/14.CJON.454-458
- Hsu, Y.-Y., & Wang, M.-C. (2012). Reflective writing application in nursing—An example of reflective journal writing. *Tzu Chi Nursing Journal*, *11*(1), 66-71.
 Retrieved from http://www.tzuchi.org.tw/en/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=3 03%3Atzu-chi-journals&catid=92%3Ajournal&Itemid=155&lang=en
- Huang, J. L., Curran, P. G., Keeney, J., Poposki, E. M., & DeShon, R. P. (2012).
 Detecting and deterring insufficient effort responding to surveys. *Journal of Business and Psychology*, 27(1), 99-114. doi:10.1007/s10869-011-9231-8
- Hunsaker, S., Chen, H., Maughan, D., & Heaston, S. (2015). Factors that influence the development of compassion fatigue, burnout, and compassion satisfaction in

emergency department nurses. *Journal of Nursing Scholarship*, 47(2), 186-194. doi:10.1111/jnu.12122

- IBM Analytics. (n.d.). IBM SPSS software. Retrieved from http://www.ibm.com/analytics/us/en/technology/spss/
- Jack, K. (2017). The meaning of compassion fatigue to student nurses: An interpretive phenomenological study. *Journal of Compassionate Health Care*, 4(2), 1-8. doi:10.1186/s40639-017-0031-5
- Jenkins, B., & Warren, N. A. (2012). Concept analysis: Compassion fatigue and effects upon critical care nurses. *Critical Care Nursing Quarterly*, 35(4), 388-395. doi:10.1097/CNQ.0b013e318268fe09
- Johnson, J., Louch, G., Dunning, A., Johnson, O., Grange, A., Reynolds, C., ... O'Hara, J. (2017). Burnout mediates the association between depression and patient safety perceptions: A cross sectional study in hospital nurses. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, *73*(7), 1667-1680. doi:10.1111/jan.13251
- Joinson, C. (1992). Coping with compassion fatigue. *Nursing*, 22(4), 116-121. doi:10.1097/00152193-199204000-00035
- Kaur, D., Sambasivan, M., & Kumar, N. (2013). Effect of spiritual intelligence, emotional intelligence, psychological ownership and burnout on caring behaviour of nurses: A cross-sectional study. *Journal of Clinical Nursing*, 22(21/22), 3192-3202. doi:10.1111/jocn.12386
- Kearney, M., & Weininger, R. (2011). Whole person self-care: Self-care from the inside out. In T. A. Hutchinson (Ed.), *Whole person care: A new paradigm for the 21st*

century (pp. 109-126). New York, NY: Springer Inc. doi:10.1007/978-1-4419-9440-0

- Kearney, M. K., Weininger, R. B., Vachon, M. L., Harrison, R. L., & Mount, B. M. (2009). Self-care of physicians caring for patients at the end of life: "Being connected... a key to my survival". *JAMA*, *301*(11), 1155-1164. doi:10.1001/jama.2009.352
- Kelly, L., Runge, J., & Spencer, C. (2015). Predictors of compassion fatigue and compassion satisfaction in acute care nurses. *Journal of Nursing Scholarship*, 47(6), 522-528. doi:10.1111/jnu.12162
- Ketola, J., & Stein, J. V. (2013). Psychiatric clinical course strengthens the studentpatient relationships of baccalaureate nursing students. *Journal of Psychiatric & Mental Health Nursing*, 20(1), 23-34. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2850.2012.01878.x
- Khamisa, N., Oldenburg, B., Peltzer, K., & Ilic, D. (2015). Work related stress, burnout, job satisfaction and general health of nurses. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *12*(1), 652-666. doi:10.3390/ijerph120100652
- Koh, M. Y. H., Chong, P. H., Neo, P. S. H., Ong, Y. J., Yong, W. C., Ong, W. Y., ...
 Hum, A. Y. M. (2015). Burnout, psychological morbidity and use of coping
 mechanisms among palliative care practitioners: A multi-centre cross-sectional
 study. *Palliative Medicine*, 29(7), 633-642. doi:10.1177/0269216315575850
- Kunaviktikul, W., Wichaikhum, O., Nantsupawat, A., Nantsupawat, R., Chontawan, R., Klunklin, A., ... Sirakamon, S. (2015). Nurses' extended work hours: Patient,

nurse and organizational outcomes. *International Nursing Review*, *62*(3), 386-393. doi:10.1111/inr.12195

- Kutney-Lee, A., Stimpfel, A. W., Sloane, D. M., Cimiotti, J. P., Quinn, L. W., & Aiken,
 L. H. (2015). Changes in patient and nurse outcomes associated with Magnet
 hospital recognition. *Medical Care*, *53*(6), 550-557.
 doi:10.1097/MLR.00000000000355
- Kwong, K. (2016). Understanding work-related stress and practice of professional selfcare–An innovative pedagogical approach. *International Journal of Higher Education*, 5(4), 41-51. doi:10.5430/ijhe.v5n4p41
- Labrague, L. J., McEnroe Petitte, D. M., Gloe, D., Tsaras, K., Arteche, D. L., & Maldia, F. (2016). Organizational politics, nurses' stress, burnout levels, turnover intention and job satisfaction. *International Nursing Review*, 64(1), 109-116. doi:10.1111/inr.12347
- Laschinger, H. K. S., Borgogni, L., Consiglio, C., & Read, E. (2015). The effects of authentic leadership, six areas of worklife, and occupational coping self-efficacy on new graduate nurses' burnout and mental health: A cross-sectional study. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, *52*(6), 1080-1089. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2015.03.002
- Leiter, M. P., & Maslach, C. (1988). The impact of interpersonal environment on burnout and organizational commitment. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 9(4), 297-308. doi:10.1002/job.4030090402

- Li, A., Early, S. F., Mahrer, N. E., Klaristenfeld, J. L., & Gold, J. I. (2014). Group cohesion and organizational commitment: Protective factors for nurse residents' job satisfaction, compassion fatigue, compassion satisfaction, and burnout. *Journal of Professional Nursing*, *30*(1), 89-99. doi:10.1016/j.profnurs.2013.04.004
- Lobo, D. J., Noronha, J. A., & Prakash, R. (2013). Efficacy of reflective learning package on reflective writing, and critical thinking activity of undergraduate students on head injury in selected nursing colleges of Udupi District. *International Journal* of Nursing Education, 5(1), 48-53. doi:10.5958/j.0974-9357.5.1.012
- Luquette, J. S. (2016). Factors affecting the subsequent development of compassion fatigue in registered nurses (Doctoral dissertation). Retrieved from ProQuest Database. (Accession No. 10108354)
- Lutz, G., Roling, G., Berger, B., Edelhäuser, F., & Scheffer, C. (2016). Reflective practice and its role in facilitating creative responses to dilemmas within clinical communication—A qualitative analysis. *BMC Medical Education*, 16(1), 1-9. doi:10.1186/s12909-016-0823-x
- Maiden, J., Georges, J. M., & Connelly, C. D. (2011). Moral distress, compassion fatigue, and perceptions about medication errors in certified critical care nurses. *Dimensions of Critical Care Nursing*, 30(6), 339-345.
 doi:10.1097/DCC.0b013e31822fab2a

- Măirean, C. (2016). Emotion regulation strategies, secondary traumatic stress, and compassion satisfaction in healthcare providers. *Journal of Psychology*, *150*(8), 961-975. doi:10.1080/00223980.2016.1225659
- Malach-Pines, A. (2005). The Burnout Measure, Short Version. International Journal of Stress Management, 12(1), 78-88. doi:10.1037/1072-5245.12.1.78
- Maslach, C., & Jackson, S. E. (1981). The measurement of experienced burnout. *Journal* of Organizational Behavior, 2(2), 99-113. doi:10.1002/job.4030020205
- Maslach, C., Jackson, S. E., & Leiter, M. P. (1997). Maslach Burnout Inventory. In C. P.
 Zalaquett & R. J. Wood (Eds.), *Evaluating stress: A book of resources* (pp. 191-218). Lanham, MD: Scarecrow Press.
- Maslach, C., Schaufeli, W. B., & Leiter, M. P. (2001). Job burnout. Annual Review of Psychology, 52(1), 397-422. doi:10.1146/annurev.psych.52.1.397
- Mason, V. M., Leslie, G., Clark, K., Lyons, P., Walke, E., Butler, C., & Griffin, M.
 (2014). Compassion fatigue, moral distress, and work engagement in surgical intensive care unit trauma nurses: A pilot study. *Dimensions of Critical Care Nursing: DCCN*, 33(4), 215-225. doi:10.1097/DCC.000000000000056
- Mealer, M., & Jones, J. (2013). Posttraumatic stress disorder in the nursing population: A concept analysis. *Nursing Forum*, 48(4), 279-288. doi:10.1111/nuf.12045
- Meyer, R. L., Li, A., Klaristenfeld, J., & Gold, J. I. (2015). Pediatric novice nurses: examining compassion fatigue as a mediator between stress exposure and compassion satisfaction, burnout, and job satisfaction. *Journal of Pediatric Nursing*, *30*(1), 174-183. doi:10.1016/j.pedn.2013.12.008

- Michalec, B., Diefenbeck, C., & Mahoney, M. (2013). The calm before the storm?
 Burnout and compassion fatigue among undergraduate nursing students. *Nurse Education Today*, *33*(4), 314-320. doi:10.1016/j.nedt.2013.01.026
- Montgomery, A., Spânu, F., Băban, A., & Panagopoulou, E. (2015). Job demands,
 burnout, and engagement among nurses: A multi-level analysis of ORCAB data
 investigating the moderating effect of teamwork. *Burnout Research*, 2(2-3), 7179. doi:10.1016/j.burn.2015.06.001
- Morse, C. J. (2012). *The effect of debriefing with good judgement on acute care nurse practitioner students' reflective ability and perspective transformation* (Doctoral dissertation). Retrieved from ProQuest database. (Publication number 3552408)
- Nantsupawat, A., Nantsupawat, R., Kunaviktikul, W., Turale, S., & Poghosyan, L.
 (2016). Nurse burnout, nurse reported quality of care, and patient outcomes in Thai hospitals. *Journal of Nursing Scholarship*, 48(1), 83-90.
 doi:10.1111/jnu.12187
- Neville, K., & Cole, D. A. (2013). The relationships among health promotion behaviors, compassion fatigue, burnout, and compassion satisfaction in nurses practicing in a community medical center. *Journal of Nursing Administration*, 43(6), 348-354. doi:10.1097/NNA.0b013e3182942c23
- Nolte, A. G. W., Downing, C., Temane, A., & Hastings Tolsma, M. (2017). Compassion fatigue in nurses: A metasynthesis. *Journal of Clinical Nursing*. Advance online publication. doi:10.1111/jocn.13766

- Norman, G. (2010). Likert scales, levels of measurement and the "laws" of statistics. *Advances in Health Sciences Education: Theory and Practice*, *15*(5), 625-632. doi:10.1007/s10459-010-9222-y
- Ntantana, A., Matamis, D., Savvidou, S., Giannakou, M., Gouva, M., Nakos, G., & Koulouras, V. (2017). Burnout and job satisfaction of intensive care personnel and the relationship with personality and religious traits: An observational, multicenter, cross-sectional study. *Intensive and Critical Care Nursing, 41*, 11-17. doi:10.1016/j.iccn.2017.02.009
- Orkibi, H. (2016). Highly artistic-social personalities buffer the effects of burnout on career commitment. *The Arts in Psychotherapy*, *50*, 75-83.
 doi:10.1016/j.aip.2016.06.006
- Peng, J., Li, D., Zhang, Z., Tian, Y., Miao, D., Xiao, W., & Zhang, J. (2016). How can core self-evaluations influence job burnout? The key roles of organizational commitment and job satisfaction. *Journal of Health Psychology*, 21(1), 50-59. doi:10.1177/1359105314521478
- Pines, A. & Aronson, E. (1988). *Career burnout: Causes and cures*. New York: Free Press.
- Pines, A., & Maslach, C. (1978). Characteristics of staff burnout in mental health settings. *Psychiatric Services*, 29(4), 233-237. doi:10.1176/ps.29.4.233
- Polit, D. F., & Beck, C. T. (2008). Nursing research: Generating and assessing evidence for nursing practice (8th ed.). Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.

- Potter, P., Deshields, T., Berger, J. A., Clarke, M., Olsen, S., & Chen, L. (2013).
 Evaluation of a compassion fatigue resiliency program for oncology nurses. *Oncology Nursing Forum, 40*(2), 180-187. doi:10.1188/13.ONF.180-187
- Rea, L. M., & Parker, R. A. (2014). Designing and conducting survey research: A comprehensive guide. San Francisco, CA: Jossey Bass.
- Rees, K. L. (2013). The role of reflective practices in enabling final year nursing students to respond to the distressing emotional challenges of nursing work. *Nurse Education in Practice*, 13(1), 48-52. doi:10.1016/j.nepr.2012.07.003
- Reilly, P. M., Buchanan, T. M., Vafides, C., Breakey, S., & Dykes, P. (2014). Auricular acupuncture to relieve health care workers' stress and anxiety: Impact on caring. *Dimensions of Critical Care Nursing*, *33*(3), 151-159. doi:10.1097/DCC.00000000000039

Ríos-Risquez, M. I., García-Izquierdo, M., Sabuco-Tebar, E. D. L. A., Carrillo-Garcia, C., & Martinez-Roche, M. E. (2016). An exploratory study of the relationship between resilience, academic burnout and psychological health in nursing students. *Contemporary Nurse*, *52*(4), 430-439.

doi:10.1080/10376178.2016.1213648

Roberts, C., & Stark, P. (2008). Readiness for self-directed change in professional behaviors: Factorial validation of the Self-Reflection and Insight Scale. *Medical Education, 42*(11), 1054-1063. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2923.2008.03156.x Romano, J., Trotta, R., & Rich, V. L. (2013). Combating compassion fatigue: An exemplar of an approach to nursing renewal. *Nursing Administration Quarterly*, 37(4), 333-336. doi:10.1097/NAQ.0b013e3182a2f9ff

Rudman, A., & Gustavsson, J. P. (2012). Burnout during nursing education predicts lower occupational preparedness and future clinical performance: A longitudinal study. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 49(8), 988-1001. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2012.03.010

- Rushton, C. H., Batcheller, J., Schroeder, K., & Donohue, P. (2015). Burnout and resilience among nurses practicing in high-intensity settings. *American Journal of Critical Care*, 24(5), 412-420. doi:10.4037/ajcc2015291
- Sabo, B. (2011). Reflecting on the concept of compassion fatigue. *Online Journal of Issues in Nursing*, *16*(1), manuscript 1. doi:10.3912/OJIN.Vol16No01Man01
- Sacco, T. L., Ciurzynski, S. M., Harvey, M. E., & Ingersoll, G. L. (2015). Compassion satisfaction and compassion fatigue among critical care nurses. *Critical Care Nurse*, 35(4), 32-44. doi:10.4037/ccn2015392
- Saechao, N., Anderson, A., & Connor, B. (2017). In our unit: ICU interventions for moral distress and compassion fatigue. *Nursing2017 Critical Care*, *12*(1), 5-8. doi:10.1097/01.CCN.0000503422.13218.67
- Sansó, N., Galiana, L., Oliver, A., Pascual, A., Sinclair, S., & Benito, E. (2015).
 Palliative care professionals' inner life: Exploring the relationships among awareness, self-care, and compassion satisfaction and fatigue, burnout, and

coping with death. *Journal of Pain & Symptom Management*, *50*(2), 200-207. doi:10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2015.02.013

- Sawatzky, J. V., Enns, C. L., & Legare, C. (2015). Identifying the key predictors for retention in critical care nurses. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 71(10), 2315-2325. doi:10.1111/jan.12701
- Schaufeli, W. B., & Van Dierendonck, D. (1993). The construct validity of two burnout measures. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, *14*(7), 631-647.
 doi:10.1002/job.4030140703
- Schön, D. A. (1983). The reflective practitioner: How professionals think in action. New York: Basic Books, Inc.
- Sekol, M. A., & Kim, S. C. (2014). Job satisfaction, burnout, and stress among pediatric nurses in various specialty units at an acute care hospital. *Journal of Nursing Education and Practice*, 4(12), 115-124. doi:10.5430/jnep.v4n12p11
- Sheppard, K. (2015). Compassion fatigue among registered nurses: Connecting theory and research. *Applied Nursing Research*, 28(1), 57-59. doi:10.1016/j.apnr.2014.10.007
- Sheppard, K. (2016). Compassion fatigue: Are you at risk. American Nurse Today, 11(1), 53-55. Retrieved from https://americannursetoday.com/wpcontent/uploads/2016/01/ant1-Compassion-Fatigue-1222.pdf
- Slocum-Gori, S., Hemsworth, D., Chan, W. W., Carson, A., & Kazanjian, A. (2013). Understanding compassion satisfaction, compassion fatigue and burnout: A

survey of the hospice palliative care workforce. *Palliative Medicine*, *27*(2), 172-178. doi:10.1177/0269216311431311

- Smart, D., English, A., James, J., Wilson, M., Daratha, K. B., Childers, B., & Magera, C. (2014). Compassion fatigue and satisfaction: A cross-sectional survey among US healthcare workers. *Nursing & Health Sciences*, *16*(1), 3-10. doi:10.1111/nhs.12068
- Sorenson, C., Bolick, B., Wright, K., & Hamilton, R. (2016). Understanding compassion fatigue in healthcare providers: A review of current literature. *Journal of Nursing Scholarship*, 48(5), 456-465. doi:10.1111/jnu.12229
- Stamm, B. H. (2002). Measuring compassion satisfaction as well as fatigue: Developmental history of the Compassion Satisfaction and Fatigue Test. In C. R. Figley (Ed.), *Treating compassion fatigue* (pp. 107-119). New York, NY: Brunner Routledge Inc.
- Stamm, B. H. (2005). The ProQOL manual: The Professional Quality of Life Scale: Compassion satisfaction, burnout & compassion fatigue/secondary trauma scales. Retrieved from http://compassionfatigue.org/pages/ProQOLManualOct05.pdf
- Stamm, B. H. (2010). *The concise ProQOL manual* (2nd ed.). Retrieved from http://proqol.org/uploads/ProQOL_Concise_2ndEd_12-2010.pdf

Stein, D., & Grant, A. M. (2014). Disentangling the relationships among self-reflection, insight, and subjective well-being: The role of dysfunctional attitudes and core self-evaluations. *Journal of Psychology*, *148*(5), 505-522. doi:10.1080/00223980.2013.810128 Stirling, L. (2015). Students' and tutors' perceptions of the use of reflection in postregistration nurse education. *Community Practitioner*, 88(4), 38-41. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/openview/d0c63c0f195331c349fc4d9db53ebd09/1?pq-

origsite=gscholar

- Sun, B., Hu, M., Yu, S., Jiang, Y., & Lou, B. (2016). Validation of the Compassion Fatigue Short Scale among Chinese medical workers and firefighters: A crosssectional study. *BMJ Open*, 6, 1-7. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2016-011279
- Sung, K., Seo, Y., & Kim, J. H. (2012). Relationships between compassion fatigue, burnout, and turnover intention in Korean hospital nurses. *Journal of Korean Academy of Nursing*, 42(7), 1087-1094. doi:10.4040/jkan.2012.42.7.1087

SurveyMonkey®. (2017). Retrieved from https://www.surveymonkey.com

- Tashiro, J., Shimpuku, Y., Naruse, K., Matsutani, M. & Matsutani, M. (2013). Concept analysis of reflection in nursing professional development. *Japan Journal of Nursing Science*, 10(2), 170-179. doi:10.1111/j.1742-7924.2012.00222.x
- Todaro-Franceschi, V. (2013). Critical care nurses' perceptions of preparedness and ability to care for the dying and their professional quality of life. *Dimensions of Critical Care Nursing*, *32*(4), 184-190. doi:10.1097/DCC.0b013e31829980af
- U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2016). Occupational employment and wages, May 2015: 29-1141 registered nurses. Retrieved from https://www.bls.gov/oes/current/oes291141.htm#ind

- Van Bogaert, P., Timmermans, O., Weeks, S. M., van Heusden, D., Wouters, K., & Franck, E. (2014). Nursing unit teams matter: Impact of unit-level nurse practice environment, nurse work characteristics, and burnout on nurse reported job outcomes, and quality of care, and patient adverse events—A cross-sectional survey. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, *51*(8), 1123-1134. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2013.12.009
- van Mol, M. C., Kompanje, E. O., Benoit, D. D., Bakker, J., & Nijkamp, M. D. (2015).
 The prevalence of compassion fatigue and burnout among healthcare
 professionals in intensive care units: A systematic review. *Plos One*, *10*(8), 1-22.
 doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0136955
- Vifladt, A., Simonsen, B. O., Lydersen, S., & Farup, P. G. (2016). The association between patient safety culture and burnout and sense of coherence: A cross-sectional study in restructured and not restructured intensive care units. *Intensive & Critical Care Nursing: The Official Journal of the British Association of Critical Care Nurses*, *36*, 26-34. doi:10.1016/j.iccn.2016.03.004
- Weigold, A., Weigold, I. K., & Russell, E. J. (2013). Examination of the equivalence of self-report survey-based paper-and-pencil and internet data collection methods.
 Psychological Methods, 18(1), 53. doi:10.1037/a0031607

Williams, G., Gerardi, M., Gill, S., Soucy, M., & Taliaferro, D. (2009). Reflective journaling: Innovative strategy for self-awareness for graduate nursing students. *International Journal for Human Caring*, *13*(3), 36-43. Retrieved from http://eres.lndproxy.org/edoc/CNDAccel/NUR603/NUR603Williams-12.pdf

- Williams, J. H. G., Cameron, I. M., Ross, E., Braadbaart, L., & Waiter, G. D. (2016).
 Perceiving and expressing feelings through actions in relation to individual differences in empathic traits: The Action and Feelings Questionnaire (AFQ). *Cognitive, Affective & Behavioral Neuroscience*, *16*(2), 248-260.
 doi:10.3758/s13415-015-0386-z
- Wilson, M., Gettel, V., Walsh, J., & Esquenazi, S. (2016). Caring compassionately for hospitalized patients: Can nurse-delivered massage address compassion fatigue? *International Journal for Human Caring*, 20(3), 146-154. doi:10.20467/1091-5710-20.3.146
- Yi, J., Kim, M. A., Choi, K., Kim, S., & O'Connor, A. (2016). When does compassion fatigue hit social workers? Caring for oncology patients in Korea. *Qualitative Social Work*, 1-18. Advance online publication. doi:10.1177/1473325016670484
- Yom, Y.-H. & Kim, H.-J. (2012). Effects of compassion satisfaction and social support in the relationship between compassion fatigue and burnout in hospital nurses. *Journal of Korean Academy of Nursing*, 42(6), 870-878.
 doi:10.4040/jkan.2012.42.6.870
- Yu, H., Jiang, A., & Shen, J. (2016). Prevalence and predictors of compassion fatigue, burnout and compassion satisfaction among oncology nurses: A cross-sectional survey. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 57, 28-38. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2016.01.012

Zeidner, M., Hadar, D., Matthews, G., & Roberts, R. D. (2013). Personal factors related to compassion fatigue in health professionals. *Anxiety, Stress & Coping*, 26(6), 595-609. doi:10.1080/10615806.2013.777045

Appendix A: Subject Recruitment Email

Subject line: Nursing Practice Research Study

Would you be interested in participating in research that could benefit nursing practice? Do you directly care for patients as a registered nurse at a hospital in Florida?

My name is Sarah Urban, and I am performing a study as part of my PhD in Nursing degree at Walden University. This email has been sent to you because you are a registered nurse in Florida with a public email available through the Florida Board of Nursing. The study will examine nurses' reactions to practice and their work environments. The study consists of a 15 to 20 minute survey and is open to registered nurses who care for patients in a hospital inpatient unit, observation unit, procedural area or emergency department. Your responses are greatly appreciated. If you would like to participate in the study, please click on the Begin Survey link below.

Thank you again for your time,

Sarah Urban, MSN, RN, CNE sarah.urban@waldenu.edu

Appendix B: Study Reminder Email

Subject line: Nursing Practice Research Study-Reminder

Recently you were sent an invitation to participate in a study examining nurses' reactions to practice and their work environments. If you have already completed the study survey, please disregard this email. However, if you have not completed the survey and wish to do so, please consider participating in the study.

My name is Sarah Urban, and I am performing a study as part of my PhD in Nursing degree at Walden University. This email has been sent to you because you are a registered nurse in Florida with a public email available through the Florida Board of Nursing. The study survey will take approximately 15 to 20 minutes to complete and is open to registered nurses who care for patients in a hospital inpatient unit, observation unit, procedural area, or emergency department. Your responses are greatly appreciated. If you would like to participate in the survey, please click on the Begin Survey link below.

Thank you again for your time,

Sarah Urban, MSN, RN, CNE sarah.urban@waldenu.edu
Sarah Urban 11/8/16 ☆ to j p.j slaets (→) Dr. Slaets, My name is Sarah Urban, and I am working on a PhD in Nursing degree through Walden University, USA. My dissertation research will be a correlational analysis of compassion fatigue and reflective ability among nurses in the United States. I am interested in using the English version of the Groningen Reflective Ability Scale (GRAS) to measure reflective ability in my study, but I have not been able to reach the primary author, Dr. Aukes, to obtain permission to use the tool. As one of the co-authors of the original article, do you know of a way I could get permission to use the GRAS for my research? Thank you in advance for your time, Sarah Urban, MSN, RN, CNE PhD Student, Walden University Email: Dear Sarah, Thank you for being interested in reflective ability and in the GRAS. I was the promotor of L. Aukes for his PhD thesis but he is not working any more and therefore not responding. You have my permission to use the GRAS without any restriction. Succes with your work and it would be nice to reed your work when you have published it. Kind regards, prof. dt. Joris Slaets Impl. De inhoud van dit bericht is vertrouwelijk en alleen bestemd voor de geadresseerde(n). Anderen dan de geadresseerde(n) mogen geen gebruik maken van dit bericht, het niet openbaar maken of op enige wijze verspreiden of vermeingvuldigen. Het UMCG kan niet aansprakelijk gesteld worden voor een incomplete aankomst of vertraging van dit verzond
Dr. Slaets, My name is Sarah Urban, and I am working on a PhD in Nursing degree through Walden University, USA. My dissertation research will be a correlational analysis of compassion fatigue and reflective ability among nurses in the United States. I am interested in using the English version of the Groningen Reflective Ability Scale (GRAS) to measure reflective ability in my study, but I have not been able to reach the primary author, Dr. Aukes, to obtain permission to use the tool. As one of the co-authors of the original article, do you know of a way I could get permission to use the GRAS for my research? Thank you in advance for your time, Sarah Urban, MSN, RN, CNE PhD Student, Walden University Email: Slaets, JPJ Dear Sarah, Thank you for being interested in reflective ability and in the GRAS. I was the promotor of L. Aukes for his PhD thesis but he is not working any more and therefore not responding. You have my permission to use the GRAS without any restriction. Succes with your work and it would be nice to reed your work when you have published it. Kind regards. prof. dr. Joris Slaets De inhoud van dit bericht is vertrouwelijk en alleen bestemd voor de geadresseerde(n). Anderen dan de geadresseerde(n) mogen gengebruik maken van dit bericht, het niet openbaar maken of op enje wijze verspreiden of vermenigvuldigen. Het UMCG kan niet aansprakelijk gesteld worden voor een incomplete aankomst of vertraing van dit verzonden bericht.
My name is Sarah Urban, and I am working on a PhD in Nursing degree through Walden University, USA. My dissertation research will be a correlational analysis of compassion fatigue and reflective ability among nurses in the United States. I am interested in using the English version of the Groningen Reflective Ability Scale (GRAS) to measure reflective ability in my study, but I have not been able to reach the primary author, Dr. Aukes, to obtain permission to use the tool. As one of the co-authors of the original article, do you know of a way I could get permission to use the GRAS for my research? Thank you in advance for your time, Sarah Urban, MSN, RN, CNE PhD Student, Walden University Email: Dear Sarah, Thank you for being interested in reflective ability and in the GRAS. I was the promotor of L. Aukes for his PhD thesis but he is not working any more and therefore not responding. You have my permission to use the GRAS without any restriction. Succes with your work and it would be nice to reed your work when you have published it. Kind regards, prof. dr. Joris Slaets mi De inhoud van dit bericht is vertrouwelijk en alleen bestemd voor de geadresseerde(n). Anderen dan de geadresseerde(n) mogen geen gebruik maken van dit bericht, het niet openbaar maken of op enige wijze verspreiden of vermeniguidigen. Het UMGG kan niet aansprakelijk gesteld worden voor oe en incomplete aankomst of vertraging van dit verzonden bericht. The contents of this message are confidential and only intended for the eves of the addressee(s). Others than the
Thank you in advance for your time, Sarah Urban, MSN, RN, CNE PhD Student, Walden University Email: Slaets, JPJ Dear Sarah, Thank you for being interested in reflective ability and in the GRAS. I was the promotor of L. Aukes for his PhD thesis but he is not working any more and therefore not responding. You have my permission to use the GRAS without any restriction. Succes with your work and it would be nice to reed your work when you have published it. Kind regards, prof. dr. Joris Slaets
Sarah Urban, MSN, RN, CNE PhD Student, Walden University Email: Slaets, JPJ Image: Slaets, JPJ Image: Slaets, JPJ Image: Slaets, JPJ Dear Sarah, Thank you for being interested in reflective ability and in the GRAS. I was the promotor of L. Aukes for his PhD thesis but he is not working any more and therefore not responding. You have my permission to use the GRAS without any restriction. Succes with your work and it would be nice to reed your work when you have published it. Kind regards, prof. dr. Joris Slaets Image: De inhoud van dit bericht is vertrouwelijk en alleen bestemd voor de geadresseerde(n). Anderen dan de geadresseerde(n) De inhoud van dit bericht is vertrouwelijk en alleen bestemd voor de geadresseerde(n). Anderen dan de geadresseerde(n) mogen geen gebruik maken van dit bericht, het niet openbaar maken of op enige wijze verspreiden of vermenigvuldigen. Het UMCG kan niet aansprakelijk gesteld worden voor een incomplete aankomst of vertraging van dit verzonden bericht. The contents of this message are confidential and only intended for the eves of the addressee(s). Others than the
Slaets, JPJ → → → → → → → → → → → → → → → → → →
Dear Sarah, Thank you for being interested in reflective ability and in the GRAS. I was the promotor of L. Aukes for his PhD thesis but he is not working any more and therefore not responding. You have my permission to use the GRAS without any restriction. Succes with your work and it would be nice to reed your work when you have published it. Kind regards, prof. dr. Joris Slaets De inhoud van dit bericht is vertrouwelijk en alleen bestemd voor de geadresseerde(n). Anderen dan de geadresseerde(n) mogen geen gebruik maken van dit bericht, het niet openbaar maken of op enige wijze verspreiden of vermenigvuldigen. Het UMCG kan niet aansprakelijk gesteld worden voor een incomplete aankomst of vertraging van dit verzonden bericht. The contents of this message are confidential and only intended for the eves of the addressee(s). Others than the
Thank you for being interested in reflective ability and in the GRAS. I was the promotor of L. Aukes for his PhD thesis but he is not working any more and therefore not responding. You have my permission to use the GRAS without any restriction. Succes with your work and it would be nice to reed your work when you have published it. Kind regards, prof. dr. Joris Slaets
Kind regards, prof. dr. Joris Slaets De inhoud van dit bericht is vertrouwelijk en alleen bestemd voor de geadresseerde(n). Anderen dan de geadresseerde(n) mogen geen gebruik maken van dit bericht, het niet openbaar maken of op enige wijze verspreiden of vermenigvuldigen. Het UMCG kan niet aansprakelijk gesteld worden voor een incomplete aankomst of vertraging van dit verzonden bericht. The contents of this message are confidential and only intended for the eves of the addressee(s). Others than the
De inhoud van dit bericht is vertrouwelijk en alleen bestemd voor de geadresseerde(n). Anderen dan de geadresseerde(n) mogen geen gebruik maken van dit bericht, het niet openbaar maken of op enige wijze verspreiden of vermenigvuldigen. Het UMCG kan niet aansprakelijk gesteld worden voor een incomplete aankomst of vertraging van dit verzonden bericht.
The contents of this message are confidential and only intended for the eves of the addressee(s). Others than the
addressee(s) are not allowed to use this message, to make it public or to distribute or multiply this message in any way. The UMCG cannot be held responsible for incomplete reception or delay of this transferred message.
Sarah Urban 11/9/16 📅 🍬 🚽
Dr. Slaets
Thank you very much!

Appendix C: Permission to Use the Groningen Reflective Ability Scale (GRAS)

Appendix D: Permission to Use the Compassion Fatigue—Short Scale (CF-Short Scale)

Sarah Urban - to jaboscarino . <u>∞</u>				11/8/16 🖄 🔺 💌
Dear Dr. Boscarino,				
My name is Sarah Urban, and compassion fatigue and reflec Figley as a measure of compa	I am working on a PhD in Nu tive ability among registered n ssion fatigue in my study. I wo	rsing Education degree through urses. I am interested in using ald appreciate it if you could le	a Walden University. My dissertation is the Compassion Fatigue Short Scale p et me know if there are any actions ne	research will be a correlational analysis of ublished by you, Dr. Adams, and Dr. eded to use this tool in my study.
Thanks in advance for your ti	me,			
Sarah Urban, MSN, RN, CNE PhD Student, Walden Univers Email: Phone:	t ity			
Boscarino, Joseph A. to RICHARD, me				@ 11/8/16 🚖 🔹 🔹
Dear Sarah,				
Our scales are in the public do attached.	omain and are, therefore, free	to use. We just ask that you pr	ovide the proper citations when you	do so. Our key research publications are
Thank you for your interest in	our CF scales.			
Best wishes,				
Joseph A. Boscarino, PhD, MP Professor Department of Epidemiology Geisinger Clinic 100 N. Academy Avenue, MC Danville, PA 17822	H & Health Services Research 44-00			
From: Sarah Urban « Sent: Tuesday, November 8, 201 To: Boscarino, Joseph A. Subject: [External] Request to U	6 3:20 PM se Compassion Fatigue Short Scal	ie		
IMPORTANT WARNING: The infor message by anyone else is unauthor you have received this message in e replying to this email. Thank you. Ge is encrypted, the recipient will receiv	mation in this message (and the doc) tated. If you are not the intended recip rror, please delete all electronic copi islinger Health System utilizes an en e an e-mail instructing them to sign (uments attached to it, if any) is confloid lent, any disclosure, copying, distribu- es of this message (and the documen cryption process to safeguard Protect on to the Gelsinger Health System Se	ential and may be legally privileged. It is intern- tion or any action taken, or omitted to be taken to attached to it, if any), destroy any hard copi ed Health information and other confidential coure E-mail Message Center to retrieve the e	ted solely for the addressee. Access to this in reliance on it is prohibited and may be unlawful. If es you may have created and notify me immediately by stat contained in external e-mail messages. If email encrypted e-mail.
4 Attachments				1 6
Pocharrier Teres Metharrier T	CF Valid_Study	Research on Social Work Practice	22 CF-JEMH(2004)	
Sarah Urban to Joseph 🐨				11/8/15 📩 🔺
Dr. Boscarino,				
Thank you very much!				

Appendix E: Compassion Fatigue—Short Scale (CF-Short Scale)

Instructions: Consider the following items about your work/life situation. Write the number that best reflects your experiences using the following rating scale, 1 through 10:

Sometimes

12345678910
a. I have felt trapped by my work.
b. I have thoughts that I am not succeeding in achieving my life goals.
c. I have had flashbacks connected to my clients.
d. I feel that I am a "failure" in my work.
e. I experience troubling dreams similar to those of a client of mine.
f. I have felt a sense of hopelessness associated with working with clients/patients.
g. I have frequently felt weak, tired or rundown as a result of my work as a caregiver.
h. I have experienced intrusive thoughts after working with an especially difficult
client/patient.
i. I have felt depressed as a result of my work.
j. I have suddenly and involuntarily recalled a frightening experience while working
with a
client/patient.
k. I feel I am unsuccessful at separating work from my personal life.
l. I am losing sleep over a client's traumatic experiences.
m. I have a sense of worthlessness, disillusionment, or resentment associated with
my work.

[Secondary trauma subscale = c, e, h, j, l; Job burnout subscale = a, b, d, f, g. i, k, m]

Source:

Never/Rarely

Adams, R. E., Boscarino, J. A., & Figley, C. R. (2006). Compassion fatigue and

psychological distress among social workers: A validation study. American

Journal of Orthopsychiatry, 76(1), 103-108. doi:10.1037%2F0002-9432.76.1.103

Very Often

Appendix F: Survey—Demographic Items and Subject Eligibility Item

- 1. What type of hospital area is your main area of nursing practice? (If you hold more than one type of position, indicate what you consider to be your primary area of practice.)
 - a. Critical care
 - b. Emergency department
 - c. Maternity/OB-GYN unit
 - d. Medical-surgical unit
 - e. Neonatal unit
 - f. Observation unit
 - g. Oncology
 - h. Pediatrics
 - i. Procedural areas (operating room, endoscopy, interventional radiology, etc.)
 - j. Progressive care/stepdown unit
 - k. Psychiatric unit
 - l. Telemetry
 - m. Other
- 2. What is the size of the hospital where you are employed as a nurse?
 - a. 0-99 beds
 - b. 100-199 beds
 - c. 200-299 beds
 - d. 300-399 beds
 - e. 400-499 beds
 - f. 500 beds and up
- 3. What is your highest completed degree in nursing?
 - a. Associate's degree
 - b. Diploma program
 - c. Bachelor's degree
 - d. Master's degree
 - e. Doctoral degree
- 4. How many years have you worked as a registered nurse?
 - a. 0-2
 - b. 3-5
 - c. 6-10
 - d. 11-20
 - e. 21-30
 - f. 31 and up

- 5. How many hours per week do you work as a nurse?
 - a. 10 or less
 - b. 11-20
 - c. 21-40
 - d. 41 or more
- 6. Are you employed in any nursing role at a facility other than your primary place of employment?
 - a. Yes
 - b. No
- 7. What is your gender?
 - a. Female
 - b. Male
- 8. What is your age?
 - a. 18-30
 - b. 31-40
 - c. 41-50
 - d. 51-60
 - e. 61-70
 - $f. \quad 71 \ and \ up$
- 9. What is your marital status?
 - a. Married
 - b. Single
- 10. What is your primary ethnicity?
 - a. African-American
 - b. Asian-American
 - c. Caucasian
 - d. Latino
 - e. Native American
 - f. Other

Subject Eligibility Item: Are you over 18 years of age and a registered nurse who provides nursing care to patients in a hospital (acute care) inpatient unit, observation unit, procedural area, or emergency department?

- a. Yes
- b. No